Copyright

by

Grace Elisabeth Thaxton

2019

# The Dissertation Committee for Grace Elisabeth Thaxton certifies that this is the approved version of the following dissertation:

# Moderate Acute Malnutrition: Inflammatory Response, Microbiota, and Potential Treatments

**Committee:** 

Peter Melby, M.D., Mentor

Yingzi Cong, Ph.D.

Sara Dann-Grice, Ph.D.

Gregg Milligan, Ph.D.

Geoffrey Preidis, M.D.

# Moderate Acute Malnutrition: Inflammatory Response, Microbiota, and Potential Treatments

by

## Grace Elisabeth Thaxton, B.S., M.P.H.

### Dissertation

Presented to the Faculty of the Graduate School of The University of Texas Medical Branch in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

## **Doctor of Philosophy**

The University of Texas Medical Branch October, 2019

#### Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my mentor, Peter Melby, for his steadfast encouragement and guidance and the freedom he allowed me to pursue ideas and opportunities during my time in his lab. I would also like to thank Sara Dann for giving advice, teaching techniques, and providing help with many of these experiments. I would like to thank Yingzi Cong, Geoffery Preidis, and Gregg Milligan for their constructive feedback, opportunities, and kindness. I would like to especially thank Yaneth Osorio, who spent a large amount of her limited time teaching me techniques, helping with animal experiments, and making sure I always had everything I needed. I would also like to thank Tom Shelite, Alex Peniche, and Omar Saldarriaga for their help and advice in lab as well.

I would also like to acknowledge the friends who provided a near daily outlet to share frustrations, successes, and advice. Sherry Haller and Tiffany Kautz are true friends who made this process memorable in the best way.

Thank you to my family, who patiently waited these long years for the completion of this project and routinely endured my strange and confusing ramblings about work.

Finally, I'd like to thank my husband, Ian Patterson, for his constant support. Thank you for being there without question to help with menial tasks, give insightful suggestions, and reinforce my belief in myself on the tough days.

# Moderate Acute Malnutrition: Inflammatory Response, Microbiota, and Potential Treatments

Publication No.\_\_\_\_\_

Grace Elisabeth Thaxton, Ph.D. The University of Texas Medical Branch, 2019

Supervisor: Peter Melby

Acute malnutrition is directly or indirectly responsible for nearly half of all deaths in children under five. Even when treatment is provided in a timely manner, some children fail to recover and others relapse within months. Recovery has traditionally been measured by anthropometric scores, but metabolic and immunological recovery takes longer than weight gain. Thus, markers are needed that signify recovery not just of weight, but of metabolism and immunity. An understanding of the underlying pathology of malnutrition is required to identify markers that indicate full recovery. While the pathology of SAM and resultant attenuated inflammatory response have been characterized, there is minimal and often conflicting data available about the effects of MAM on inflammation and response to inflammatory stimuli. In this work, we observed increased inflammatory cytokine production at baseline and in response to LPS in whole blood of children with MAM. These children also exhibited signs of impaired fatty acid metabolism, intestinal damage, and liver dysfunction. Markers of these dysfunctions (iFABP and LBP) may have potential as markers of recovery from MAM. Studies in a mouse model of MAM corroborated the chronic inflammatory state and metabolic dysfunction observed in children. MN mice also exhibited intestinal dysbiosis and increased bacterial translocation. Use of the antibiotic

vancomycin further exacerbated intestinal dysbiosis in MN mice by increasing the proportion of Gammaproteobacteria; these mice also had increased inflammatory cytokine response to LPS challenge. Conversely, MN mice fed anti-inflammatory omega-3 PUFAs exhibited heightened intestinal immune function, decreased proportion of intestinal Gammaproteobacteria, and reduced inflammatory response during intradermal LPS challenge. Malnutrition-induced expansion of Gammaproteobacteria may therefore drive systemic inflammation and inflammatory response via heightened exposure to LPS. Mice fed omega-3 PUFAs were also able to better maintain weight during systemic LPS challenge, suggesting that omega-3 supplementation may provide protection from malnutrition-related morbidity even during the recovery process. These results provide new insight into the pathology of MAM and identify targets for intervention and monitoring during the course of treatment.

List of Tables	xii
List of Figures	xiii
List of Abbreviations	xvi
INTRODUCTION	20
Chapter 1. An Introduction to Moderate Acute Malnutrition	20
Introduction to Undernutrition	20
Definitions	20
Diagnostic Measures	20
Global Impact of Wasting	22
Origins of Acute Malnutrition	23
Socioeconomic Factors	23
Socioeconomic Status	23
Food Insecurity and Dietary Diversity	24
Environment, Infection, and Microbiota	25
Water, Sanitation, and Hygiene	25
Environmental Enteropathy	26
Enteropathogens and Microbiota	27
Maternal Factors	
Consequences of Malnutrition	
Immediate Biological Consequences	
Metabolic Derangement	
Systemic Immune Deficiencies	31
Liver Dysfunction	32
Intestinal Damage and Immune Function	
Microbiota	35
Susceptibility to Infection	
Long Term Consequences	
Treatment of Malnutrition	
Current Guidelines for SAM and MAM	

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Therapeutic and Supplemental Foods40
Outpatient and Community Management of Acute Malnutrition42
Microbiota Directed Therapies44
Impetus for this Project45
CHARACTERIZATION OF SYSTEMIC INFLAMMATION AND INFLAMMATORY RESPONSE IN CHILDREN WITH MAM47
Chapter 2. Association of Socioeconomic, Environmental, and Biologic Factors in Children with Moderate Acute Malnutrition: An Exploratory Study47
Abstract47
Introduction
Materials and Methods51
Subject Enrollment and Evaluation51
Anthropometric Measurement51
Stool Microscopy
Complete Blood Count and Whole Blood Assay52
Biomarker Measurement and Analysis53
Plasma Metabolite Measurement and Analysis53
Primary PBMC Fatty Acid Stimulation53
Data Management54
Statistical Analysis55
Ethical Review and Approval55
Results
Subject Characteristics
Children with MAM have Evidence of Damage to Small Intestine59
Children with MAM have Elevated Markers of Basal Systemic Inflammation and an Exaggerated Inflammatory Response to Bacterial Lipopolysaccharide61
Children with MAM Exhibit Metabolic Changes63
Associations Between Anthropometric Measures and Variables of Intestinal health, Immunity, and Metabolism63
Saturated Long Chain Fatty Acids Induce Inflammatory Cytokine Expression in PBMCs65
Discussion

INTESTINAL MICROBIOTA AND INFLAMMATORY RESPONSE IN A MOUSE MODEL OF MAM72
Chapter 3. A Proinflammatory Intestinal Microbiota Promotes an Exaggerated Systemic Inflammatory Response in a Mouse Model of Moderate Acute
Malnutrition
Abstract72
Introduction73
Materials and Methods75
Mouse Diet75
Intradermal Delivery of Inflammatory Stimulus75
Tissue Expression of Cytokines76
Peritoneal Macrophage Isolation and Stimulation76
TNF-A ELISA77
Quantification of Bacterial Burden in Mouse Tissue77
Intestinal Permeability77
Peyer's Patch Collection and Analysis78
Initial Microbiota Collection and Analysis78
Antibiotic Treatment79
Systemic LPS Challenge80
Statistics
Results
Malnourished mice exhibit an increased inflammatory response compared to well-nourished mice
Malnourished mice experience greater physiological impact from the heightened inflammatory response to systemic LPS challenge83
Malnourished mice have evidence of increased bacterial translocation and altered intestinal immunity
Intestinal microbiota from MN mice is characterized by increased proportions of Firmicutes and Proteobacteria and decreased Bacteroidetes
Oral colistin reduces Gammaproteobacteria and modulates inflammation and weight loss in malnourished mice90
Discussion

EFFECTS OF OMEGA-3 LONG CHAIN PUFA ON INFLAMMATION DURING MALNUTRITION
Chapter 4. Increased Dietary Omega-3 PUFA Reduces Inflammation in a Model of Moderate Acute Malnutrition
Abstract106
Introduction107
Materials and Methods110
Mouse Diet111
Systemic LPS Challenge111
RNA Isolation and qRT-PCR111
Quantification of Bacterial Burden in Mouse Tissue112
Determination of Intestinal Microbiota Composition113
Metabolomics113
Citrobacter rodentium Challenge114
Statistics
Results115
Dietary fish oil promotes maintenance of body mass in malnourished mice
Dietary fish oil reduces systemic inflammation and extra-intestinal bacterial burden in MN mice116
Dietary fish oil improves intestinal immune function and cecal microbiota diversity
Dietary fish oil alters lipid and amino acid metabolism in MN mice121
Dietary fish oil alters intestinal immunity and does not increase susceptibility to <i>Citrobacter rodentium</i> infection125
Discussion128
DISCUSSION
Chapter 5. Implications of Evidence for Inflammation, Reduced Intestinal Barrier Function, and Metabolic Dysfunction in Pathology and Treatment of MAM137
Inflammation and Inflammatory Response in Moderate Acute Malnutrition137
Intestinal Function and Bacterial Translocation in Malnutrition-Related Inflammation141
Future of Diagnostic Markers and Treatments for Malnutrition143

Biomarkers	
Treatments	
References	

Vita 180

## List of Tables

Table 2.1. Demographics, Anthropometrics, and Health Metrics at Enrollment57
Table 2.2: Median (IQR) Cytokine Concentration (pg/mL) in Naïve Plasma61
Table 2.3: Median (IQR) Cytokine Concentration (pg/mL) in Plasma from LPS-
Stimulated Whole Blood62
Supplemental Table 3.1 qRT-PCR primers used in this study103
Supplemental Table 3.2 Flow cytometry antibodies used in this study105
Table 4.1 Concentration of discriminatory metabolites
Supplemental Table 4.1. Diet composition
Supplemental Table 4.2. qRT-PCR primers used in this study
Supplemental Table 4.3. SPLSDA Error Rates and Components

# List of Figures

Figure 1.1: Weight-for-height Z scores for diagnosis of malnutrition21
Figure 1.2: Effects of malnutrition on intestinal function
Figure 2.1. Concentrations of Markers of Intestinal Health, Metabolism, and Inflammation in Naïve Plasma60
Figure 2.2. Cytokine Concentration in Naïve Plasma61
Figure 2.3. Cytokine Concentration in Plasma from LPS-Stimulated Whole Blood.
Figure 2.4. Correlations between variables associated with malnutrition
Figure 2.5 Cytokine production in human PBMCs upon stimulation with free fatty acids and/or LPS65
Figure 3.1. Malnourished mice exhibit heightened baseline skin inflammation81
Figure 3.2. Malnourished mice exhibit heightened inflammatory response to bacterial ligands in the skin and circulation
Figure 3.3. Malnourished mice lose more weight than WN mice during LPS challenge
Figure 3.4. Malnutrition promotes bacterial translocation
Figure 3.5. Malnutrition alters intestinal immune function but not permeability88

Figure 3.6. Malnutrition increases proportions of Proteobacteria and Firmicutes in
cecal and MLN microbiota90
Figure 3.7. Antibiotic treatment alters microbiota and translocation
Figure 3.8. Vancomycin enhances response to LPS in skin of MN mice93
Figure 3.9. Colistin halts weight loss in malnourished mice94
Supplemental Figure 3.1. Representative chart of mouse weight102
Figure 4.1. Weight change and food consumption over the diet period115
Figure 4.2. Dietary fish oil reduces baseline mRNA expression of <i>Cxcl2</i> and <i>IL17f</i> in skin
Figure 4.3. Consumption of fish oil protects against weight loss in MN mice injected with LPS
Figure 4.4. Reduced bacterial burden in spleen and liver of MNFO mice118
Figure 4.5. Altered mRNA expression of proteins involved in antimicrobial defense and intestinal immunity in MNFO mice
Figure 4.6. Fish oil consumption increases cecal microbiota diversity, reduces proportion of Proteobacteria in MN mice
Figure 4.7. Altered carbohydrate, amino acid, and lipid metabolism in MNFO mice.
Figure 4.8. <i>Citrobacter rodentium</i> persists longer in MN mice, regardless of lipid source

# List of Abbreviations

AC	acylcarnitine
ALA	alpha-linoleic acid
APR	acute phase response
cDNA	complementary deoxyribonucleic acid
BHI	brain heart infusion
CFU	colony forming unit
CMAM	Community Management of Acute Malnutrition
COL	colistin
CSB	corn-soy blend
DALY	disability adjusted life year
DHA	docosahexaenoic acid
CRP	C-reactive protein
DC	dendritic cell
DNA	deoxyribonucleic Acid
EE	environmental enteropathy
EED	environmental enteric dysfunction
EndoCAb	endotoxin core antibodies
EPA	eicosapentaenoic acid
FBF	fortified blended food
GH	growth hormone
HAZ	height-for-age Z score

HFIAS	household food insecurity access scale
НМО	human milk oligosaccharides
FITC	fluorescein isothiocyanate
FO	fish oil
iFABP	intestinal fatty acid binding protein
IL	interleukin
IP	intraperitoneal
IQ	intelligence quotient
IUGR	intra-uterine growth restriction
IGF-1	insulin like growth factor 1
LBP	lipopolysaccharide binding protein
LCFA	long chain fatty acid
LNS	lipid-based nutrient supplement
LPS	lipopolysaccharide
LTA	lipoteichoic acid
MAM	moderate acute malnutrition
MDCF	microbiota directed complementary foods
MLN	mesenteric lymph node
MN	malnourished
MNP	micronutrient powder
mRNA	messenger ribonucleic acid
MUAC	mid-upper arm circumference
MUFA	mono-unsaturated fatty acid

NF-KB	nuclear factor kappa-light-chain enhancer of activated B cells
NK	natural killer cell
ORS	oral rehydration solution
OTU	operational taxonomic unit
P/S	Penicillin/Streptomycin
PBMC	peripheral blood mononuclear cell
PC	phosphatidylcholine
PCA	principal components analysis
PEM	protein energy malnutrition
PLA2	phospholipase A2
PLSDA	partial least squares discriminant analysis
PLT	platelet
РР	Peyer's patch
PPARα	peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha
PUFA	poly-unsaturated fatty acid
qRT-PCR	quantitative reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction
RBC	red blood cell
ROUT	robust regression and outlier removal
RUSF	ready-to-use supplemental food
RUTF	ready-to-use therapeutic food
SAM	severe acute malnutrition
sCD14	soluble cluster of differentiation 14
SCFA	short chain fatty acid

SES	socioeconomic status
SFA	saturated fatty acid
SGA	small for gestational age
SM	sphingomyelin
TLR	toll-like receptor
UC	ulcerative colitis
UNICEF	United Nations Children's Fund
USD	United States Dollar
VANC	vancomycin
WASH	water, sanitation, and hygiene
WAZ	weight-for-age Z score
WBC	white blood cell
WHO	World Health Organization
WHZ	weight-for-height Z score
WN	well-nourished

#### **INTRODUCTION**

## **Chapter 1. An Introduction to Moderate Acute Malnutrition**<sup>1</sup>

#### INTRODUCTION TO UNDERNUTRITION

#### Definitions

Malnutrition is defined as a physiological process that occurs when nutrient intake or utilization is not appropriate to maintain normal health and encompasses a spectrum of conditions from obesity to acute wasting. More narrowly, undernutrition describes micronutrient deficiencies such as anemia as well as underweight, wasting, and stunting. Acute malnutrition, or wasting, is driven by an intense period of energy and or nutrient deprivation, leading to dangerously reduced weight. Chronic malnutrition, or stunting, is a result of less severe nutrient deprivation over a long period of time, leading to growth faltering and other developmental shortfalls. These forms of undernutrition are driven primarily by insufficient food intake and repeated bouts of infection, yet the treatments, and mechanisms underlying pathology of various forms of undernutrition differ.

#### **Diagnostic Measures**

The WHO defines severe acute malnutrition (SAM) in children between the ages of 6-59 months as either a mid-upper arm circumference (MUAC) <115 mm or a weight-for-height Z score (WHZ) >-3 [1]. Any children with bilateral pitting oedema should also be treated for malnutrition. Moderate acute malnutrition (MAM) is defined for the same age group as a MUAC > 115 mm but < 125 mm and WHZ  $\leq$  -2 and > -3. Z scores describe

<sup>1</sup> Some of the content of this chapter has previously been published: Thaxton GE, Melby PC, Manary MJ, Preidis GA. New Insights into the Pathogenesis and Treatment of Malnutrition. Gastroenterol Clin N Am, 47 (2018) 813-827. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gtc.2018.07.007. Reproduced with permission.

the number of standard deviations a child's measurement differs from the mean of a healthy reference population of the same age group and sex (Figure 1.1). The WHO released new standards for anthropometric measurements in 2006, and subsequent studies have compared the accuracy of using either MUAC or WHZ alone to diagnose acutely malnourished children [2]. WHZ is difficult to accurately and rapidly calculate in the community and can also misidentify children with fluid retention as non-malnourished [3]. MUAC can be used to easily screen large numbers of children in a community setting and is an adequate proxy for weight change [4], but often identifies different groups of malnourished children than WHZ [5,6]. Use of MUAC alone for diagnosis is also limited by the fact that MUAC correlation with WHZ differs with sex and age [7,8]. Using the current anthropometric standards, MUAC alone is not sufficient to identify the majority of



Figure 1.1: Weight-for-height Z scores for diagnosis of malnutrition.

Z scores used to diagnose malnutrition are calculated using the mean and standard deviation weigh-for-height score for a reference population of the same age and sex. In a healthy population, only 5% of children should fall outside 2 standard deviations from the mean. Children are considered malnourished if their Z score is more than two standard deviations from the mean.

cases of SAM in the community. However, either increasing the cutoff MUAC [6,9] or developing a set of MUAC cutoffs stratified by age and gender [8] could render MUAC satisfactory as stand-alone admissions criteria.

The WHO guidelines no longer support using percent weight gain as discharge criterion from treatment programs for malnutrition [1]. Rather, children should be discharged when they meet nutritional recovery based on the anthropometric marker used to diagnose them. Recovery is defined as WHZ  $\geq$  -2 or MUAC  $\geq$  125 mm, coupled with no oedema in the last two weeks. While use of either anthropometric marker is better than percent weight gain for protecting vulnerable groups from early discharge [10,11], MUAC alone has proven effective a stand-alone discharge criterion, regardless of intake criterion [12,13].

#### **Global Impact of Wasting**

Globally, 49.5 million children under the age of five suffer from either MAM or SAM [14]. Wasting predominantly affects developing countries, with 75% of all wasted children living in low-middle income nations. This burden is divided largely between two regions: 33.8 million in Asia and 14 million in Africa [14]. The distribution of these cases should be considered to develop effective treatment programs and reduce global rates of wasting. While the burden of malnutrition is highest in Southern Asia, the majority of research on malnutrition is conducted in Africa. Cultural and geographical factors may impact efficacy of treatments developed in one location and adopted in another, thus studies of malnutrition should be repeated in multiple locations when possible.

Acute malnutrition contributes heavily to childhood mortality. The burden of severe wasting in 2016 was 16.9 million [15]. Severely wasted children have a 9.4-fold increased risk of dying compared to healthy-weight children [16] and wasting is directly responsible for 4.7% of all deaths in children under the age of five, totaling 2 million deaths per year [17]. All forms of malnutrition together are indirectly involved in up to 45% of all

child deaths [16], due primarily to increased susceptibility to infectious disease. Malnutrition increases morbidity and mortality from a wide variety of infectious diseases, particularly respiratory, gastrointestinal, and systemic infections [18]. Infection perpetuates wasting and can hinder recovery, driving a vicious cycle of growth faltering and illness.

Wasting perpetuates cycles of poverty on an individual and national level. Children who experience a bout of acute malnutrition during infancy are more likely to have lower household income [19] and impaired IQ [20] as adults. High burdens of childhood malnutrition drain economic resources and human capital in developing countries [21]. It is estimated that malnutrition will reduce gross domestic product in Asia and Africa by up to 11% [14] and wasting is directly responsible for 14.6% of disability adjusted life years (DALYs) in children under five [16]. Treatment of SAM is expensive, at 200 USD per episode [22]. Use of complimentary foods to prevent and treat MAM is less expensive, costing 40-80 USD per child [22]. Treatment of MAM using common interventions is cost-effective across multiple regions [23-25] and reduces costs associated with SAM and infectious disease treatment. However, public health spending has been on the decline in low-income countries [14]. Government investment in prevention and treatment of malnutrition will be required to manage the growing burden of malnutrition and limit related economic damage.

#### **ORIGINS OF ACUTE MALNUTRITION**

#### **Socioeconomic Factors**

#### Socioeconomic Status

Chronic and acute malnutrition are associated with correlates of low socioeconomic status (SES) such as parental education and income. Parental education level has been correlated with underweight and stunting [26-28]. Education for mothers on breastfeeding,

child nutrition, and childcare is among available interventions with the highest potential for reducing multiple forms of malnutrition [29-31]. Household income is often tested for association with child malnutrition, but a more meaningful measure is wealth. Wealth provides protection from personal economic disasters and is inversely associated with chronic malnutrition and underweight [26-28,32]. Increased wealth often lead to increases in dietary diversity [33,34] and cash transfers support recovery from SAM in poor families [35]. The effects of SES on child malnutrition are mediated through more proximal determinants, such as environment exposures, access to clean water, and access to food. Thus, step-wise improvements in SES may not provide much benefit in reduction of malnutrition rates until a relatively high threshold of standard of living is achieved. A survey of a community in the Gambia only observed the benefit of higher SES on child anthropometric measures in the highest tier of SES [36]. Children in all other groups had similar levels of stunting and wasting.

#### Food Insecurity and Dietary Diversity

Food insecurity is unreliable access to affordable, nutritious food. A modest but significant negative relationship between food insecurity and stunting (but not wasting) can be observed when controlling for sociodemographic factors [37]. The evidence supporting this relationship is correlational and of variable strength [26,38,39]. Studies have also observed decreased weight gain and growth [40], maternal thinness (but not child malnutrition) [41], and low weight-for-age (on a regional scale [42] and individually [43]) in food insecure children. While mild food insecurity appears to have little direct effect on childhood malnutrition, severe food insecurity that arises seasonally or due to political or natural crises can cause outbreaks of malnutrition and child mortality [44,45]. Social safety nets such as cash transfers have been proposed to limit seasonal food insecurity and wasting, but a trial program was not successful in reducing incidence or duration of wasting in this context [46].

Dietary diversity is another measure of nutritional adequacy that is related to food insecurity [47] and is inversely associated with malnutrition. Low dietary diversity is typically a strong predictor for stunting in children under the age of 5 [48,49], even when controlled for socioeconomic factors [34]. Children who consume a greater proportion of nutritionally deficient staple foods are more likely to be stunted or wasted [50], while children with higher dietary diversity are more likely to consume adequate micronutrients [51]. While dietary diversity is only weakly linked to wasting, studies have demonstrated that low dietary diversity is correlated with development of kwashiorkor over marasmus [52]. Just as important as macronutrient quantity are protein quality and digestibility [53]. Protein inadequacy, which correlates with stunting [54], is highest in Africa and southern Asia [55]. Up to 70% of protein consumption in these regions is in the form of cereals and roots, which lack many of the essential amino acids found in animal meat and dairy proteins.

#### **Environment, Infection, and Microbiota**

#### Water, Sanitation, and Hygiene

The physical environment has a major impact on the development of malnutrition. Stunting and wasting are often correlated with unimproved water sources and sanitation facilities [37]. Water, sanitation, and hygiene (WASH) interventions have achieved some success in reducing rates of wasting and stunting [28,56-58] but not nearly to the level predicted based on the link between diarrheal diseases and malnutrition [59]. A model based on reviews of hygiene intervention studies predicted that 99% implementation of hygiene interventions in countries with 90% stunting would only reduce rates of stunting by 2.4% among ages 0-36 months [29]. There are likely several factors influencing the modest effect of WASH interventions on malnutrition rates. It is difficult for any one person to improve their physical environment, as it is predominantly a result of socio-economic and political factors. Coverage of interventions must be high to have significant

effects on child health [60]. Exposure to fecal pathogens in the soil and water is nearly ubiquitous in certain regions, even if interventions to improve WASH are implemented [58,61]. Children in low-income countries begin continuously acquiring and clearing intestinal pathogens as early as one month old, even while breastfeeding [62,63]. Both well-nourished and malnourished children acquire and clear enteric infections at the same rate, suggesting that the high enteric pathogen load in malnourished children is a result of heavy exposure rather than an inability to clear infection [62]. Further, WASH intervention studies may not measure appropriate endpoints to assess their impact on more proximal determinants of malnutrition. Handwashing interventions are known to reduce risk of diarrhea by 30% [29], but studies of these interventions do not always measure pathogen load or inflammation. Infection with enteric pathogens such as entero-aggregative E. coli, even in absence of episodes of diarrhea, are known to cause growth faltering [54,64-67]. Studies that only assess days of diarrhea lack critical information regarding effects of any subclinical infections on intestinal and systemic inflammation.

#### Environmental Enteropathy

The impact of subclinical infection and chronic inflammation on malnutrition is described by the condition of environmental enteropathy (EE). EE has not yet been directly and causatively linked to malnutrition but is nearly ubiquitous in regions with high prevalence of malnutrition and is correlated with lower anthropometric indices [68]. EE is a subclinical condition characterized by physiological, anatomical, and functional changes to the intestine. These changes include villous blunting, crypt hyperplasia, immune cell infiltration, impaired absorption, and increased intestinal permeability [69]. EE is a result of frequent (and often subclinical) infection with enteropathogens, generally by continued exposure to an unhygienic environment [70]. The condition can be resolved simply by removing the affected individual to a more hygienic setting. EE is not easily diagnosed in children, though discovery of fecal biomarkers such as calprotectin and myeloperoxidase

show promise as diagnostic criterion [68,70-72]. EE is thought to influence development of malnutrition in several ways. Firstly, chronic intestinal damage and exposure to enteric pathogens can result in metabolically costly chronic intestinal and systemic inflammation [69]. Children with EE are less able to absorb macro and micronutrients from the diet, further compounding the energy deficit [73,74]. Also, children with EE have increased intestinal permeability that could lead to increased microbial translocation and systemic inflammation, though evidence linking this pathway to stunting is lacking [69]. A multisite study of the determinants and effects of EE observed a high enteropathogen load and markers of intestinal inflammation in non-diarrheal stool samples [54,70]. Enteropathogen load and systemic inflammation mediated linear growth defects, while intestinal inflammation mediated acute malnutrition.

#### Enteropathogens and Microbiota

Enteropathogens induce malnutrition, promoting growth impairment by reducing nutrient absorption and increasing nutrient and energy needs [67]. Most malnourished children in low-income countries harbor multiple pathogens [75], including *Giardia lamblia* [76-79], Cryptosporodium [62,75,76,80], enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* [62,75,81], *Campylobacter jejunum* [76,77,82], Shigella [75,77], rotavirus [62,75,77], and norovirus [83]. As the number of pathogens isolated from stool increases, WAZ and HAZ decrease [76]. A single episode of diarrhea can impact mortality and linear growth for 2-3 months after infection [75,77]. Commonly used drugs for treatment of intestinal parasites such as nitazoxanide, albendazole, and metronidazole are ineffective or used suboptimally in malnourished children, and resistance to such drugs is growing [80].

However, even in the absence of diarrhea, the malnourished gut microbiota is abnormal [84-86]. Decades ago, culture-dependent studies revealed bacterial overgrowth in the proximal gastrointestinal tract, and microbial DNA sequencing technologies have facilitated a more detailed characterization of this malnutrition-associated "dysbiosis"[86]. Numerous factors may drive these microbiome alterations. For example, a monotonous diet containing specific non-digestible dietary carbohydrates [87,88] provides a selective advantage to microbes that metabolize these substrates. Likewise, inflammation can alter the microbiome by triggering an immune response in which subsets of commensal microbes may be eliminated by host-secreted antimicrobial peptides [89], by disruption of the oxygen gradient at the mucosal surface [90-92], and by generation of reactive oxygen and nitrogen species [93,94].

Recent preclinical studies demonstrate a causal link between the malnourished microbiome and growth impairment. Fecal microbes isolated from malnourished children can induce weight loss in gnotobiotic mice under specific conditions [95-97]. Similarly, mice iteratively challenged with a combination of non-pathogenic commensal microbes demonstrate impaired growth [98]. Intriguingly, the microbiota's effect on growth in each of these mouse models is dependent on administration of a low-protein, low-fat diet – if the animals consume standard chow, growth impairment is not observed. Similarly, the presence of a malnourished microbiota can exacerbate weight loss due to pathogenic infection [99]. On the other hand, specific beneficial microbes have been positively linked to growth. For example, *Lactobacillus plantarum* increases insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) expression and linear growth in a model of chronic malnutrition [100].

#### **Maternal Factors**

Maternal underweight and macronutrient malnutrition is correlated with infant and child malnutrition. Mothers who are moderately malnourished during pregnancy frequently give birth to stunted infants [101] and their children are more likely to develop acute malnutrition [102]. Balanced protein-energy supplementation during pregnancy can reduce risk of stillbirth and neonatal mortality [103], and mothers given lipid-based nutrient supplements (LNS) had infants with increased birth weight and reduced stunting [104,105]. Prenatal health is also impacted by the age and height of the mother, which may reflect her

nutritional history and development. Teen mothers with malnutrition were found to have infants with smaller length-for-age than older women, despite the fact that the teen mothers had a better nutritional status [106,107]. Shorter maternal height has also been repeatedly identified as a strong predictor of child stunting [54,102,106,107].

Intrauterine growth restriction (IUGR), small for gestational age (SGA), and preterm birth all contribute to child mortality [108] and malnutrition [109]. Maternal micronutrient status is one determinant of low birth weight and IUGR. Iron supplementation during pregnancy reduces the risk of low birthweight and child mortality within the first five years of life [110], and multiple micronutrient supplementation during pregnancy increases birthweight and decreases infant mortality [111]. Low vitamin D receptor expression has been observed in placentas of IUGR pregnancies [112], and single nucleotide polymorphisms in placental genes governing vitamin D metabolism are associated with low birthweight [113]. IUGR can be driven by many other factors, including low IGF-1 [114], highlighting the complex, systemic nature of metabolic derangements in malnutrition.

Low birthweight could promote malnutrition via fetal epigenetic alterations [115]. Differential DNA methylation in infants with and without IUGR was observed in genes involved in lipid metabolism, transcriptional regulation, metabolic disease, and T cell development [116]. Epigenetic changes caused by episodes of prenatal or childhood malnutrition can persist for generations [117]; however, some changes can be rescued by early nutrient supplementation in preclinical models [118].

Maternal genotype also influences the risk of child malnutrition. For example, vitamin D status and fetal growth are impacted by maternal variants of vitamin D metabolizing genes [119]. IUGR might be avoided in certain cases by individualizing prenatal supplementation regimens. Similarly, mothers lacking a functional *FUT2* gene secrete lower concentrations of fucosylated human milk oligosaccharides (HMOs) in breastmilk, and are more likely to have stunted children [88]. When nutritional quality of

breastmilk is inadequate, complementary feeding might be required to reduce the infant's risk of malnutrition. In low-income countries, children who are exclusively breastfed beyond the recommended 6 months of age are at increased risk of dietary protein inadequacy [120] and can greatly reduce the risk of stunting and underweight with complementary feeding [121].

#### **CONSEQUENCES OF MALNUTRITION**

#### **Immediate Biological Consequences**

#### Metabolic Derangement

Although stunted children have lower circulating levels of all essential amino acids, it is uncertain whether this results from inadequate intake, increased catabolism, or both. Malnourished children are particularly deficient in arginine, glycine, glutamine, asparagine, glutamate, and serine [122]. These amino acids serve in a variety of biological roles including protein synthesis, enterocyte growth, bile acid conjugation, intestinal barrier function, and neurotransmitter biosynthesis. Serum amino acids are sensed by, and influence the activity of, the mTORC1 pathway, a master regulator of growth [123]. Protein synthesis, proteolysis, and bone growth are inhibited during SAM, as lipolysis and fatty acid oxidation meet a greater proportion of energy needs [124-126]. Decreased circulating polyunsaturated fatty acid levels further suggest compensatory fat catabolism in SAM [127], while elevated cortisol and growth hormone and decreased leptin and insulin may reflect hormonal regulation of these processes [124,128]. Indeed, decreased leptin is a strong independent predictor of mortality in children with SAM [124,126]. Finally, while the metabolic profile of a child with SAM changes upon stabilization, it still differs profoundly from stunted and non-stunted controls [129]. Control metabolomes exhibit higher concentrations of sphingomyelins and most phosphotidylcholines, which may indicate continued liver dysfunction and lipid malabsorption. This suggests that metabolic

dysfunction persists even after nutritional recovery from SAM and may contribute to continued growth faltering.

#### Systemic Immune Deficiencies

Malnutrition causes deficits in both adaptive and innate immune function, leading to increased childhood mortality from infectious disease [130]. These deficits are multifactorial, driven in part by impaired immune cell production and function. Animal models of protein malnutrition demonstrate bone marrow atrophy and decreased numbers of hematopoietic stem cells and hematopoietic progenitor cells. Cell cycle arrest occurs in the latter due to reduced expression of cell cycle proteins and increased expression of inhibitory proteins [131]. Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells are more likely to differentiate into adipocytes in protein-malnourished mice, further limiting their ability to produce cytokines [132]. Bone marrow polymorphonuclear cells from protein-malnourished mice also exhibit reduced migration and IL-1B production in response to lipopolysaccharide challenge [133]. Lymphoid organs, including thymus, spleen, and lymph nodes, also show atrophy, reduced cellularity, arrested cell cycle, and impaired cellular function in acute malnutrition [18].

In addition to the reduced cellularity of hematopoietic and lymphoid tissues, a shortened lifespan from increased apoptosis also contributes to reduced numbers of circulating monocytes, macrophages, dendritic cell, and natural killer cells [18]. Circulating innate immune cells from malnourished mice also exhibit impaired cytokine expression in response to LPS as a result of NF-KB dysregulation [18]. In addition to protein deficiency, multiple micronutrient deficiencies can contribute to immune dysfunction [18]. In preclinical models, NK cell and neutrophil function are restored with reversal of vitamin A and C deficiency, respectively [134,135].

Reduced numbers and function of innate immune cells contribute to deficits in adaptive immunity. Dendritic cells from severely malnourished children have reduced HLA-DR expression and consequently are unable to stimulate T cells [136]. Peripheral blood mononuclear cells from malnourished children under-express Th1 differentiation cytokines and overexpress Th2 cytokines, contributing to their inability to clear certain infections [137,138]. CD3+ T cells from cord blood of children with IUGR revealed hypermethylation of genes that participate in T cell regulation and activation and metabolic diseases [139]. T cells from malnourished children also over-express the apoptotic marker CD95 [137]. CD8+ T cells from malnourished mice recovered their functional deficits when transferred to a healthy mouse [140], suggesting that environmental cues contribute to impaired function. T cells require glucose uptake and metabolism – both leptin-dependent processes. Low leptin levels in malnutrition inhibit T cell activation and skew differentiation of T cells from Th1 to Th2 [141,142]. Leptin also protects against thymic atrophy, prevents apoptosis of innate immune cells, and improves cytokine production in macrophages and T cells in models of malnutrition [142,143].

#### Liver Dysfunction

Protein deficiency results in liver dysfunction, which has both metabolic and immunological consequences. The most dramatic manifestation is steatosis [144], although mechanisms by which this occurs are poorly understood. A murine model of protein deficiency linked mitochondrial dysfunction and loss of peroxisomes to impaired fatty acid oxidation and steatosis. By stimulating the nutrient-sensing nuclear receptor peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-alpha (PPAR $\alpha$ ), peroxisome numbers and fatty acid oxidation and steatosis were normalized. Interestingly, peroxisome loss was associated with decreased markers of bile acid synthesis [145], suggesting that peroxisomal dysfunction may contribute to the altered bile acid profiles observed in SAM. Specifically, children with SAM have increased total bile acids in serum, while their intestine contains decreased conjugated and increased secondary bile acids [146]. Secondary bile acids deoxycholic acid and lithocholic acid, products of metabolism by gut microbes, can be

toxic to intestinal epithelial cells, increasing permeability and apoptosis [147]. Thus, while liver dysfunction and microbiome alterations influence bile acid metabolism, the resulting bile acids may in turn cause liver and intestinal dysfunction. In a neonatal mouse model of protein deficiency, primary and secondary bile acid content within liver was decreased >80%; mice exhibited evidence of oxidative stress, inflammation, autophagy, and liver dysfunction [148]. Decreased intestinal conjugated bile acids likely also contribute to the impaired fat digestion, fat-soluble vitamin deficiencies, and small bowel bacterial overgrowth that contribute to the clinical picture of SAM. Malnutrition also impairs hepatic synthesis of complement proteins, especially in children with edematous malnutrition, among whom low circulating C3 correlates with low serum albumin [130]. However, increased consumption of complement, measured via elevated circulating levels of the C3 degradation product C3d, might also contribute to the low levels reported in numerous studies of malnourished children [146].

#### Intestinal Damage and Immune Function

Malnutrition affects all organ systems, including the intestinal mucosa (Figure 1.2). Hallmark histological changes include mucosal and villous atrophy, crypt branching, and narrowing of the brush border [149]. Malnourished children also have inflammatory cells infiltration in the lamina propria, increased numbers and activity of CD3+ cells, increased macrophage number and activity, and reduced IL-10 production [150]. Changes to the gut microbiota drive differentiation of Th17 cells over Treg cells, as transcription factors for each cell type are sensitive to different commensal species [151]. Animal models of protein malnutrition reveal an inverse relationship between dietary protein quantity and the severity of intestinal histopathology [152,153]. This intestinal damage impairs digestion and absorption of macro- and micronutrients, increasing nutritional requirements [154]. Proteins from breast milk and animal sources are more bioavailable than those derived from plants, which could explain why dairy proteins improve growth in children with SAM

[155,156]. Additionally, lactose is more easily digested by children with SAM than other carbohydrates [157].

Animal models of malnutrition exhibit minimal intestinal histopathology unless an infectious insult is provided. Nonetheless, human studies and animal models suggest that malnutrition (with or without infection) impairs intestinal barrier function [66,153] by altering the expression of antimicrobial peptides [153] and tight junction proteins [158,159]. Historically, intestinal absorption and permeability has been assessed with the lactulose:mannitol test, which has high variability in children due to inaccurate carbohydrate dosing, incorrect urine collection, variable rates of gastric emptying or renal excretion, and concurrent diarrhea [160]. Recent studies have sought to identify biomarkers that correlate with intestinal damage, inflammation and barrier function. Promising candidates include serum endotoxin core antibody, circulating bacterial products such as



Figure 1.2: Effects of malnutrition on intestinal function.

Observations predominantly from clinical studies, although some mechanistic data are from preclinical models of malnutrition.

lipopolysaccharide and flagellin, and fecal markers including alpha-1-antitrypsin, myeloperoxidase, and neopterin [69].

Finally, deficits in mucosal immunity in malnourished children can result in poor response to mucosal vaccines [161]. In a mouse model of malnutrition, poor secretory IgA production mediated decreased response to *Salmonella* and cholera vaccines [162]. Serum LPS and bacterial 16S DNA are elevated in children with SAM, and correlate with decreased expression of mucosal repair peptides and IGF-1, which suggests growth hormone (GH) resistance [158]. Thus, decreased barrier function and bacterial translocation may contribute to chronic inflammation and growth failure by modulating the GH/IGF-1 axis [125,128]. Not surprisingly, intestinal and systemic inflammatory markers and elevated GH predict mortality in malnourished children [77,128].

#### Microbiota

Malnutrition drastically alters the intestinal microbiota, subsequently influencing intestinal and systemic processes including inflammation, immune function, metabolism, and growth [85,163]. Incomplete microbiota recovery may mediate treatment failure and relapse in children released from SAM treatment programs, as the microbiota of children who have recovered from SAM resembles that of a child with persistent MAM [164]. Different microbiota compositions exhibit different responses to the same nutritional interventions, which may also contribute to treatment failure [165].

The malnourished microbiota has several distinguishing features. Malnourished children experience microbiota "immaturity" [166,167]. A child's gut microbiota matures during the first two years of life to accommodate the dietary transition from breastmilk to solid food [164,166]. This transition is halted or slowed in malnourished children and is only transiently remedied by nutritional interventions [95,166]. Key age-discriminatory taxa that can predict development stage include *Bifidobacterium longum*, *Faecalibacterium prausnitzii*, *Prevotella copri*, *Streptococcus thermophilus*, and

Lactobacillus ruminis [164,168]. This group is correlated with markers of growth and reduced inflammation [169]. The malnourished microbiota is also less diverse than the healthy microbiota [170] and exhibits a loss of bacterial genes associated with growth and metabolism [171]. The malnourished microbiota typically exhibits increased proportions of Proteobacteria, including potential enteropathogens such as *Shigella* and *E. coli* [170,172] and increased expression of bacterial virulence and pathogenesis genes [171]. While it is critical to understand the ecology and interactions of the entire microbiota, single species can have outsized impacts on growth and development in a dysbiotic malnourished microbiota. Infection with pathogenic strains of *Bacteroides fragilis* exacerbated weight loss in an undernourished microbiota, but not in a healthy microbiota [99]. Conversely, *Lactobacillus plantarum* increases IGF1 expression and linear growth, even during chronic undernutrition [100].

Early life exposure to antibiotics may also irreversibly alter the intestinal microbiome in a way that impacts metabolism and immunity [173,174]. Mice exposed to low dose penicillin prenatally and during weaning developed a distinctive intestinal microbiota that mediated increased fat mass and bone growth, hampered intestinal immune development, and disrupted liver function and insulin response [173]. These changes persisted even after microbiota recovery. These effects on weight gain have been observed in humans as well. Children in low-income settings exposed to antibiotics in the first six months had higher WAZ than unexposed children. However, it remains to be seen if the metabolic and immune changes observed in mice also take place in children [175]. The positive benefits of subtherapeutic doses of antibiotics must be considered in light of the known and potential negative effects, such as impaired immunity, increased antibiotic resistance, and altered host physiology and metabolism [176].

#### **Susceptibility to Infection**
Children with acute malnutrition are at an increased risk of contracting and dying from a wide variety of infectious diseases [16,177]. Over half of all child deaths from diarrheal disease, pneumonia, and malaria can be attributed in part to malnutrition [178]. Malnutrition has been identified as a risk factor for respiratory syncytial virus infection in multiple studies and is associated with colonization by *Streptococcus pneumoniae* [18]. Malnutrition also increases susceptibility to gastrointestinal infection with bacterial or parasitic pathogens. There is little research on the impact of malnutrition on viral enteric pathogens and no clear consensus on how malnutrition affects rotavirus vaccination [18]. However, traits of the malnourished intestine such as dysbiosis, intestinal damage, reduced barrier function, and dampened immune function all contribute to increased susceptibility to most enteric pathogens. Preclinical models of PEM exhibited reduced oral cholera and Salmonella enterica serovar Typhimurium vaccine efficacy [162]. Children with malnutrition vaccinated orally (but not intramuscularly) against polio developed lower titers to the vaccine than healthy children [179], suggesting that damage to the intestine impairs mucosal immune response [180]. Lastly, malnutrition also increases susceptibility to systemic infections. Approximately 17% of children hospitalized with SAM also have bacteremia at time of admission and recorded case-fatality rates range from 10-28.9% [18]. Gram-negative bacteria are detected in just over half of these cases. Common isolates include Salmonella enterica serovar Typhimurium, E. coli, Klebsiella pneumoniae, Staphylococcus aureus, and S. pneumoniae [18]. In severely malnourished children, bacteremia can develop into life-threatening septic shock. Children with both SAM and septic shock require careful monitoring due to their increased risk of renal and cardiac failure [18]. Bacteremia may be more common in children with malnutrition due to combined effects of respiratory and intestinal immune dysfunction and increased exposure to pathogens in the environment as discussed previously. Malnutrition also contributes to increased mortality from other systemic infectious diseases, including Tuberculosis (TB), malaria, and visceral leishmaniasis. It is difficult to definitively assert malnutrition as a risk

factor for TB, but children with malnutrition exhibit poorer response to the BCG vaccine [181] and low BMI adults with TB have reduced protective cytokine response [182]. Relative risk of malaria mortality is increased 9.49 in children with SAM and 4.48 in children with MAM [183]. Children with SAM also clear anti-malarial drugs faster and become reinfected faster than healthy children [184]. Finally, malnutrition increases severity of visceral leishmaniasis. Studies in preclinical models attribute this increased severity to impaired immune cell trafficking and increased parasite dissemination [18].

## Long Term Consequences

Both acute and chronic malnutrition can cause long-term cognitive deficits, especially if suffered during early childhood development. Low birth weight, stunting, and low body weight have been correlated with lower scores on intelligence tests and developmental delays [185,186]. The first year of life is critical to neural development and deficits in this time period are often irreversible [187]. Although children who suffer an episode of acute malnutrition in the first year of life can achieve catch-up growth physically, cognitive and behavioral deficits persist into adulthood [20]. Adults who have experienced a childhood episode of MAM or SAM are 9 times more likely to have an IQ in the intellectually disabled range [20]. This low IQ translates to decreased lifetime earnings and makes it more difficult to break the cycle of poverty and malnutrition [188]. However, the effects of poor nutrition on child development can be mitigated to some extent by wealth status, level of psychosocial stimulation, and level of physical activity [189].

Episodes of prenatal or childhood malnutrition can also cause epigenetic changes that persist for generations [190]. Muscle biopsies from adults who survived childhood marasmus or kwashiorkor (non-oedematous or oedematous SAM) exhibited different epigenetic signatures in genes related to metabolism, growth, immunity, and neuronal development [191]. It has been proposed that these epigenetic changes occur in low birth weight infants to allow for a more stable metabolism and higher odds of SAM survival. While a "thrifty phenotype" may be protective during early-life nutrient deprivation, its persistence into adulthood can have detrimental effects, such as poor glucose tolerance, blood pressure control, and cardiac function [192]. Adult survivors of infant or prenatal famines (and their offspring) experience higher rates of obesity, hypertension, and diabetes [193-197], contributing to the growing global double burden of undernutrition and obesity [110].

#### **TREATMENT OF MALNUTRITION**

The WHO has released guidelines and updates on the treatment of severe acute malnutrition six times between 1981 and 2013 [1,2,198-201]. Early guidelines were based on clinical experience and physician anecdotes and the quality of evidence for today's guidelines remain poor, ranging from low to very low, to unclassifiable [1,202]. The lack of empirical evidence for the current treatment guidelines may explain why SAM mortality rates are still as high as 10-40% in some regions [202]. Innovations that improve treatment coverage and caregiver education show promise in reducing the burden of malnutrition. Current research on novel interventions is guided by new insights into the pathology of malnutrition and target the intestinal microbiota and inflammation.

## **Current Guidelines for SAM and MAM**

According to the most recent WHO recommendations [1], all children diagnosed with SAM should be admitted to a treatment program. Children with complicated SAM require inpatient treatment. Complications include oedema, lack of appetite, or signs of other medical complications. If the child is dehydrated upon admission, low-osmolarity oral rehydration solution (ORS) should be administered. Once admitted, the child should be stabilized using therapeutic milks F-100 (and later F-75) and begin treatment with an antibiotic, such as amoxicillin. Current WHO guidelines recommend treating all cases of

complicated or uncomplicated SAM with broad-spectrum antibiotics because their use results in decreased mortality, and one study associated early-life antibiotic exposure with an increase in ponderal growth among children in low-income settings [175]. These guidelines are warranted, but vigilance must be kept for adverse events that may emerge as well [173,203]. Upon stabilization, the child can be transitioned to outpatient care, and treated with ready to use therapeutic foods (RUTFs). Children who pass the appetite test (eat when food is offered) and have uncomplicated SAM can progress directly to outpatient therapy and RUTF, though they too should be given a course of oral antibiotics. Children should be monitored until they reach recovery, defined as WHZ  $\geq$  -2 or MUAC  $\geq$  125, and two weeks without oedema.

The WHO guidelines for treatment of MAM have remained relatively the same for the past 30 years. There are currently no evidence-based recommendations for treatment of MAM, but the WHO suggests children with MAM should be treated with nutrient dense, locally available food [204]. However, when that is not feasible, children with MAM can be treated with supplemental foods. The type and amount given should depend on the nutritional needs of the child, the likelihood of the food being shared with other children in the family, and if the child will be consuming it as a main food source or a supplement. The WHO also supports upstream interventions such as education on breastfeeding and nutrition, stabilization of infrastructure, and crop diversification. Systematic reviews of the use of supplemental foods to treat MAM found that any specially formulated food (and particularly lipid-based nutrient supplements (LNS)) in comparison to standard, local care improved recovery rates and WHZ [205,206].

# **Therapeutic and Supplemental Foods**

A wide variety of supplemental foods are used in the prevention and treatment of malnutrition. Composition varies according to use, but can be broadly organized into therapeutic milks, LNS, and fortified blended foods (FBFs)[207]. Therapeutic milks such

as low-protein F-75 and higher protein F-100 are given during the stabilization and transition phases of recovery from complicated SAM. LNS are a category of ready to use foods that do not require cooking. They are typically shelf stable and composed of a lipid, peanut-paste, dry milk, and micronutrients and vitamins. They encompass RUTF, which provide all daily macro and micronutrients during recovery from SAM, and ready to use supplemental foods (RUSFs), which supplement breastfeeding or other foods in the treatment and prevention of MAM. Emergence of RUTF and RUSF has allowed for home treatment of acute malnutrition, but these foods are often expensive and at risk of shortage as they are not typically produced locally. However, the WHO recommends the use of RUTF for both complicated and uncomplicated SAM [1]. Finally, FBFs are blends of milled and partially cooked fortified cereals, soya, and legumes that can be used in the treatment and prevention of MAM [207]. The most common FBF is a corn-soy blend (CSB). These are inexpensive and can be produced locally but are generally inferior to RUTF in supporting recovery due to their low energy density and micronutrient content [208-210]. In an attempt to improve the nutritional composition and energy density of CSB, versions have been made with oil (CSB+) and oil and milk powder (CSB++) [1,211].

Research suggests that RUTFs and RUSFs are generally superior at producing recovery from SAM and MAM as compared to FBF or local nutrient dense foods [208-210,212-214], though this evidence has been deemed low quality [1,206]. Some groups have attempted to improve the nutrient composition of CSB in hopes of providing a cheaper alternative to RUTF/RUSF, and have generally found CSB+ and CSB++ noninferior to RUTF/RUSF [215,216]. However, the ease of use of RUTF/RUSF compared with CSB has resulted in higher rates of feeding compliance and acceptability [217-219], suggesting that nutrient composition is not the only roadblock to CSB+ and CSB++ use.

A major issue with RUTF/RUSF usage is high cost compared to FBF. This high cost is mainly driven by the use of dry skimmed milk powder. Studies to find a non-dairy RUTF have had mixed success. RUTF with reduced milk was found to be inferior in producing recovery from SAM [220,221], but versions of milk-free RUTFs with added whey protein or amino acids are in many cases noninferior [222-224]. In fact, amino acid supplementation was found to accelerate catch up growth and protein synthesis during recovery from SAM [225]. Another important factor in RUTF/RUSF manufacturing and utilization is acceptability to patients. Several studies have found that locally produced RUTFs/RUSFs are equivalent to centrally produced RUTF/RUSF in terms of acceptability and recovery rates [213,226-228], and are usually less expensive and easier to keep in stock.

Finally, multi-nutrient powders (MNP) and vitamin supplementations have been examined to treat malnutrition. MNP or vitamin supplements were not found to improve rates of recovery from MAM or SAM, but did reduce rates of anemia and iron deficiency [229-232]. However, one intervention of iron and zinc was able to increase WAZ over placebo in malnourished children [232]. The 2013 guidelines for treatment of SAM do not address MNP use beyond recommending specific micronutrient content of RUTF and RUSF, but do suggest vitamin A supplementation for all children not already receiving vitamin A through therapeutic and supplemental foods [1]. Vitamin A has utility in reducing morbidity and mortality in malnourished children, though opinion varies on the appropriate dosage [233,234].

#### **Outpatient and Community Management of Acute Malnutrition**

Historically, the WHO recommended inpatient treatment for all forms of SAM for a minimum of four weeks [198,200,201]. In 2007, WHO endorsed the use of communitybased management of acute malnutrition (CMAM) for cases of uncomplicated cases or complicated but stabilized SAM [199]. By 2013, over 70 countries had implemented CMAM [207]. CMAM uses community volunteers to screen the community for cases of acute malnutrition and then triage them based on the level of malnutrition. CMAM programs are comprised of treatment sites close to the community and an inpatient facility for occasional complicated cases of SAM. Uncomplicated cases of SAM are treated at home with RUTF. CMAM may or may not include protocols for the treatment of MAM, though this is suggested to reduce development of SAM cases. At home, the malnourished child receives regular visits from the community health workers to offer guidance and counseling and referrals to other health programs if necessary. Monitoring stops once the child reaches the discharge criteria. CMAM avoids the majority of drawbacks associated with inpatient treatment programs, such as lengthy and expensive hospital stays, cross-infections, premature program discharge, and low program coverage [207].

Though CMAM is a relatively new phenomenon, data have been collected from multiple continents on the implementation, cost, efficacy, and challenges of CMAM. Early analysis of CMAM focused predominantly on humanitarian aid settings, and found cost and health benefits in developing nations that implemented CMAM over inpatient care [235-237]. While most CMAM programs have had similar or better rates of treatment than inpatient protocols [238,239], there are situations in which such programs fail to make an impact in the community. This often depends on the level of government support, occurrence of RUTF shortages, and accessibility [240]. RUTF shortages can be combatted through local production of RUTFs and nutritional education. Studies in Vietnam, Ethiopia, Ghana, Pakistan, and India [226,241] assessed cost-benefits and cultural acceptability of locally produced RUTFs. Locally produced RUTFs were on average 60% cheaper than standard RUTF, due to differences in materials and reduced costs of manufacturing and shipping from a distant location. Locally produced RUTFs were comprised of foods that are familiar and accessible to the local population, were well tolerated, and were liked just as much as standard RUTF in nearly all cases. However, poor accessibility is the main factor driving the existing enormous coverage gap, with <15%[242] of affected children globally, including <2% in East Asia and the Pacific [243], having access to malnutrition treatment. Barriers to access include caretaker awareness of malnutrition and local treatment programs, high opportunity costs of seeking treatment, and proximity [242]. Interventions that may reduce the coverage gap include educating and engaging mothers, integrating community-based management of SAM with existing health programs, improving staff competency [244-246], and strengthening government involvement to increase coverage and data collection [243].

#### **Microbiota Directed Therapies**

Greater awareness of the intestinal microbiota's role in malnutrition has driven interest in the effects of prebiotics and/or probiotics as supplements to the standard nutritional and antibiotic treatment for SAM. Probiotics and prebiotics provide health benefits in non-malnourished children and adults [247-249] but little data is available on their effects in malnourished children. The PRONUT study in Malawi provided a mixed probiotic/prebiotic (Synbiotic) to children with SAM after the initial stabilization phase [250]. There was no difference in nutritional recovery rate but a trend towards decreased outpatient deaths, especially in HIV seronegative children. However, children treated with Synbiotic also had longer coughing, vomiting, and severe diarrhea as inpatients. The greatest benefits were observed in children not given antibiotics, which are recommended by WHO for all cases of SAM. A study in Uganda gave probiotics to children upon admission with SAM [251]. Probiotics reduced days with diarrhea during the outpatient phase of treatment by 26% but had no effect during inpatient treatment. These studies suggest that probiotics may be beneficial in long term recovery from SAM and could be integrated into outpatient rather than inpatient protocols. Prebiotic and antibiotic use in malnutrition treatment protocols is currently under investigation for treatment of MAM as well [252]. A three-arm study in four African nations will examine the effect of FBF, FBF + prebiotic, or FBF + azithromycin on child weight recovery and intestinal microbiota. The use of the antibiotic azithromycin in this study is notable, as it is a macrolide with a narrow spectrum of activity that is not commonly used as a first line treatment. Mass administered azithromycin has already proven to reduce all-cause mortality rates among children in subSaharan Africa, potentially due to its anti-inflammatory and immunomodulatory effects [253].

Although trials of probiotics and prebiotics have not revealed growth benefits for malnourished children, it is important to note that these microbiome-targeting therapies were not tailored to microbial species or functional deficiencies within the target populations; thus, the full potential of microbiome-targeting therapies for child malnutrition has not yet been realized. However, a recent study based on individuals from Bangladesh identified a core "ecogroup" of 15 covarying bacterial taxa associated with healthy child development that can be used to assess microbiota recovery from SAM to MAM to full health [164]. A novel microbiota directed complementary food (MDCF) was developed with local foods that supported growth of this ecogroup [169]. Children with MAM treated with this MDCF experienced similar levels of growth as children treated with standard RUSF, but also had increased levels of biomarkers associated with growth, bone development, neurodevelopment, and immune function. Thus, microbiota-directed therapies can have far-reaching impact in supporting a child's return to a healthy development track. This model of MDCF development should be deployed in other regions with high burden of MAM and follow-up extended to see if any long-term benefits exist.

#### **Impetus for this Project**

Recent research has produced insights into the interconnectedness of nutrition, metabolism, microbiota, and immunity in the context of acute malnutrition. This information has already proven useful in guiding design of interventions that promote recovery beyond weight gain. However, the literature lacks evidence on the inflammatory response in children with malnutrition. Children with malnutrition have greater morbidity and mortality during infection, but the underlying mechanisms are not fully understood [16]. It is also not clear what baseline inflammatory status children with malnutrition have and what role different systems (metabolism, microbiota, intestinal permeability) play.

Much of the available research on these topics was conducted in the context of SAM or stunting, both of which produce different physiological effects than MAM [130]. However, MAM comprises two thirds of the burden of acute malnutrition [15]. Interventions targeted to the prevention and treatment of MAM also have the benefit of preventing SAM and minimizing the associated long-term developmental damage.

Within this dissertation we characterize MAM-related inflammation and inflammatory response in MAM in children and mouse models, identify potential underlying contributors to this inflammation, and explore interventions targeted to those mechanisms. Chapter 2 of this dissertation addresses baseline inflammation and inflammatory response in children with MAM and identifies associated socioeconomic and biological factors. Chapter 3 characterizes inflammation and inflammatory response in a mouse model of MAM and explores the role played by microbiota. Chapter 4 then examines incorporation of an anti-inflammatory lipid in the malnourished diet to reduce inflammation and potentially support recovery from MAM and appropriate response to inflammatory stimulus.

# CHARACTERIZATION OF SYSTEMIC INFLAMMATION AND INFLAMMATORY RESPONSE IN CHILDREN WITH MAM

# Chapter 2. Association of Socioeconomic, Environmental, and Biologic Factors in Children with Moderate Acute Malnutrition: An Exploratory Study

ABSTRACT

Acute malnutrition, or wasting, affects 50.5 million children worldwide. These children are at an increased risk of morbidity and mortality from infectious disease. However, the mechanisms underlying this increased risk are not well understood and may differ with severity of malnutrition, geography, and environment. Our objective was to identify differences in inflammatory responses between well-nourished and moderately malnourished children and search for physiological, environmental, or sociodemographic traits that may influence this response. Sixteen children with moderate acute malnutrition and 16 healthy controls under 5 years of age were studied in Nairobi, Kenya. Demographic and health data were provided by their primary caregivers. Blood samples were taken to measure markers of inflammation and intestinal damage, metabolites, and the leukocyte response to bacterial stimuli. Children with malnutrition more frequently came from households with contaminated water, crowding, and unstable income sources. They had evidence of metabolic changes, basal inflammation, intestinal damage, and an exaggerated whole blood inflammatory response to bacterial lipopolysaccharide. These exploratory findings suggest convergence of multiple factors to promote dysregulated inflammatory responses and prompt several mechanistic hypotheses that can be pursued to better understand the increased morbidity and mortality from infectious diseases in children with malnutrition.

#### INTRODUCTION

Acute malnutrition (wasting) affects 50.5 million children under the age of five [254]. The World Health Organization (WHO) defines two categories of acute malnutrition, identified by the weight-for-height Z score (WHZ) or mid-upper arm circumference (MUAC) [1]. Moderate acute malnutrition (MAM) is defined as either WHZ  $\leq$ -2 and >-3 or MUAC <12.5 cm and ≥11.5 cm. Severe acute malnutrition (SAM) is defined as WHZ <-3.0 or MUAC <11.5 cm [2]. While WHZ is the gold standard for diagnosis of acute malnutrition, MUAC is more easily deployed in the community and can be used to screen large numbers of children quickly. However, children that meet the diagnostic criteria for malnutrition using MUAC may not meet the criteria using WHZ, and vice versa [6]. MUAC correlation with WHZ differs with sex and age [7,8], and malnourished children with fluid retention can be erroneously diagnosed as healthy when using WHZ alone [3]. Two-thirds of children with acute malnutrition are moderately wasted [15], but little is understood about the pathophysiology of MAM. Two other anthropometric measures are relevant to understanding acute malnutrition. Weight-for-age Z score (WAZ) is used to define underweight without discriminating between wasting or stunting or pace of evolution (acute vs. chronic). Height-for-age Z score (HAZ) is used to define stunting and does not measure wasting. It is commonly used as a measure of chronic undernutrition.

SAM and MAM increase a child's odds of dying approximately 9-fold and 3-fold, respectively, compared to healthy children [16]. The majority of the malnutrition-related increase in childhood mortality is due to an increased susceptibly to a broad array of pathogens [18]. Gastrointestinal infections in particular drive the vicious cycle of malnutrition, in which malnourished children are more susceptible to infection and infection makes children more likely to develop malnutrition. Animal models of

malnutrition have demonstrated increased susceptibility to enteroaggregative *E. coli* and subsequent growth impairment. This is likely due to increased nutrient loss, malabsorption, and diversion of energy to the immune response [255]. Intestinal damage during infection probably contributes to the relatively high rates of bacteremia observed in children with SAM. Two studies found that 17% of children admitted with SAM also had bacteremia and the majority of cases were due to gram-negative enteric species such as *Salmonella* and *E. coli*. The high prevalence of bacteremia in children with SAM is likely due to failure of the physical and immunological gut barriers, impaired removal of bacteria in the mesenteric lymph node and liver, and reduced function of anti-bacterial phagocytic cells. Systemic infection with enteric bacteria carries high morbidity and mortality in malnourished children [18].

While there are currently no globally standardized approaches for treatment of MAM[256,257], the WHO recommends that children with MAM should be given locally sourced energy-dense supplementary food for nutritional recovery and monitored for growth recovery [204]. However, with this approach approximately 20-30% of children fail to recover, or relapse within a year after recovery [210,214,258]. Persistent alteration of the intestinal microbiome appears to be a driver of relapse in children who have recovered from SAM [166]. Additionally, the metabolic profile of children with SAM is markedly different from healthy children and does not normalize after nutritional stabilization [129]. Furthermore, growth recovery from SAM does not appear to reduce the incidence and mortality of infectious disease [259], suggesting that recovery of immune function may not accompany growth recovery. Studies are needed to better characterize the deficits in immune function and host defense in SAM and MAM and to assess immunological recovery following nutritional intervention.

Studies in both children and mouse models of SAM have found evidence of intestinal damage and reduced barrier function, liver dysfunction, and impaired immune cell function [18,130,260]. However, there are few studies to describe the pathology of MAM

in children and no markers of host defense or inflammatory status have been consistently associated with MAM. Studies that attempt to identify such markers often produce contrasting results about levels of circulating inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-6 and acute phase response proteins [18,130]. Differences in study populations and presence of overt or subclinical infections make comparison of results between studies difficult. Nevertheless, they are important to develop an understanding how variables such as infection status, geography, and social status impact the pathogenesis of malnutrition.

The intestinal damage observed in children with malnutrition [153] may create chronic, low level systemic exposure to lipopolysaccharide (LPS) and other bacterial products. In a study of children with SAM, the level of endotoxemia was inversely correlated with activation status of dendritic cells [136], akin to the dampened inflammatory response seen in endotoxin tolerance [261]. This is likely a protective mechanism to ensure malnourished children with chronic exposure to LPS are not constantly experiencing inflammatory cytokine storm. This anergic response may, however, contribute to increased susceptibility to some pathogens. On the other hand, exposure to even lower levels of LPS can lead to "endotoxin priming" [261], in which a second LPS exposure leads to a potentially detrimental exaggerated inflammatory response.

With this study, we seek to identify circulating biomarkers of immune function and inflammation in children with moderate acute malnutrition in urban Nairobi, Kenya. We also characterize cytokine responses to bacterial lipopolysaccharide in children with MAM compared to healthy controls. By evaluating measures of inflammation, markers of intestinal damage, and circulating metabolites, and correlating these measures with environmental and sociodemographic data, we provide an exploratory model from which multiple hypotheses can be tested in future studies to gain a better mechanistic understanding of the pathogenesis of MAM. These markers of intestinal, metabolic, or immune function that are associated with MAM can also be explored as potential correlates of recovery of immunological and metabolic function after treatment for MAM.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Subject Enrollment and Evaluation

The present study was an exploratory observational study of cohorts of 16 children with moderate acute malnutrition (MAM) and 16 healthy controls in Nairobi, Kenya. The cohort of MAM subjects for the study presented here was obtained from a larger prospective observational study (60 subjects with MAM) that was designed to identify risk factors for infection and relapse in children with MAM. For the immune function sub-study presented here, children aged 18-36 months were classified as either MAM or healthy controls (n=16 per group), based on mid-upper arm circumference (MUAC). A MUAC equal to or less than 12.5 cm identified subjects in the MAM group according to WHO guidelines. Healthy controls had a MUAC >12.5 and a WHZ >-1. Children with congenital malformations, chronic disease (including HIV infection), and symptoms of an acute infectious disease in the previous 2 weeks were excluded from the sub-study. Upon enrollment, caregivers of children with MAM and healthy controls were administered a questionnaire on family sociodemographic traits and the child's health and development. Weight and height were measured and urine, stool, and blood samples were collected. Children with MAM were treated according to WHO guidelines [204] with supplemental foods and followed for a year post enrollment. During the longitudinal follow-up, time to recovery of growth metrics, incidence of relapse, and frequency of fever, cough, and diarrhea were collected.

#### Anthropometric Measurement

The child's length was measured using the UNICEF child measuring height board (model: S0114530) to a precision of 0.1 cm. The child's weight was measured using the electronic baby scale (model; 336Seca) to a precision of 0.01 kg. The middle upper arm circumference (MUAC) was measured at the midpoint of the left arm using a non-stretch

insertion tape to a precision of 0.1cm. The anthropometric measures were expressed as z scores based on WHO child growth standards [2].

#### **Stool Microscopy**

Fresh stool was collected for microscopy to determine presence of ova and cysts of intestinal parasites. Stool samples were collected in a plain collection vial (AlphaTec, USA) and a vial containing preservative (ProtofixTMCLR, AlphaTec, USA). Each stool sample was processed and evaluated using wet-preparation, Kato- Katz and formol-ether concentration techniques by an experienced laboratory technician. The presence of protozoa or helminth eggs was determined.

#### **Complete Blood Count and Whole Blood Assay**

We collected blood samples from all 16 healthy controls and the 16 subjects from the MAM group for analysis of plasma biomarkers and whole blood stimulation assay. We minimized confounding effects of an acute infection on immune/inflammatory status by excluding children who had symptoms of an acute infectious disease in the previous two weeks. 1.0 mL EDTA whole blood was drawn for full blood count. An additional 5.0 mL heparinized blood was collected for immune/inflammatory biomarker analysis. 3 mL of the heparinized whole blood was centrifuged and the naïve plasma collected and stored at -80°C.Two 1 mL aliquots of the heparinized whole blood were incubated in capped 3 mL polystyrene culture tubes (Grenier) for 20 hours at 37°C with either phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) as control or 0.2  $\mu$ g/mL lipopolysaccharide (LPS) from *E. coli* O55:B5 (Sigma-Aldrich, Missouri, USA) in PBS as stimulation. After incubation, the whole blood was centrifuged and the plasma collected and stored at -80°C. Each of the three types of plasma samples (naïve, incubated-unstimulated, and incubated-LPS-stimulated) were then analyzed for expression of ten cytokines via Quantibody Array (Ray Biotech, Georgia, USA). Concentrations were calculated from MFI using a log-log regression curve. Concentrations below the limit of detection were given the value of the LOD.

#### **Biomarker Measurement and Analysis**

ELISA kits were used to measure insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1) (Sigma-Aldrich, Missouri, USA), endotoxin core antibody IgM (EndoCAb) (Hycult Biotech, Pennsylvania, USA), haptoglobin (Hycult Biotech, Pennsylvania, USA), LPS binding protein (LBP) (Abcam, Massachusetts, USA), and intestinal fatty acid-binding protein 2 (iFABP or FABP2) (Abcam, Massachusetts, USA) in naïve plasma samples. Magnetic Luminex Assays (R&D Systems, Minnesota, USA) were used to measure C-reactive protein (CRP), procalcitonin, growth hormone (GH), leptin, insulin, and adiponectin in naïve plasma samples. Data was acquired on a Bio-Plex 200 System and standard curve calculated via five-parameter logistic curve.

#### **Plasma Metabolite Measurement and Analysis**

180 plasma metabolites including amino acids, biogenic amines, phospholipids, sphingolipids, glycerophospholipids, and acylcarnitines were measured by Biocrates Life Sciences (Biocrates, Innsbruck, Austria) in naïve plasma samples. Amino acids and biogenic amines were measured by liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry, while other metabolites were measured by flow-injection mass spectrometry. Metabolites were reported as  $\mu$ M concentration. The dataset was cleaned, and metabolites that were measured below the limit of detection in greater than 20% of samples were removed from further analysis. Remaining missing values were imputed using a Logspline imputation method. The imputed dataset was then log2 transformed prior to univariate statistical analysis. Microsoft Excel and R were used to perform metabolite analysis.

#### **Primary PBMC Fatty Acid Stimulation**

Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were isolated from a healthy adult volunteer for stimulation with saturated long chain fatty acids and LPS. Blood was drawn into a heparinized vacuette tube and diluted 1:2 with Minimum Essential Media (MEM). Diluted blood was overlaid with Ficoll-paque Plus at a 4:3 ratio and centrifuged at 400g for 40 minutes at room temperature. Cells were transferred from the gradient ring to a new tube and washed in MEM twice and culture mledium (RPMI with L-glutamine and HEPES, 10% FBS, 1% penicillin/streptomycin) once. Wells in a 96-well plate were seeded with 200,000 cells in 100  $\mu$ 1 culture medium and left to rest at 37°C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub> for 30 minutes.

Working solutions of albumin-bound fatty acids C14, C16, and C18 (M3128, P0500, S4751; Sigma-Aldrich, Missouri, USA) were prepared with fatty-acid free bovine serum albumin (AK8909; Akron Biotech, Florida, USA) as described previously [262]. These solutions (or vehicle control) were then added to cells to produce a final concentration of 200  $\mu$ M. Some cells were also simultaneously exposed to LPS at a final concentration of 10 ng/mL. Cells were incubated at 37°C with 5% CO<sub>2</sub> for 24 hours. Supernatants were collected and stored at -80°C until analysis with Bio-Plex for IL-6 (171BK29MR2), IL-1 $\beta$  (171BK26MR2), and TNF- $\alpha$  (171BK55MR2) (Bio-Rad, California, USA). Data was acquired on a Bio-Plex 200 System and standard curve calculated via five-parameter logistic curve. Concentrations above the upper limit of quantification (ULOQ) were given the value of the ULOQ.

#### Data Management

Data from the questionnaire given at enrollment was de-identified, entered into RedCap, and exported into Excel. For this study, only data from the 32 participants (16 WN and 16 MN) from the immune function sub-study were analyzed. Data was cleaned in Excel and formatted for analysis in SAS. Graphics were generated in GraphPad Prism (version 8.1.2 for macOS, GraphPad Prism Software, La Jolla, California, USA) and in R 3.4.3.

## **Statistical Analysis**

The final data file developed for analysis contained four broad groups of variables: sociodemographic variables, health variables, anthropometric variables, and protein expression variables. Descriptive statistics, such as mean, standard deviation (SD), median and interquartile (IQR) for continuous variables, and frequency and proportion for categorical variables, were calculated among all subjects and by groups as appropriate. Chi-Squared test was used to compare the distribution of the categorical variables (proportions) between two groups. Fisher's exact test was used in the condition with sparse cell. Wilcoxon Rank Sum test was used to compare continuous variables between groups. MUAC was used for post-hoc stratification of the 32 children in our study into WN and MN groups (using WHO-defined cut-off values) before comparing protein expression levels via Wilcoxon Rank Sum test. We used Spearman's correlation to identify any correlations between biomarker expression and demographic or anthropometric variables. All tests conducted in the above analysis were two-sided. A p-value of < 0.05 was deemed statistically significant and a p-value of 0.1 regarded as a statistical trend. All analyses were explorative and were performed using SAS software (SAS Institute, Inc., Cary, North Carolina, United States).

#### **Ethical Review and Approval**

Caregivers of all subjects gave their informed consent for inclusion before they participated in the study. Consent forms were available in Kiswahili and English and was read aloud for caregivers unable to read or write. The study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki, and the protocol was reviewed and approved by the Scientific and Ethics Review Unit of the Kenya Medical Research Institute (SERU/SSC Protocol 2871).

#### RESULTS

## **Subject Characteristics**

Subject characteristics are shown in Table 2.1. MUAC was used to classify subjects into WN ( $\geq$ 12.5 cm) and MN (<12.5 cm) groups. Children in the malnourished group were significantly younger (740 vs 851 days, p = 0.026), shorter (80.1 vs 85.7 cm, p = 0.005), and weighed less (9.1 vs 11.8 kg, p < 0.001) than the healthy control group. Malnourished children were significantly more wasted by WHZ (-1.6 vs -0.2, p < 0.001) and underweight (WAZ -2.2 vs -0.9, p < 0.001). However, only three of 16 children in the MN group met the criteria for MAM by WHZ. The median height-for-age Z Score (HAZ) was similar between groups (-1.9 vs -1.7, p = 0.137).

All children in this cohort presented at enrollment with normal temperature, heart rate, and pulse. None showed any sign of current infection, though nearly all had had some illness in the last month. Stool tests showed no evidence of current parasitic infestation, though malnourished children had significantly increased percentages of eosinophils in their blood (1.5% vs 0%, p = 0.003). Malnourished children also had decreased percentage of circulating monocytes (4% vs 7%, p = 0.047). The frequency of anemia (50% vs 31%, p = 0.473) and elevated platelet counts (81% vs 81%, p = 1.000) were high across the cohort but did not differ significantly between groups.

Several sociodemographic characteristics were significantly different between the healthy control and MAM groups. Children with MAM lived in more cramped households (5 people per room vs 4, p = 0.045) with less wealth, as demonstrated by the number of common appliances owned (1.6 vs 2.2, p = 0.014). Children with MAM were also less likely to have fathers with external employment who were not dependent on relatives, friends, or self-employment for income (27% vs 73%). Finally, children with MAM were more likely to consume water purchased from a street vendor rather than piped (44% vs 0%, p = 0.007), and less likely to have that water treated before consumption (53% vs 94%,

p = 0.044). The purity of the water and containers from street vendors is not known but is generally considered to have more contaminants than piped water.

	Healthy Controls	MAM	P Value		
	(n = 16)	(n = 16)	(WN-MN)		
DEMOGRAPHICS/SES					
Gender: Female (%)	8 (50%)	8 (50%)	1.000		
Age (months)	27.9 (21.2-34.6)	24.2 (17.8-30.7)	0.025		
Birth Position	2 (1-3)	2 (2-3.5)	0.256		
Living Siblings	1 (1-2)	1 (1-3)	0.246		
Crowding Score <sup>1</sup>	4 (1-7)	5 (2-8)	0.045		
Caregiver Age	26 (22-28)	26 (22-31)	0.484		
Caregiver's Source of Income			0.073		
Husband	11 (73%)	6 (38%)			
Other <sup>2</sup>	4 (27%)	10 (63%)			
Caregiver Education			0.458		
Some/All Primary	9 (56%)	12 (75%)			
Some/All Secondary	7 (44%)	4 (25%)			
Father's Source of Income			0.024		
Wife/Relatives/Friends	0 (0%)	4 (27%)			
Employment	11 (73%)	4 (27%)			
Self-Employment/Business	4 (27%)	7 (47%)			
Father Education			0.450		
Some or all primary	8 (53.3%)	11 (73.3%)			
Some or all secondary/College	7 (46.7%)	4 (26.7%)			
Monthly family income (KES)	10,000 (5,000-11,000)	5,400 (3,000-9,000)	0.111		
Appliances Owned (TV/Radio/Cell Phone)			0.014		
One	4 (25%)	8 (50%)			
Two	5 (31%)	6 (38%)			
Three	7 (44%)	2 (13%)			
Water Source			0.007		
Piped	16 (100%)	9 (56%)			
Purchased	0 (0%)	7 (44%)			
Water Treatment			0.044		
Chlorine	6 (38%)	3 (20%)			

Table 2.1. Demographics, Anthropometrics, and Health Metrics at Enrollment

Boiling	9 (56%)	5 (33%)					
No Treatment	1 (6%)	7 (47%)					
HFIAS Food Security Grade			0.315				
Food Secure	2 (12.50%)	0 (0%)					
Mild Food Insecurity	1 (6.25%)	0 (0%)					
Moderate Food Insecurity	3 (18.75%)	2 (12.5%)					
Severe Food Insecurity	10 (62.5%)	14 (87.5%)					
ANTHROPOMETRICS							
Weight (kg)	11.8 (10.6-13.1)	9.1 (8.4-9.5)	<0.001				
Height (cm)	85.7 (81.5-86.8)	80.1 (78.7-82.0)	0.005				
MUAC	14.5 (14.0-15.4)	12.4 (12.1-12.5)	<0.001				
WHZ	-0.2 (-0.6-1.0)	-1.6 (-1.32.1)	<0.001				
Healthy	15 (47%)	12 (38%)	0.159				
Moderately Malnourished	0 (0%)	3 (9%)					
Severely Malnourished <sup>3</sup>	0 (0%)	1 (3%)					
HAZ	-1.7 (-1.90.8)	-1.9 (-2.41.5)	0.137				
Healthy	14 (44%)	10 (31%)	0.356				
Moderately Stunted	1 (3%)	4 (13%)					
Severely Stunted	1 (3%)	2 (6%)					
WAZ	-0.9 (-1.5- 0.4)	-2.2 (-2.71.6)	<0.001				
Healthy	12 (38%)	6 (19%)	0.034				
Moderately Underweight	3 (9%)	7 (22%)					
Severely Underweight	0 (0%)	3 (9%)					
HEALTH METRICS							
Diarrhea within month before enrollment	3 (19%)	4 (25%)	1.000				
Fever within month before enrollment	7 (44%)	8 (50%)	1.000				
Cough within month before enrollment	11 (69%)	9 (56%)	0.716				
Vomiting within month before enrollment	0 (0%)	1 (6%)	1.000				
Hemoglobin g/dL (Elevation Adjusted) <sup>4</sup>	10.7 (9.6-11.6)	10.2 (9.5-10.9)	0.071				
Anemia (Hb<11.0 g/dl) <sup>5</sup>	5 (31%)	8 (50%)	0.473				
% Monocytes	7 (4.5-9.5)	4 (1-7)	0.047				
WBC (10^9/L)	11.2 (8.9-13.4)	13.4 (11.2-15.6)	0.274				
RBC (10^12/L)	4.8 (4.5-5.1)	4.6 (4.4-4.8)	0.235				
PLT Count (10^9/L)	509 (399.3-618.8)	485 (363.8-606.3)	0.867				
% Neutrophils (Segmented)	39 (32.5-45.5)	37.5 (31.5-43.5)	0.428				
% Lymphocytes	52.5 (45.3-59.8)	54 (47.5-60.5)	0.766				
% Eosinophils	0 (0)	1.5 (0-5.5)	0.003				

Data expressed as Median (IQR) or Number (%). P value by Wilcoxon Rank Sum test for continuous variables, Fisher's Exact (two-sided  $Pr \leq P$ ) for categorical variables.

<sup>1</sup>Crowding score is calculated by dividing the number of people residing in the home by the number of rooms in the home.

<sup>2</sup> "Other" sources of caregiver income reported include self-employment, business, employment, other relatives or friends, or other sources.

<sup>3</sup> One child in the study was found to be severely malnourished when diagnosed with WHZ, though they were considered moderately malnourished when diagnosed by MUAC.

<sup>4</sup>Due to Nairobi's high elevation, all hemoglobin levels were adjusted by subtracting 0.5 based on WHO recommendations [263]

<sup>5</sup>Anemia cutoffs taken from WHO [263]

# Children with MAM have Evidence of Damage to Small Intestine

Since poor water quality can increase exposure to enteric pathogens, we measured markers of intestinal damage and bacterial translocation in naïve plasma samples (Figure 2.1A). We found that malnourished children had elevated concentrations of iFABP (2053 vs 65 pg/mL, p < 0.001), a marker of recent damage to the tips of villi in the small intestine. Children with MAM also had reduced levels of citrulline (13.88 vs 18.20 pg/mL, p = 0.028), which is produced by healthy enterocytes. Plasma EndoCab IgM and sCD14, which

are markers of bacterial translocation from the gastrointestinal tract, were not significantly different between subjects with MAM and healthy controls.



Figure 2.1. Concentrations of Markers of Intestinal Health, Metabolism, and Inflammation in Naïve Plasma.

Concentrations of markers related to intestinal health (a), metabolites (b), metabolic hormones (c), and acute phase response proteins (d) in naïve plasma from children with and without MAM. \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01, \*\*\* p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* p < 0.0001

# Children with MAM have Elevated Markers of Basal Systemic Inflammation and an Exaggerated Inflammatory Response to Bacterial Lipopolysaccharide

Intestinal damage and liver dysfunction can contribute to endotoxemia due to increased translocation and reduced clearance of bacteria and bacterial LPS [264]. To determine if children with MAM exhibit signs of systemic inflammation, we measured eight inflammatory cytokines in naïve plasma (Table 2.2). We found significantly elevated levels of IL-6 (40.3 vs 8.4 pg/mL, p = 0.009), IL-1 $\beta$  (7.8 vs 2.6 pg/mL, p = 0.047), and IFN- $\gamma$  (69.2 vs 35.9 pg/mL, p = 0.005) in children with MAM (Figure 2.2).

Table 2.2: Median (IQR) Cytokine Concentration (pg/mL) in Naïve Plasma

Group	IL-1α	IL-1β	IL-6	IL-8	IL-10	IFN-γ	TNF-α	CCL2
Healthy	9.4	2.6	8.4	3.4	2.8	35.9	2.8	100.2
	(7.4-17.2)	(1.8-6.9)	(4.7-15.7)	(1.3-8.3)	(1.9-3.7)	(33.4-50.7)	(2.5-3.0)	(53.5-126.0)
MAM	9.4	7.8	40.3	6.7	3.7	69.2	2.8	93.2
	(5.3-13.8)	(2.1-13.5)	(12.3-88.2)	(2.1-9.3)	(3.2-5.6)	(47.5-104.5)	(2.5-2.8)	(66.8-145.3)
P value	0.703	0.047	0.009	0.221	0.099	0.005	0.647	0.926



Figure 2.2. Cytokine Concentration in Naïve Plasma.

Plasma was isolated from heparinized whole blood samples and frozen at -80 C before quantification of cytokines. \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01, \*\*\* p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* p < 0.0001

The concentrations of acute phase proteins C-Reactive Protein (CRP), procalcitonin, and haptoglobin were not significantly different in children with MAM and healthy controls (Figure 2.1D). LPS binding protein, an acute phase protein that has dual

functions of facilitating LPS-mediated activation of TLR4 signaling and detoxifying circulating LPS, was significantly lower in children with MAM (0.44 vs 8.09 pg/mL, p < 0.0001). Low concentrations of LBP lead to enhanced activation of mononuclear cells exposed to endotoxin.

To examine the response to a bacterial inflammatory stimulus, we incubated whole blood with LPS for 24 hours and measured plasma cytokine levels (Table 2.3). Blood from children with MAM exhibited increased IL-6 (4000 vs 3287 pg/mL, p = 0.018) (Figure 2.3) production and a trend towards increased IFN- $\gamma$  (694 vs 470 pg/mL, p = 0.051).

Table 2.3: Median (IQR) Cytokine Concentration (pg/mL) in Plasma from LPS-Stimulated Whole Blood

Group	IL-1α	IL-1β	IL-6	IL-8	IL-10	IFN-γ	TNF-α	CCL2
Healthy	214	791	3287	223	301	470	620	823
	(115.1-	(739.7-	(2756.8-	(155.3-	(232.3-	(325.2-	(350.3-	(470.5-
	403.8)	886.8)	4000)	511.9)	356.4)	653.0)	1225.3)	1374.4)
MAM	314	820	4000	205	258	694	612	814
	(160.5-	(771.9-	(3592.6-	(153.0-	(177.2-	(473.6-	(411.5-	(651.0-
	509.0)	1036.7)	4000)	607.7)	442.6)	1184.1)	895.5)	1077.9)
P value	0.224	0.402	0.018	0.956	0.838	0.051	0.867	0.956



Figure 2.3. Cytokine Concentration in Plasma from LPS-Stimulated Whole Blood.

Heparinized whole blood samples were stimulated with LPS and incubated at 37°C for 24 hours prior to quantification of cytokines. \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01, \*\*\* p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* p < 0.0001

#### **Children with MAM Exhibit Metabolic Changes**

As metabolism is greatly affected by malnutrition and influences immunity, we measured concentrations of circulating amino acids and biogenic amines, acylcarnitines, and hexose. Levels of acylcarnitines C16 (0.14 vs 0.11  $\mu$ M, p = 0.049) and C18:1 (0.14 vs 0.10  $\mu$ M, p = 0.007) were significantly elevated, indicating impaired fatty acid oxidation in this group (Figure 2.1B). Levels of hexose and all amino acids and biogenic amines were similar between groups. The calculated glycolysis rate [(Alanine + Glycine +Serine)/Hexose] was significantly reduced in children with MAM (0.14 vs 0.16, p = 0.039) (Figure 2.1B). The metabolic hormones leptin (2423 vs 3325 pg/mL, p = 0.005) and insulin (341 vs 693 pg/mL, p = 0.022) were significantly lower in the MN group, while adiponectin levels were similar between groups (Figure 2.1C).

# Associations Between Anthropometric Measures and Variables of Intestinal health, Immunity, and Metabolism

We conducted Spearman's correlation to examine the relationships between different measures of malnutrition and the variables that were different between children with MAM and healthy controls. Significant correlations are displayed in Figure 2.4 and variables are arranged by hierarchical clustering. MUAC, WHZ, and to a lesser degree WAZ had similar profiles of correlation. HAZ correlated with markers of underweight and wasting but had limited, weaker correlation with other variables. Variables most strongly associated with MUAC/WHZ include leptin, LBP, iFABP, C18:1, and naïve plasma IFN- $\gamma$ . While both LBP and iFABP strongly correlate with measures of MAM, LBP alone is inversely correlated with both naïve and LPS-stimulated cytokine concentrations (Figure 2.4). Also, while leptin level is strongly correlated with measures of MAM, it is not correlated with iFABP or LBP.



Figure 2.4. Correlations between variables associated with malnutrition.

Correlations that were not significant (p > 0.05) are shown as empty boxes. Size of dot correlates to level of significance; a larger dot indicates a smaller p value. Color indicates correlation coefficient as indicated by the range given on the side of the graphic. Variables are grouped by hierarchical clustering. Glycolysis is defined as the ratio of the concentrations of specific amino acids or the concentration of hexoses (Ala+ Gly +Ser)/Hexose.

# Saturated Long Chain Fatty Acids Induce Inflammatory Cytokine Expression in PBMCs

Children with MAM have alterations in metabolites and metabolic processes that indicate impaired long chain fatty acid (LCFA) oxidation (Figure 2.1).

Because previous studies demonstrated that saturated medium and long chain fatty acids induced inflammatory cytokine production by human and mouse macrophage cell lines



Figure 2.5 Cytokine production in human PBMCs upon stimulation with free fatty acids and/or LPS.

PBMCs were isolated from a healthy adult volunteer and stimulated with an albuminbound saturated long chain fatty acid or a vehicle control (**a**). Some cells were also treated with 10 ng/mL LPS (b). After 24 hours, cytokines were measured in supernatant via Bio-Plex. Data representative of two experiments. 14 = myristic acid, 16 = palmitic acid, 18 = stearic acid, L = LPS. \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01, \*\*\*\* p < 0.001. [265,266], we reasoned that the elevated plasma LCFAs in children with MAM could contribute to the increased basal and LPS-induced inflammatory cytokine production. To test this, we measured inflammatory cytokine production in response to myristic acid (C14), palmitic acid (C16), and stearic acid (C18), with and without simultaneous LPS exposure, in PBMCs from a healthy adult volunteer (Figure 2.5). We observed significant increases in TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-6, and IL-1 $\beta$  production in cells treated with C16 and C18 compared to controls and a trend in cells treated with C14. We also observed a synergistic effect in which addition of C16 or C18 greatly increased cytokine expression in LPS-stimulated cells. Thus, increased concentrations of plasma free fatty acids, especially in the presence of LPS, can promote inflammatory cytokine production by leukocytes.

#### DISCUSSION

In a cohort of children with MAM from an urban slum in Nairobi, Kenya, we evaluated environmental, sociodemographic, physiological and immunological variables with the intent to generate a preliminary model from which new hypotheses could be generated and tested to help understand the pathogenesis of MAM and identify potential correlates of disease and recovery. Our data suggest that low socioeconomic status and environmental exposure to non-purified (likely contaminated) water are associated with MAM. Children with MAM had markers of intestinal damage and metabolic changes that promote systemic inflammation and a heightened whole blood inflammatory response to bacterial LPS.

Comparison of children with MAM to healthy controls from the same urban slum environment demonstrated an association of MAM with measures of reduced wealth, including income instability, fewer appliances owned and increased household crowding. The association of these traits with MAM supports the idea that the psychological and physiological stresses of economic instability in a household have a detrimental impact on child health [28,267]. Water source and water treatment were the strongest determinants of MAM among environmental variables. Water quality has been linked to stunting, environmental enteric dysfunction (EED), and wasting in cohorts around the world [57,58,68]. While we did not observe ongoing intestinal infection in any of the children in the subset used for this study, repeated exposure to enteric pathogens over time (perhaps through contaminated water) may result in persistent intestinal damage and weight faltering [65]. There also may be nonpathogen contaminants in purchased water versus piped water that impact intestinal health and development of malnutrition. Regardless, these data indicate that improving water quality may reduce malnutrition rates in this population. In support of this, a previous study found that use of water storage containers with fitted lids was a strong predictor of sustained recovery after treatment of MAM [268].

While we did not observe a direct association between water source and signs of intestinal damage (iFABP and citrulline concentrations), we did observe strong associations between MUAC and iFABP. IFABP is a marker of recent intestinal damage as it enters the circulation when the tips of villi in the small intestine are damaged [269]. Citrulline is produced by healthy enterocytes in the small intestine, and low concentrations correlate with several acute and chronic intestinal pathologies [270]. Together, these markers suggest that children with MAM experience intestinal damage that could contribute to poor nutrient absorption and other metabolic changes. Plasma iFABP levels in this cohort were inversely correlated with the levels of adiponectin. Adiponectin is a protein that modulates glucose regulation and fatty acid oxidation [271], processes that appear to be impaired in this cohort.

Intestinal damage in children with MAM would be expected to lead to decreased intestinal barrier function and increased translocation of bacteria and bacterial products into circulation. However, we saw no differences in concentration of proteins commonly used as proxies for systemic endotoxin exposure (Endocab IgM or sCD14) between healthy children and children with MAM. We did not directly measure bacterial LPS, bacterial

DNA, or other bacterial products in the blood, so we cannot conclusively assert that there was no difference in endotoxin exposure between groups. Reduced protein production by the liver may cause reduced levels of these proteins, or the level of LPS leakage may be so low as to not trigger IgM or sCD14 production. However, the elevated levels of IFN- $\gamma$ , IL-6, and IL-1 $\beta$  observed in the naïve plasma of children with MAM suggest that some stimulus is triggering chronic, low level inflammation.

LPS binding protein (LBP) was strikingly lower in the MAM group compared to controls. LBP is produced by hepatocytes and intestinal cells [272], so dysfunction of either may drive the low LBP concentrations observed in children with MAM. LBP regulates the cellular response to LPS in a concentration-dependent manner. At high concentrations, LBP either binds LPS to form large aggregates or transfers LPS to plasma lipoproteins, in both instances inhibiting inflammatory response [272,273]. However, at low concentrations LBP transfers LPS to CD14, amplifying the expression of inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 $\beta$ , TNF- $\alpha$ , and IL-6 [272]. We observed correlations between levels of LBP and levels of IL6 in naïve and LPS-stimulated plasma in our cohort. Thus, low LBP may be a key factor in the increased baseline inflammation and heightened inflammatory response to LPS observed in children with MAM. Further, elevated baseline levels of IFN- $\gamma$  (such as those observed in children with MAM in this cohort) can sensitize cells to stimuli such as endotoxin [264]. This may explain the correlation we see between naïve IFN- $\gamma$  levels and LPS-induced IL-6 response and contribute to the overall pattern of systemic inflammation observed in children with MAM.

Other indicators of changes in liver function and metabolism have also been linked with both intestinal permeability and systemic inflammation. Children with MAM in our cohort exhibited elevated concentrations of acylcarnitines C16 and C18:1. This suggests impaired import of long-chain fatty acids into the mitochondria for fatty acid oxidation. Incomplete long-chain fatty acid beta-oxidation is linked to insulin resistance [274]. Elevated levels of these acylcarnitines have also been associated with increased gut permeability and reduced citrulline levels in children with EED [275]. Long-chain acylcarnitines and saturated LCFAs can also induce inflammatory cytokine production in a variety of cell types [274,276,277]. Our data from *ex vivo* stimulated PBMCs from a healthy donor suggests that elevated circulating saturated LCFAs in children with MAM can increase baseline inflammation and, more importantly, dramatically increase response of these cells to LPS. There is little information on SFA proportion in children with MAM. One study found SFA to be elevated in children with MAM [278], though the proportion of SFA was decreased in children with SAM [279,280]. In the cohort from this study, children with MAM had a higher ratio of SFA:PUFA than healthy controls (data not shown). Thus, it is feasible that buildup of saturated LCFAs and acylcarnitines in circulation due to deficits in LCFA oxidation may contribute to the increased inflammatory response observed in children with MAM.

One aim of this study was to identify new markers that could be used as potential correlates of malnutrition or immunological/metabolic health over the course of recovery from malnutrition. LBP and iFABP warrant further investigation as potential tools to track non-weight recovery from malnutrition. Their ties to liver function and intestinal health as well as their strong correlation with anthropometric measures suggest they may be key indicators or mediators of the progression of malnutrition. Future studies could examine change in LBP and iFABP over course of recovery from MAM and up to a year after MAM to see if either of these two markers can predict relapse or sustained recovery. To our knowledge, neither marker has been so strongly associated with MAM in previous studies. iFABP has been negatively associated with WAZ in a study of children with high rates of stunting and moderate to severe wasting [281]. A study of children with SAM and persistent diarrhea found correlations between iFABP and MUAC and LBP and markers of intestinal damage [282].

One difficulty in comparing results of similar cohort studies of MAM is the use of different anthropometric measures of malnutrition to define the study population. MUAC,

WHZ, and WAZ are frequently used to diagnose acute malnutrition but they regularly define different groups within the same population [8]. In our study, MUAC and WAZ were the two most strongly associated anthropometric measures, but WAZ had weaker associations with other variables associated with MUAC. In comparison, MUAC and WHZ were also closely correlated in this cohort and had very similar profiles of correlation with nearly all other variables. However, only three of the sixteen children diagnosed with MAM by MUAC would have been diagnosed with MAM by WHZ. An additional child was eligible to be diagnosed with SAM by WHZ. This large discrepancy in diagnosis between measures means that there are likely children in the community that would not be diagnosed by WHZ but already exhibit some of the signs of MAM such as intestinal damage, metabolic changes, and low-level inflammation. Though the use of MUAC versus WHZ in screening in the community is under debate, this study demonstrates that children with low MUAC but normal WHZ should still be treated for MAM in hopes of preventing any further intestinal, metabolic, or immunological damage.

This study has several limitations. Due to the cross-sectional nature of the data, we cannot predict direction of certain associations. For example, intestinal damage as measured by iFABP and citrulline may be both a cause and a result of malnutrition. Also, the small sample size in this study limits the number of variables we can include in regression modeling, limiting us to mainly univariate analysis. The small sample size also means that results are exploratory and are to be used for hypothesis generation. Strengths of this study include breadth of data gathered on subjects, the fact that subjects all come from the same relatively small geographic area, and our success excluding children with acute or chronic infections, limiting immunological confounders.

In conclusion, this study provides a snapshot of metabolic, immunological, and intestinal differences between children with and without MAM in urban Kenya. This study adds to the literature on inflammatory cytokine expression in children with malnutrition and provides novel data on inflammatory response to LPS and other potential markers of health such as LBP and iFABP. Data from this study should be used to inform future investigation into the pathogenesis of malnutrition in children as well as studies of the process of recovery from malnutrition.

# INTESTINAL MICROBIOTA AND INFLAMMATORY RESPONSE IN A MOUSE MODEL OF MAM

# Chapter 3. A Proinflammatory Intestinal Microbiota Promotes an Exaggerated Systemic Inflammatory Response in a Mouse Model of Moderate Acute Malnutrition

ABSTRACT

Acute malnutrition, or wasting, is implicated in over half of all deaths in children under five and increases risk of infectious disease. Studies in humans and preclinical models have demonstrated that malnutrition is linked to an immature intestinal microbiota characterized by increased prevalence of Enterobacteriaceae. This immature microbiota can cause intestinal damage, poor nutrient harvest, and increased susceptibility to enteropathogens. Observational studies in humans have also observed heightened systemic inflammation and signs of increased systemic endotoxin exposure in children with moderate acute malnutrition. However, few studies have attempted to uncover the mechanisms linking intestinal dysbiosis to the systemic inflammatory state observed in children with MAM. Understanding these mechanisms would provide insight on how to better target the microbiota to ensure not only nutritional but immunological recovery. Here we use a mouse model of MAM to investigate baseline inflammatory state and inflammatory response. We also use selective antibiotics to investigate the role of specific intestinal bacterial groups on systemic inflammation and weight loss. We found that moderately malnourished mice exhibit increased inflammation at baseline and a heightened inflammatory response to stimulus that can lead to even further weight loss. This
inflammatory phenotype and weight loss can be ameliorated in part by administration of gut-specific antibiotics that are active against Gammaproteobacteria.

#### INTRODUCTION

Acute malnutrition affects 50.5 million children under the age of five worldwide [254]. Children with severe acute malnutrition (SAM) are nine times more likely than healthy children to die, and those with moderate acute malnutrition (MAM) are three times more likely [16]. Much of this increased risk of death is due to increased risk of infectious disease, which is implicated in both the development and perpetuation of malnutrition [18]. Despite the existence of well-established protocols to treat severe acute malnutrition (SAM), relapse occurs in up to 37% of treated children [283] and it is unclear why some children response well to treatment while others do not [284]. WASH and nutritional interventions have had underwhelming impacts on malnutrition rates at the current level of implementation, suggesting that additional contributors to growth faltering are not understood and remain untargeted [284-286]. Many descriptive studies of immunological deficits in children with acute malnutrition exist, but little is understood about the mechanistic links between these systemic deficits and malnutrition [18].

Intestinal dysbiosis is both a cause and consequence of malnutrition. Studies of children with SAM and MAM show that malnourished children have "immature" intestinal microbiotas that do not develop along normal timelines [166,171]. The immature microbiota is characterized by low diversity, increased prevalence of aerotolerant species from Enterobacteriaceae [166,168,172], and decreased prevalence of beneficial commensal species [86]. This stunted microbiota hampers energy harvest and allows enteropathogens to flourish, driving impaired barrier function and intestinal inflammation [168,171]. Transplantation of fecal microbiotas from children with SAM into gnotobiotic mice demonstrated that the combination of a malnourished diet and malnourished microbiota can cause weight loss, intestinal permeability, and intestinal damage [95]. A study of

bacterial species targeted by IgA in children with SAM identified members of Enterobacteriaceae as the main drivers of weight loss and disrupted intestinal barrier function [97]. Preclinical studies have shown that the contribution of a nutrient-deficient diet and altered intestinal microbiota to growth faltering is amplified when the host is repeatedly exposed to an intestinal pathogen [86,98].

The inflammatory response is especially energetically costly for malnourished children and diverts already scarce nutrients to acute phase and immune protein production [255]. Observational studies in children with SAM have linked malnutrition, intestinal damage, and elevated circulating LPS [158]. However, few studies have attempted to identify any mechanisms underlying the effects of intestinal bacteria on systemic inflammation in malnutrition. One study of complicated MAM found that though intestinal inflammation, systemic inflammation, and low SCFA production were correlated with mortality, this was not mediated by presence of intestinal pathogens. The authors suggest that pathobionts or loss of SCFA-producing bacteria drive the observed negative outcomes [77]. Other studies have identified bacterial translocation and chronic inflammation as outcomes of stunting and environmental enteric dysfunction (EED) [287]. There are parallels between malnutrition-driven dysbiosis and the dysbiosis observed in other disease states such as colitis, metabolic syndrome, and EED [153]. The link between dysbiosis and systemic inflammation has been better characterized in these disorders and may suggest potential mechanisms for the increased systemic inflammation observed in MAM. For example, Type 2 diabetes is characterized by an increased proportion of intestinal gramnegative bacteria, leading to leakage of LPS and endotoxemia [288,289]. Further, all bacteria that correlated with IL-6 expression belonged to Proteobacteria [290]. Thus, we aim to investigate pathways from these related disease profiles in our effort to identify MAMrelated systemic inflammation and how it relates to translocation, intestinal immunity, and microbiota.

In this study, we used a mouse model of childhood protein energy malnutrition with selected micronutrient deficiency to investigate the links between systemic inflammatory response and intestinal microbiota. We used selective, nonabsorbable antibiotics to probe the effects of depletion of different bacterial groups on inflammation and weight loss. We found that MAM produces a heightened inflammatory response to bacterial LPS that may drive poor outcomes such as growth faltering. This heightened response may be a result of increased systemic exposure to endotoxin from Gammaproteobacteria, which are elevated in the cecal contents and MLN of malnourished mice. Depletion of this group by COL treatment reduced weight loss.

#### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### **Mouse Diet**

Weanling female BALB/C mice were obtained from Harlan Laboratories. Mice were grouped in cages of 5 and had free access to water. Mice were weaned to either a standard mouse chow (Teklad diet number 99103) or an isocaloric but protein, iron, and zinc deficient malnourished diet (Teklad diet number 99075) for 28 days. Mice were pair-fed every 48-72 hrs and weighed every 7 days. Malnourished mice received 90% volume by weight of food that well-nourished mice did. This was calculated by determining g/mouse/day for the previous feeding period for well-nourished mice and then determining the necessary amount per cage for MN mice.

#### **Intradermal Delivery of Inflammatory Stimulus**

Well-nourished and malnourished mice (5 mice per group) were injected intradermally in the skin of the dorsal foot with 20  $\mu$ L of either LPS (10  $\mu$ g) (*Escherichia coli*, Sigma-Aldrich, L4391-1MG), LTA (50  $\mu$ g) (*Staphylococcus aureus*, Sigma-Aldrich, L2515-5MG), or PBS (control). Mice were sacrificed 24 hours post-injection via cervical dislocation while under isofluorane anesthesia.

#### **Tissue Expression of Cytokines.**

Skin at the site of injection, liver, and ilea were removed and stored in RNAlater Stabilization Solution (Thermofisher) at -80°C until RNA extraction and quantification. Samples were thawed on ice and thirty mg or less of each sample (skin, ileum, and/or liver) was removed from RNAlater, homogenized in lysis buffer (Qiagen) + B-mercaptoethanol (Sigma) via either tissue homogenizer (IKA Utra-Turrax T18 Homogenizer) or bead mill (VWR 4-Place Mini Bead Mill Homogenizer), and spun down to pellet remaining tissue. RNA was extracted from the supernatant (RNeasy, Qiagen) and treated with DNAse (Turbo DNAse, Ambion). All RNA samples were quantified using a Thermo Scientific NanoDrop<sup>™</sup> Spectrophotometer and stored at -80°C. cDNA was generated from each sample using the High Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription kit (Applied Biosystems) (Veriti 96 Well Thermal Cycler, Applied Biosystems). Cytokine mRNA was quantified using 20-40 ng cDNA, SYBR Green Master Mix (ThermoFisher), and primers (see Supplemental Table 3.1) on a Viia 7 Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems). CT values were used to calculate fold change in comparison to the mean of WN naïve samples.

#### **Peritoneal Macrophage Isolation and Stimulation**

Peritoneal cells were isolated from WN and MN mice in approximately 5 mL chilled RPMI with 10% HIFBS, 50  $\mu$ M B-mercaptoethanol (Sigma). Cells were pooled into WN and MN groups and spun down at 300g for 7 minutes at 4°C before resuspension in 5 mL 10% RPMI. Viable cells were counted adjusted to 0.5\*10^6 / mL. The cell suspensions were plated in 1 ml aliquots in a 24 well plate and allowed to adhere for 2 hours at 37°C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. Cells were washed twice with 2% RPMI to remove non-adherent cells. Cells were then stimulated with either 20  $\mu$ g/mL LTA, 10 ng/mL LPS, or 2% RPMI as control. There were 4 replicates per condition. After 4 hours incubation at 37°C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, 2 mL of supernatants were collected and stored at -80°C.

### **TNF-A ELISA**

Supernatants from macrophage stimulation were thawed on ice and centrifuged at full speed for 10 minutes to pellet any remaining cells. Samples were diluted 1:1 in Standard Diluent Buffer (Invitrogen) prior to cytokine level measurement via ELISA (Invitrogen). Plate was read on a FLUOstar Omega plate reader (BMG Laboratories) and OMEGA software (BMG Laboratories) was used to generate a four-parameter logistic curve to calculate protein concentrations.

### **Quantification of Bacterial Burden in Mouse Tissue**

Spleen, liver, and mesenteric lymph nodes (MLN) were used to determine bacterial burden. The liver was cut into thirds and the anterior portion of the middle section was collected. The spleen was cut in half and the anterior half was collected. Spleen (10-35 mg), liver (40-90 mg), and MLN (3-12 mg) samples were stored in a 10x volume of PBS (ex. 50 mg tissue, 500  $\mu$ l PBS) in a 2 ml Eppendorf tube. Samples were homogenized in the collection tube with a rubber pestle. Each sample was serially diluted out to 10^-6 in PBS, generating a range of tissue concentrations from 10 mg/ $\mu$ l to 10 ng/ $\mu$ l. 50  $\mu$ l aliquots of each dilution were plated on Brain Heart Infusion (BHI) Agar (Sigma-Aldrich) plates and incubated aerobically at 37°C. Plates were incubated 3 days and colonies counted on both days 2 and 3. Colony counts and dilution values were used to calculate CFU/g for each sample.

#### **Intestinal Permeability**

WN and MN mice were fasted overnight and underwent oral gavage with a mixed suspension of 100 mg/mL of 4 kDA FITC-dextran (46944, Sigma) and 100 mg/mL of 70 kDA rhodamine B isothiocyanate-dextran (R9379, Sigma) in PBS. Mice were given 6  $\mu$ l of suspension per gram of body weight, corresponding to 600 mg/kg of each dextran. After one hour of transit time to allow the suspension to reach the ileum [291], blood was collected

via cardiac puncture under isofluorane anesthesia. Blood was centrifuged at 2000g for 10 minutes at 4°C and plasma collected. Centrifugation was repeated once and plasma was diluted 1:1 in PBS. Diluted serum and mixed dextran standards were plated on a 96 well plate in duplicate and read on a FLUOstar Omega plate reader (BMG Laboratories). An excitation of 485 nm and emission of 520 nm was used to measure FITC-Dextran concentration and an excitation of 544 nm and emission of 590 nm was used to measure rhodamine B isothiocyanate-dextran concentration. OMEGA software (BMG Laboratories) was used to generate a linear regression fit standard curve.

#### **Peyer's Patch Collection and Analysis**

Ilea were collected from mice on day 28 of diet as described above. Ilea were flushed with ice cold PBS + 2% Penicillin/Streptomycin (P/S) and Peyer's patches (PPs) removed with curved forceps and scissors. For qRT-PCR, PPs were stored in RNALater at -80°C prior to RNA extraction and quantification as described above. For flow cytometry, PPs were placed in 1 mL ice cold RPMI + 2% P/S. Collected PPs were mechanically dissociated and filtered through a 40  $\mu$ m cell strainer three times in ice cold RPMI + 2% P/S. Cell suspension was washed three times and incubated at 37°C and 5% CO2 before stimulation with 100 ng/mL LPS for 12 hours. Golgi block was added at 0.66  $\mu$ l/mL for the final 6 hours of the incubation period. After stimulation, cells were washed and resuspended in staining buffer. Cells were stained with surface and intracellular antibodies listed in Supplemental Table 3.2. After staining, cells were analyzed on a BD LSRFortessa cell analyzer and data analyzed using FlowJo (v10.6.1).

#### **Initial Microbiota Collection and Analysis**

Cecal contents and mesenteric lymph nodes were collected from WN and MN mice and transported on dry ice to the Alkek Center for Metagenomics and Microbiome Research at Baylor College of Medicine for 16s rRNA sequencing and analysis. DNA was extracted from cecal contents with the PowerSoil DNA Isolation kit (MoBio) and from mesenteric lymph nodes with the UltraClean Tissue and Cells DNA Isolation kit (MoBio). DNA underwent 16Sv4 PCR [292] followed by MiSeq 2x250 bp sequencing and the CMMR-generated 16S analysis pipeline.

#### **Antibiotic Treatment**

Mice were put on either a well-nourished or malnourished diet as previously described. After 14 days on the diet antibiotics were administered in their drinking water for the final 14 days of the diet. Mice were given either 0.7 mg/mL of vancomycin hydrochloride (*Streptomyces orientalis*, Sigma Aldrich, V8138), 7,500 U/mL colistin sulfate salt (Sigma Aldrich, C4461), or normal water as control. Water bottles were replaced every 3-4 days. Actual dosages calculated from average water consumption were approximately 5 mg/day of vancomycin and 33,750 U/day colistin. After 14 days on antibiotics, mice were euthanized and skin, blood, and cecal matter were collected and stored at -80°C. Liver, spleen, and mesenteric lymph nodes were also collected and used to quantify bacterial burden as described above. mRNA was isolated from skin samples and quantified as listed previously.

To determine the microbiota composition in the antibiotic-treated mice, DNA was isolated from cecal matter using the QIAamp DNA Stool Mini Kit (QIAGEN) according to manufacturer's protocol and shipped on dry ice to LCSciences (Houston, Texas, USA) for 16S rDNA V3+V4 sequencing and analysis. Bacterial DNA was amplified with primers targeted to the V3 and V4 regions of 16S rDNA. Sequencing adaptors and barcodes were added in further amplification steps and the prepared library was sequenced on the MiSeq platform. Resultant paired-end reads were merged into tags and then grouped into clusters that represent a single operational taxonomic unit (OTU) (minimum 97% sequence similarity). Analysis of OTUs were conducted including measures of alpha diversity, beta

diversity, and taxonomy annotation. Databases for taxonomy analysis included RDP (version date 2016.9.30) and NT-16S (version date 2016.10.29).

#### Systemic LPS Challenge

Mice were weaned to either a well-nourished or malnourished diet as previously described. After 28 days on the diet, mice were injected intraperitoneally with 4 mg/kg of LPS (*Escherichia coli* O55:B5, Sigma-Aldrich, L2880) in PBS. Mice were given food and water ad libitum and monitored hourly. At six hours post injection, mice were weighed. Mice were weighed again at 24 hours post injection and euthanized via cardiac puncture under isofluorane anesthesia. Blood was taken with a heparinized needle and a liver samples collected for cytokine expression as described above.

#### **Statistics**

Unless otherwise specified, groups were compared via Mann-Whitney T test. Outliers were detected via ROUT method with coefficient Q 1% [293] and removed from analysis where appropriate. All analyses were conducted using GraphPad Prism 8 for Mac OS X (Graphpad Software, San Diego California USA).

#### RESULTS

### Malnourished mice exhibit an increased inflammatory response compared to wellnourished mice.

To explore the effects of MAM on inflammation, we used a mouse model of macronutrient (protein) and micro-nutrient (iron and zinc) deficiency that mimics the diet that often leads to childhood MAM [294,295]. Experimental diets were otherwise identical except that they were made to be isocaloric by increasing the carbohydrates in the malnourished diet to replace the calories lost in the low protein chow. The mice were pairfed and the MN mice received 10% less total amount of chow than WN mice, generating a modest energy deficit. At time of randomized weaning to the experimental diets, mice in the WN and MN group were indistinguishable by weight (mean 14.0g and 13.5g, respectively) (Supplemental Figure 3.1). Mice on the WN diet reached their adult weight (mean=19.35 g) by day 28 of the diet and gained 37.95% of their starting bodyweight. MN mice at day 28 averaged 10.58 g and had lost 21% of their starting bodyweight.

In a previous study, MAM was associated with chronic, low grade inflammation and altered response to infection in humans (see Chapter 2). To determine the impact of malnutrition on sterile inflammation, we intradermally injected WN and MN mice with PBS in the dorsal skin of both feet. MN mice demonstrated a stronger response to sterile injury as determined by mRNA levels of inflammatory cytokines (Figure 3.1). Twentyfour hours post injection, MN mice demonstrated significantly increased mRNA expression of neutrophil chemoattractants *Cxcl1* and *Cxcl2*, pro-inflammatory *Il1b*, and monocyte chemoattractant *Ccl2* compared to similarly treated WN mice.



Figure 3.1. Malnourished mice exhibit heightened baseline skin inflammation.

Cytokine mRNA expression in skin from the footpad of WN (n=5) and MN mice (n=5) 24 hours post injection with 20  $\mu$ L PBS. Values determined via qRT-PCR. WN samples used as baseline to determine fold change. Data is from two experiments. All P values determined by Mann-Whitney U-test (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001 \*\*\*\*p<0.0001).

To investigate whether malnutrition impacts the response to an inflammatory stimulus, we injected the skin of MN and WN mice with bacterial lipopolysaccharide (LPS;

from gram-negative bacteria) or lipotechoic acid (LTA; from gram-positive bacteria). Twenty-four hours post injection, mRNA levels of *Il1b*, *Ccxl1*, and *Cxcl2* were significantly upregulated in the skin of MN mice compared to WN controls (Figure 3.2A). The response to LPS was considerably greater than the response to LTA, which showed little difference between WN and MN mice, (Figure 3.2B).



Figure 3.2. Malnourished mice exhibit heightened inflammatory response to bacterial ligands in the skin and circulation.

Cytokine mRNA expression in skin of WN (n=5) and MN mice (n=5) 24 hours post injection with 20  $\mu$ l of either 500  $\mu$ g/mL LPS (**A**) or 2,500  $\mu$ g/mL LTA (**B**). Values determined via qRT-PCR. WN PBS samples used as baseline to determine fold change. LPS data is from two experiments, LTA data is from one. (**C**) TNF-A protein expression in supernatant of peritoneal cells from WN and MN mice cultured for 4 hours with either 10 ng/mL LPS or 20  $\mu$ g/mL LTA. All P values determined by Mann-Whitney U-test (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001).

To determine if specific immune cell populations in MN mice also had an exaggerated response to bacterial stimuli, we exposed peritoneal macrophages from WN and MN mice to LPS and LTA. Peritoneal macrophages isolated from MN mice and stimulated with LPS produced greater quantities of TNF- $\alpha$  (349 pg/ml) than peritoneal

macrophages isolated from WN mice (149 pg/ml) (Figure 3.2C). When stimulated with LTA, macrophages from MN mice again produced more TNF- $\alpha$  (175 vs 75 pg/ml). TNF- $\alpha$  levels were below the limit of detection in the supernatant of untreated cells. Collectively, these data indicate that malnutrition results in increased inflammatory response to bacterial products or sterile injury.

# Malnourished mice experience greater physiological impact from the heightened inflammatory response to systemic LPS challenge.

To explore the effect of malnutrition on the physiological response to an inflammatory stimulus, we injected WN and MN mice intraperitoneally with LPS. After



Figure 3.3. Malnourished mice lose more weight than WN mice during LPS challenge.

WN and MN mice were injected intraperitoneally with 4 mg/kg LPS and bled at 6 and 24 hours. Data is from two experiments (**A**) Percentage of starting weight at 24 hours post injection. (**B**) mRNA expression in liver samples at 24 hours post injection. All P values determined by Mann-Whitney U-test (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001 \*\*\*\* p<0.0001).

24 hours, MN mice had lost 13.5% of their starting body weight, while WN mice lost 9.3% of their starting weight (p = 0.0007) (Figure 3.3A). Liver samples from MN mice at 24 hours post injection has elevated mRNA levels of *Il6* and the acute phase protein haptoglobin (Figure 3.3B). These data indicate that malnutrition magnifies the systemic inflammatory response and makes the host more vulnerable to weight loss upon exposure to bacterial LPS.

# Malnourished mice have evidence of increased bacterial translocation and altered intestinal immunity.

We hypothesized that the heightened baseline inflammation and response to bacterial stimuli observed in MN mice may be a result of exposure to bacteria translocating from the gut. To test this, we examined bacterial burden in the mesenteric lymph nodes, spleens, and livers of WN and MN mice (Figure 3.4). We observed increased numbers of culturable bacteria in the MLN, spleens, and livers of MN mice compared to WN mice. A random sample of aerobic bacterial colonies from both WN and MN mice were identified via mass spectrometry. Only one of 23 colonies isolated was gram-negative (*Eschericia coli*), and the remaining 22 colonies belonged to phyla Firmicutes and included *Staphylococcus sciuri*, *Aerococcus viridans*, *Enterococcus facaelis*, and *Staphylococcus aereus*. These data demonstrate that malnourished mice experience greater systemic exposure to bacteria, as evidenced by increased bacterial burdens in the spleen, liver, and

lymph nodes. The majority of culturable species collected from these organs are grampositive members of phyla Firmicutes.



Figure 3.4. Malnutrition promotes bacterial translocation.

Quantification of bacteria in the mesenteric lymph nodes, liver, and spleen of wellnourished and malnourished mice. Live bacteria were quantified by plating tissue homogenates on BHI agar. All P values determined by Mann-Whitney U-test (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001 \*\*\*\*p<0.0001).

To determine if this increased extra-intestinal bacterial burden was due to impaired intestinal immunity and barrier function, we examined mRNA expression in the distal third of the small intestine (Figure 3.5A). We observed decreased expression of *Il25*, *Cx3cr1*, *Cxcl1*, *Ccl2*, and *Alpi*. Together, these data suggest decreased immune activation and decreased barrier function in the small intestine of MN mice. However, we observed no differences in paracellular intestinal permeability in WN and MN mice, determined by measuring serum concentration following oral gavage with 4kD FITC-dextran and 70kD rhodamine-dextran (Figure 3.5B).

Peyer's patches (PPs) are the primary site in the small intestine where bacterial antigens and intact bacteria are sampled [296] and an immune response generated. Impaired antibacterial function of PPs can therefore contribute to elevated bacterial translocation [297]. To further investigate immune activation in the small intestine of MN mice, we measured mRNA expression and T cell populations in PPs. Surprisingly, we observed

increased expression of *Rorgt* (Th17 cell transcription factor) and *Il17a* (but not *Il22 or Il23*) in PPs of MN mice. We found no difference in expression of *Foxp3* (Treg cell transcription factor) and T-reg related *Il10* and *Tgfb* in WN and MN mice (Figure 3.5C). This suggests that the cytokine milieu within MN PPs is skewed toward inflammation rather than tolerance. However, flow cytometry of PP cells revealed than MN mice had lower levels of both Treg (CD4+CD25+ FOXP3+) and Th17 (CD4+ FOXP3- IL17A+) cells among CD4+ cells compared to WN mice (Figure 3.5D). Further, intensity of expression of CD25, FOXP3, and IL17A (but not RORGT) was significantly weaker in CD4+ cells from MN mice. These data suggest that CD4+ cells from MN mice may have reduced activation and cytokine production and the heightened *Il17a* production may arise from another source such as Type 3 innate lymphoid cells.



Figure 3.5. Malnutrition alters intestinal immune function but not permeability.

(A) mRNA levels in ileal tissue of WN and MN mice. (B) Concentration of 4 KDa FITC-Dextran and 70 KDa Rhodamine-Dextran in blood of WN and MN mice one hour after oral gavage. (C) Cytokine expression in Peyer's patches (D) CD4+ cell proportions in Peyer's patches and expression intensity. All P values determined by Mann-Whitney Utest (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001 \*\*\*\*p<0.0001).

# Intestinal microbiota from MN mice is characterized by increased proportions of Firmicutes and Proteobacteria and decreased Bacteroidetes.

The increased bacterial translocation and altered intestinal cytokine and chemokine expression observed in MN mice may be due in part to changes in the intestinal microbiota. Therefore, we characterized the bacterial composition of cecal contents and mesenteric lymph nodes in WN and MN mice. In both cecal contents and MLN, MN mice exhibited a decrease in overall proportion of Bacteroidetes and an increase in Proteobacteria and Firmicutes (Figure 3.6A). These changes were significant for cecal contents, but merely a trend in MLN. The cecal microbiota of WN and MN mice showed no difference in alpha diversity (Figure 3.6B) but was distinct in beta diversity (Figure 3.6C). OTUs enriched in the cecal contents of MN mice compared to WN mice include two Proteobacteria OTUs (Escherichia/Shigella, Desulfovibrio) and seven Firmicutes OTUs (including Blautia, Roseburia, Allobaculum, and Enterococcus) (Figure 3.6D). OTUs reduced in the cecal contents of MN mice included four Bacteroidetes (including Odoribacter and Bacteroides) and five Firmicutes. All significant OTU-level changes in the MLN of MN mice consisted of an increased proportion; there were no significantly decreased OTUs in the MLN of MN mice. Both Proteobacteria OTUs that were increased in proportion in the MN cecal contents were also increased in the MN MLN. All but two of the Firmicutes OTUs that were increased in the cecal contents of MN mice were also increased in the MLN of MN

mice. Thus, WN and MN mice have striking differences in the cecal microbiota composition that are replicated in part in the MLN.



Figure 3.6. Malnutrition increases proportions of Proteobacteria and Firmicutes in cecal and MLN microbiota.

Bacterial 16S rRNA was sequenced from cecal stool and MLN samples from 5 WN and 5 MN mice. (A) Average proportions of four most common phyla in cecal stool and MLN samples. (B) Alpha diversity for WN and MN cecal stool and MLN samples. Cecal and MLN samples were compared by Mann-Whitney U-test (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001 \*\*\*\*p<0.001). (C) Beta diversity for WN and MN cecal content microbiota (D) Significant (p<0.05, Wilcoxon signed-rank test) genus-level differences between WN and MN cecal stool microbiotas and WN and MN MLN microbiotas. Z score indicates difference in proportion in either the cecal microbiota or MLN microbiota between WN and MN mice.

# Oral colistin reduces Gammaproteobacteria and modulates inflammation and weight loss in malnourished mice.

To determine if the changes observed in the cecal microbiota of MN mice were responsible for the increased systemic inflammation and heightened response to bacterial LPS, we selectively depleted specific bacterial groups by oral administration of non-absorbable antibiotics. For the last 14 days of their 28-day diet, MN mice were given vancomycin (VANC), colistin (COL), or no antibiotic in their drinking water (Figure 3.7A). These antibiotics have negligible absorption from oral administration so should have had no direct impact on bacteria outside the gastrointestinal tract. VANC is selectively active against gram-positive bacteria and COL is selectively active against gram-negative bacilli (primarily Gammaproteobacteria). To determine the effects of the oral antibiotics, we determined the microbiota composition of cecal contents of WN and MN mice given no antibiotic, and MN mice given either VANC or COL. COL-treated mice had reduced levels of targeted bacteria, most significantly Gamma and Betaproteobacteria, to < 0.01% (Figure 3.7C). The overall proportion of Proteobacteria was increased in COL-treated mice

compared to MN controls (Figure 3.7B), but this increase was due to increases in Deltaproteobacteria and unclassified Proteobacteria (Figure 3.7C). COL-treated MN mice also had expansion of Bacteroidetes and reduction of Firmicutes in comparison to MN controls. Conversely, the cecal microbiota of VANC-treated mice consisted of over 95% Proteobacteria. Three OTUs accounted for 98% of reads in 4 of 5 VANC mice: Sutterellaceae, Enterobacteriaceae, and *Escherichia* (Figure 3.7D). VANC-treated mice also had an average of 0.02% prevalence of Bacteroidetes and 0.64% Firmicutes compared to 12% and 78.07% in MN mice. Collectively, these data indicate that COL treatment depleted targeted Gamma- and Betaproteobacteria, and VANC treatment depleted targeted



Figure 3.7. Antibiotic treatment alters microbiota and translocation.

Antibiotics selective for gram-negative or gram-positive intestinal bacteria have different effects on bacteria and translocation in malnourished mice. (A) Graphic of experimental design in which MN mice were given either vancomycin or colistin in drinking water over last two weeks of diet. Bacterial16S rDNA from cecal stool was sequenced and analyzed at (B) phyla, (C) class, and (D) species level. (E) Live bacteria were quantified by plating homogenates of mesenteric lymph node, liver, and spleen on BHI agar and statistically compared by Kruskal-Wallis (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001 \*\*\*\*p<0.0001).

gram-positive intestinal species. Strikingly, depletion of gram-positive bacteria by oral VANC led to an overwhelming expansion of the Gammaproteobacteria.

To determine the impact of antibiotic-mediated change in cecal microbiota composition on bacterial translocation, we quantified culturable bacteria in the MLN, spleen, and liver of antibiotic-treated mice. Consistent with our previous finding that most culturable bacteria translocated to the liver and spleen were gram-positive species, VANC-treated MN mice had significantly reduced levels of culturable bacteria in the spleen and liver compared to control MN mice (Figure 3.7E). Conversely, COL-treated mice exhibited similar or elevated rates of translocation.

To determine the impact of antibiotic-mediated change in cecal microbiota composition on the inflammatory response, we challenged mice with LPS using the skin injection model described previously. COL mice had comparable levels of inflammatory cytokines compared to control MN mice (Figure 3.8). However, VANC-treated MN mice, which showed dramatic expansion of the Gammaproteobacteria, had significantly

increased LPS-induced expression of *II1b*, *II6*, *II17a*, and *Cxcl1* compared to either COL mice and/or MN mice.



Figure 3.8. Vancomycin enhances response to LPS in skin of MN mice.

Response to footpad LPS injection in malnourished mice with and without antibiotic treatment. Cytokine expression in footpad skin as quantified by qRT-PCR. All P values determined by Mann-Whitney U-test (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001 \*\*\*\* p<0.0001).

Lastly, we examined weight change in mice over the two-week course of antibiotics to see how depletion of specific bacterial groups in the intestine impacted weight change. While VANC-treated MN mice, which had expansion of the gut Proteobacteria, exhibited similar weight loss to MN control mice, COL-treated mice, which had depletion of the Gammaproteobacteria, were able to maintain their body weight (Figure 3.9).



Figure 3.9. Colistin halts weight loss in malnourished mice.

Change in weight in malnourished mice over two weeks with or without antibiotic treatment. P values determined by Mann-Whitney U-test (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001 \*\*\*\* p<0.001).

#### DISCUSSION

Acute malnutrition increases a child's risk of infection and death from infectious disease [16], but the mechanism(s) that drive this have not been fully defined. A number of descriptive studies document changes in immunity in children with varying degrees of malnutrition [18], but relatively few studies have focused on MAM and the mechanisms underlying these changes. Some human and animal studies have identified dysbiosis and altered gut permeability in MAM, however, the connection between gut microbiota, intestinal barrier function and systemic inflammation has received little attention. In this study, we used weanling mice fed a protein-energy and micronutrient deficient diet to mimic childhood MAM. We found that MAM leads to a heightened inflammatory response to bacterial stimuli. This exaggerated inflammatory response occurs in the setting of increased bacterial translocation from the gut, and reduced expression of cytokines and

chemokines related to intestinal immune defense and barrier function. Increased proportions of Gammaproteobacteria in the intestine and MLN of MN appear to drive the inflammatory phenotype. Administration of non-absorbable antibiotics that reduced (COL) or expanded (VANC) intestinal Gammaproteobacteria modulated the systemic inflammatory response and weight loss.

The hyper-inflammatory phenotype we observed in MN mice is at odds with the majority of data from children with SAM, who typically display a reduced inflammatory response to infection and decreased circulating levels of inflammatory cytokines in absence of infection [18,130]. However, there are also instances in which children with SAM [298] or MAM [299] (see Chapter 2) exhibit increased baseline expression of these cytokines and increased inflammatory cytokine production in response to LPS stimulation. A study in malnourished mice observed that interepithelial lymphocytes could be primed by a consortium of intestinal pathobionts to secrete more inflammatory cytokines after stimulation [98], supporting the notion that immune cells may be primed for a more vigorous response by changes in the intestinal microbiota. Our work here details hyper-responsiveness in the skin and leukocytes of MN mice. These results suggest that in moderate malnutrition, immune cells are primed to have greater production of cytokines. This chronic immune stimulation may contribute to poor outcomes from infection or exacerbate growth faltering due to increased energy cost [287].

The underlying mechanism driving the apparent immune priming is unclear, but is likely due to chronic, low level exposure to endotoxin or other bacterial products. Children with SAM have measurably elevated circulating LPS and evidence of endotoxin tolerance [136], but they also have intestinal architecture disruption that is not common to MAM [158]. There is little evidence for this in children with uncomplicated MAM, but underweight infants (WAZ <-2, >-3) had elevated EndoCAb IgG, a marker of increased exposure to circulating endotoxin, that correlated with increased intestinal permeability [66]. However, a study of slightly older children found no difference in EndoCAb IgG or sCD14 levels between children with MAM and healthy controls (See Chapter 2). We did not directly measured endotoxin in this mouse study, but the TNF-A response of peritoneal cells to LPS and LTA challenge in this study is suggestive of low-dose endotoxin priming [261] (and possibly cross-priming) [300].

Intestinal damage and altered permeability have been shown in children with SAM and EED. It is likely that similar mechanisms contribute to mild intestinal barrier dysfunction in MAM, but this has not been well studied. Children with MAM may also have EED, intestinal infection, or are taking antibiotics/antiparasitic drugs, making it difficult to isolate the effects of MAM on intestinal permeability. One study of children with uncomplicated MAM found elevated plasma iFABP and reduced citrulline, both of which were correlated with MUAC and indicate intestinal damage (see Chapter 2). Studies in mouse models of MAM have shown a range of mild histopathological changes that are dependent on level of protein restriction [153]. These models also display increased intestinal permeability as measured by FITC-dextran test and altered mRNA expression of tight junction proteins and claudins. We did not observe an increase in intestinal permeability to 4 and 70 kDa dextrans but we did observe signs of depressed intestinal immune function. Transcripts that were downregulated in the malnourished ileum may indicate reduced monocyte and neutrophil recruitment (Ccl2, Cxcl1), reduced capacity to modulate gut microbiota and dephosphorylate LPS (Alpi) [301-303], and increased bacterial translocation to the MLN (*Cx3cr1*) [304]. Results from the PPs of MN mice also support the idea of dampened intestinal immunity. Despite increased *Il17a* and *Rorgt*, MN mice exhibited reduced proportions of both Treg and Th17 cells among CD4+ cells. Even among CD4+ cells that produce IL17A and IL21, the intensity of expression was reduced in cells from MN mice. Intensity of CD25, which is a marker of T cell activation in addition to a marker of Tregs, was also reduced in MN cells. This suggests that malnutrition reduces activation and cytokine production in T cells, a result that has been observed previously in peripheral T cells from fasted mice [141].

While there was no evidence of increased paracellular intestinal permeability, dampened intestinal immunity may still allow transcellular translocation of bacteria and bacterial products such as LPS. The increased bacterial translocation to the spleen and liver observed in MN mice in this study may also be due to failure of systems in the intestine, MLN, and liver that control and clear bacteria and endotoxin from circulation [264]. In a previous study, the skin-draining LN of malnourished mice exhibited reduced numbers of phagocytic cells, diminished barrier function, and increased dissemination of an intracellular pathogen. [305]. The barrier capacity of mesenteric LNs and defense against bacterial translocation may be similarly compromised. The liver is critical for removal of bacteria and LPS from circulation and failure of this firewall can result in systemic immune response [306,307]. Undernourished neonatal mice develop liver injury, autophagy, oxidative stress, inflammation, and altered bile acid metabolism that undoubtedly affect immunological function in this organ [148]. Protein-deprived adult mice exhibited reduced number and proliferation of Kupffer cells [308]. Thus, reduced immune function and phagocytosis in the MLN and liver coupled with increased bacterial translocation from the intestine may contribute to increased circulating endotoxin and subsequent immunostimulation in MN mice.

Gut microbiota play a large role in modulating intestinal integrity and immune function. Studies of dysbiosis in children with malnutrition differ depending on the geographic location, age group, local diet, and other factors. However, loss of microbial diversity, decreases in Bacteroidetes, and increases in Proteobacteria are common themes [86,168,170,309]. In this study, we observed no significant difference in alpha diversity of the cecal microbiota between WN and MN mice, but there was a significant increase in alpha diversity in the MLN compared to cecum in MN mice, suggesting bacterial translocation to the MLN is not a random process. At phyla level, we observed a reduction of Bacteroidetes and increase in Proteobacteria in MN mice, similar to other studies of malnutrition [86,168]. Loss of Bacteroidetes species such as those in genus *Bacteroides*  indicate a loss of commensals that contribute to enterocyte health, digestion of plant matter, and production of short chain fatty acids (SCFA), vitamin K, and potassium. Increase in Firmicutes genera such as *Enterococcus* may signal an increase of pathobionts. Expansion of Proteobacteria such as those from the Escherichia/Shigella group (as seen in this study) is also commonly observed in malnutrition [168] and has been linked to development of intestinal and systemic inflammation [290]. Proteobacterial blooms occur concurrently with the development of colitis in a variety of mouse models and are over-represented in the intestinal microbiota of humans with metabolic disorder and IBD [309]. Further, LPS from Proteobacteria and Bacteroidales have different effects on TLR4 signaling [310]. LPS from Bacteroidales species comprises up the majority of fecal LPS in a healthy person and silences TLR4 signaling. Reduced expression of TNF-A and IL-1B was observed in PBMCs stimulated with Bacteroides LPS alone or with equal parts Bacteroides LPS to E. *coli* LPS. Thus, the decrease *in E. coli* and rise in Bacteroides in COL-treated mice may explain in part why increased bacterial translocation did not increase the inflammatory response. Conversely, loss of inflammation-silencing Bacteroides in VANC-treated mice may contribute to the increase in inflammatory response observed upon LPS stimulation.

VANC treatment in MN mice effectively eliminated targeted gram-positive species but had the surprising effect of allowing three OTUs from Gamma and Beta Proteobacteria (Sutterellaceae, Enterobacteriaceae, and Escherichia) to expand to make up over 95% of bacteria in the cecum. This severe drop in diversity and loss of commensal species undoubtedly would affect nutrient harvesting and bacterial metabolite processing. Further, many species from Gamma and Betaproteobacteria have been linked to reduced intestinal barrier function and subsequent liver inflammation [288]. A study in another malnourished mouse model reported increased tissue-adherent bacteria in the small intestine of malnourished mice, especially among Gammaproteobacteria as compared to Bacteroidetes or Firmicutes [98]. These mice also experienced an influx in intestinal gamma-delta T cells and exhibited heightened intestinal and systemic response to *Salmonella* Typhimurium challenge. The close contact of Gammaproteobacteria with immune cells in the crypts of the small intestine likely drives many of these immunological outcomes.

The massive increase in Gammaproteobacteria in VANC-treated mice is likely to have promoted leakage of LPS into the circulation, priming leukocytes for the heightened inflammatory response we observed. Since there was decreased translocation of live bacteria to the spleen and liver in VANC-treated mice (because VANC eliminated grampositive aerobes, which comprised the majority of the translocated bacteria), translocated bacteria are not likely to be the sole cause of the systemic inflammation and immune priming. Furthermore VANC treatment of malnourished mice did not ameliorate or exacerbate weight loss, despite loss of commensal species involved in nutrient absorption [311] and expansion of enteropathogens associated with energetically costly inflammation [309]. Many factors that we did not quantify also contribute to metabolic homeostasis and may explain why VANC-treated mice did not experience the expected weight change.

There are several potential mechanisms that could contribute to the amelioration of weight loss in COL-treated MN mice. Compared to untreated MN mice, COL-treated MN mice had greater proportions of bacterial genera known to enhance nutrient harvesting (*Bacteroides, Parabacteroides, Butyvibrio*) [311] and reduced proportions of genera that have been associated with malnutrition [168] and inflammation [288]. Additionally, colistin's ability to bind and inactivate LPS [312] may directly reduce exposure to LPS in the intestine and its leakage into the circulation. Depletion of bacteria with highly immunogenic LPS may also reduce immune activation [310] and the consequent energy consumption [313,314]. The reduced weight loss of COL-treated mice occurred despite increased translocation to the spleen and liver, again suggesting that translocated grampositive bacteria do not play a primary role in the inflammation and weight loss of malnutrition. As discussed previously, it is likely that certain bacteria are better suited to translocation and survival outside the gut. Enterococcus, a genus isolated from spleen and liver of MN mice previously, was enriched in the cecal microbiota of COL mice. This also

suggests that the detrimental effects of systemic exposure to bacteria is dependent on the species.

This study has several limitations. There are many models of childhood malnutrition and while this model of protein-energy and micronutrient malnutrition has been validated to represent childhood MAM [294], it does not incorporate other environmental stressors that contribute to MAM in children. Second, while we did not observe an increase in intestinal permeability in MN mice, that does not mean that increased permeability would not be observed by using a more rigorous method such as an Ussing chamber. Third, our view of bacterial burden in the MLN, spleen, and liver is likely incomplete since non-culturable bacteria were not evaluated. Aerobic culture of tissue homogenates on BHI agar is a valid and often-used technique but may result in certain species of bacteria going uncounted [315].

The results of this study suggest several avenues for future work. While there appears to be evidence of immune priming in MN mice, we have yet to directly measure circulating LPS levels. The repetition of some of these experiments in gnotobiotic mice on a MN diet could determine if the hyper-responsiveness is due to exposure to LPS or other MN driven changes. It is also unclear how much of the effect of COL treatment is due to changes in microbiota and how much is due to the effect of COL detoxifying LPS in the intestinal lumen. Transplantation of microbiotas from COL and VANC-treated mice into gnotobiotic mice may help answer that question. Further, while we assume that bacteria colonizing the liver and spleen originate in the intestines, we have yet to conduct experiments to that effect. We could orally gavage labelled bacteria (both species known to translocate and those that don't) and track them over time. This would allow us to interrogate the route (lymphatics or blood) taken by any bacteria that wind up outside the intestine. Finally, liver function is known to be decreased in children with MAM and impacts metabolism, acute phase response, and bacterial clearance. Future studies to

examine liver pathology and Kupffer cell killing and phagocytic ability could help explain the altered immune response observed in MN mice.

In sum, our work describes a baseline state of systemic inflammation and heightened systemic inflammatory response in a model of MAM that occurs in the context of muted intestinal immunity, intestinal dysbiosis, and increased extra-intestinal bacterial burden. Modulation of the intestinal microbiota with antibiotics most strikingly alters the proportion of Gammaproteobacteria, the increase of which exacerbates inflammation and reduction of which slows weight loss. These data suggest that even in absence of overt histological intestinal damage and permeability, dysbiosis in MAM can drive systemic bacterial exposure and chronic immune stimulation and exacerbated weight loss. Therefore, selective reduction of intestinal bacterial groups may be beneficial in ameliorating weight loss while also reducing inflammation. Ultimately, an understanding of the connections between gut health, immune function, and metabolism will be required to develop monitoring and treatment programs than ensure holistic, long term recovery from childhood MAM. Further exploration into these mechanisms and potential antiinflammatory therapies should be pursued as we work towards elimination of childhood malnutrition.



Supplemental Figure 3.1. Representative chart of mouse weight

Target	Primer	Sequence (5'-3')	Amplicon Size	
18S	18SF 18SR	**Got from lab		
Akp3	AkpF AkpR	ACATTGCTACACAACTCATCTCC TCCTGCCATCCAATCTGGTTC	141	
Ccl2	CCL2 For CCL2 Rev	GCTCAGCCAGATGCAGTTAACGC TGGGGTCAGCACAGACCTCTCT	169	
Ccl7	CCL7F CCL7R	GCTGCTTTCAGCATCCAAGTG CCAGGGACACCGACTACTG	135	
Cldn3	Cldn3 For Cldn3 Rev	ACCAACTGCGTACAAGACGAG CAGAGCCGCCAACAGGAAA	78	
Cox2	COX2F COX2R	AACCCAGGGGATCGAGTGT CGCAGCTCAGTGTTTGGGAT	143	
Cx3cr1	CX3CR1 For CX3CR1 Rev	GAGTATGACGATTCTGCTGAGG CAGACCGAACGTGAAGACGAG	102	
Cxcl1	CXCL1F CXCL1R	ATCCAGAGCTTGAAGGTGTTG GTCTGTCTTCTTTCTCCGTTACTT	171	
Cxcl2	CXCL2F CXCL2R	CCAGACAGAAGTCATAGCCACT GGTTCTTCCGTTGAGGGACA	160	
Foxp3	FOXP3_F FOXP3_R	ACTCGCATGTTCGCCTACTTCAGA TGGCTCCTCTTCTTGCGAAACTCA	155	
Нр	Hapt For Hapt Rev	GCTATGTGGAGCACTTGGTTC CACCCATTGCTTCTCGTCGTT	101	
Illb	IL1BF IL1BR	TTGACGGACCCCAAAAGATG AGAAGGTGCTCATGTCCTCAT	204	
1110	IL10f IL10r	CCCTGGGTGAGAAGCTGAAGACC ACCTGCTCCACTGCCTTGCTCTTA	94	
Il17a	IL17A For IL17A Rev	ACCAGCTGATCAGGACGCGC CCAGGCTCAGCAGCAGCAACA	84	
1118	IL-18 For IL-18 Rev	AGAAAGCCGCCTCAAACCTTCCA TGACGCAAGAGTCTTCTGACATGGC	80	
<i>Il</i> 22	IL-22 For IL-22 Rev	AAACTGTTCCGAGGAGTCAGTGCT GCTGAGCTGATTGCTGAGTTTGGT	159	

1123	IL23f IL23r	CTCTCGGAATCTCTGCATGCT TCACAACCATCTTCACACTGGAT	129
1125	IL-25 For IL-25 Rev	ACAGGGACTTGAATCGGGTC TGGTAAAGTGGGACGGAGTTG	121
116	IL-6 For IL-6 Rev	AGACAAAGCCAGAGTCCTTCAGAGA GCCACTCCTTCTGTGACTCCAGC	146
LBP	LBP_F LBP_R	GATCACCGACAAGGGCCTG GGCTATGAAACTCGTACTGCC	143
Rorc	RORGT_F RORGT_R	GACCCACACCTCACAAATTGA AGTAGGCCACATTACACTGCT	137
Tgfb	TGF-Bf TGF-Br	GCGTGCTAATGGTGGACCGCA CGGGCACTGCTTCCCGAATGT	108
Tnfa	TNFa For TNFa Rev	AGCCGATGGGTTGTACCTTGTCTA TGAGATAGCAAATCGGCTGACGGT	103

Name	Region	Fluorescence	Brand	Clone	Ab (µg per 2 million cells)
Live/Dead		Zombie Aqua	Lifetech		
CD4	Surface	APC-Cy7	BD Biosciences	GK1.5	0.5
CD25	Surface	PE-Cy7	Tonbo	PC61.5	0.5
FOXP3	Intracellular	PE-Cy5	eBiosciences	FJK-16s	1
IL-12 p35	Intracellular	eFluor 660	Invitrogen	4D10p35	0.125
IL17A	Intracellular	BV421	BD Horizon	TC11-18H10	0.5
IL-21	Intracellular	PE	Thermofisher	FFA21	0.25
RORGT	Intracellular	eFluor 610	Thermofisher	B2D	0.25

Supplemental Table 3.2 Flow cytometry antibodies used in this study

## EFFECTS OF OMEGA-3 LONG CHAIN PUFA ON INFLAMMATION DURING MALNUTRITION

## Chapter 4. Increased Dietary Omega-3 PUFA Reduces Inflammation in a Model of Moderate Acute Malnutrition

#### ABSTRACT

Despite concerted global efforts to eradicate acute malnutrition, 7.3% of all children worldwide are wasted. Ready to use therapeutic foods (RUTF) and supplemental foods (RUSF) for treatment of severe acute malnutrition (SAM) and moderate acute malnutrition (MAM) come in the form of macro and micronutrient dense pastes, often based on peanut or corn oil. These treatments provide the high energy, protein and micronutrients needed to support growth recovery, but interventions to address other important aspects of childhood malnutrition such as impaired intestinal function, altered intestinal microbiota, and increased systemic inflammation have not been considered. These dysfunctions do not necessarily resolve upon weight recovery and should be addressed to achieve complete and long-lasting recovery. Omega-3 long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acids (LC-PUFAs) docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) and eicosapentaenoic (EPA) commonly found in fish oil are beneficial in reducing inflammation in inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) and cardiac conditions and are necessary for brain development. Traditional RUTFs and RUSFs contain negligible amounts of omega-3 PUFAs and their inclusion could theoretically reduce inflammation and maladaptive heightened inflammatory response. In this study we assess the impact of dietary fish oil on inflammation, intestinal microbiota, and metabolism in a mouse model of MAM. We observed dampened systemic inflammation and bacterial translocation, evidence of increased intestinal barrier function, reduction of pathobionts in the cecal microbiota, and altered fatty acid metabolism. Furthermore, consumption of fish

oil was protective against weight loss upon systemic challenge with bacterial LPS. These results suggest that inclusion of fish oil (or free DHA and EPA) in treatments for MAM may have beneficial effects in reducing of malnutrition-related inflammation.

### INTRODUCTION

In 2018, 49.5 million children suffered from undernutrition [14]. Despite the heightened investment in development and deployment of interventions to treat malnutrition in recent years, prevalence of malnutrition is not dropping at a rate required to meet Sustainable Development Goals and WHO Global Targets [284,316]. The sustained prevalence of malnutrition will continue to drive childhood mortality, disability-adjusted life years (DALYs), and decline of national GDP, especially in Asia and Africa [16,22]. Many factors including poor treatment coverage, low accessibility, and lack of education drive the failure to meet these global goals [242,317,318], but a more complete understanding of the pathology of malnutrition is also required to reach the goal of eradication.

Acute malnutrition, or wasting, can occur as a result of an intense period of nutrient intake or utilization that is not sufficient to maintain normal health. Acute malnutrition can be moderate (MAM) or severe (SAM) and is diagnosed by mid-upper arm circumference (MUAC) or weight-for-height Z score (WHZ). Treatment for SAM includes inpatient stabilization and milk-based therapeutic feeds, after which patients can be treated at home with ready-to-use therapeutic foods (RUTFs). Children with MAM are given ready-to-use supplementary foods (RUSFs) that are complementary to their regular diets and monitored for recovery. However, there is a high variability of response to treatment among children with MAM and SAM [319] and relapse after recovery varies from 0-37% [283].

Acute malnutrition is a complex condition with many contributing factors and complications, including systemic inflammation, reduced intestinal barrier function, and altered immunity [18]. Malnutrition can cause DC [136] and T cell dysfunction [137] while also increasing baseline inflammatory cytokine production [130]. Impaired intestinal barrier

function may contribute to this phenotype by increasing systemic exposure to enteric bacteria and bacterial products. Finally, children with malnutrition experience metabolic derangement due in part to liver dysfunction and steatosis, altered bile acid synthesis, and impaired fatty acid oxidation [260]. Current treatments for malnutrition such as RUTFs and RUSFs were not designed with these complications in mind, likely due to limited understanding of the pathophysiology of malnutrition. However, to reduce rates of treatment failure and relapse, new interventions should be developed that target not only nutrient deficiencies but also inflammation, dysbiosis, and/or metabolic derangement during malnutrition.

RUTFs and RUSFs were designed to promote weight gain and provide key nutrients by providing a micronutrient- and protein-rich and energy-dense supplement for treating acute malnutrition. RUTFs have a long shelf life, are packaged in single servings, and do not require cooking or dilution, making them convenient to stock and distribute as needed. While they can be produced from a variety of components based on availability and cultural acceptance, UNICEF dictates requirements for nutrient content, purity, and stability that must be met [199]. Required nutrient composition for RUTFs states that 45-60% of total energy should come from lipids and 10-12% from protein. Common ingredients include milk powder, peanuts, and a limited range of oils (palm, rapeseed, soy, or sunflower). Compared to other dietary treatments for malnutrition, standard RUTF probably improves recovery and reduces relapse, but there is little evidence of reduced mortality [320]. While delivery of any specially formulated food improved recovery from MAM, lipid-based supplements such as RUSFs were not superior in reduction of mortality or progression to SAM [205]. The unacceptably high treatment failure and relapse relates may be due in part to the single-minded design of current therapeutic foods. These foods were designed to correct energy and nutrient deficiencies while little thought was given to address other pathophysiological features [321,322]. Trials of new RUTF and RUSF formulations focused on weight gain, safety, and cost but did not assess effects on intestinal
microbiota, inflammation, or metabolism [323-325]. In fact, many of the common ingredients of RUTFs and RUSFs are rich in pro-inflammatory omega-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs), include peanuts and palm or other vegetable oils.

The essential fatty acids omega-6 and omega-3 PUFA have opposing effects on inflammation and energy homeostasis [326]. Omega-6 PUFA arachidonic acid (AA) is a precursor for inflammatory eicosanoids and leukotrienes and drives increased production of inflammatory cytokines. Excess AA also dysregulates energy homeostasis and is implicated in development of insulin and leptin resistance, hepatic steatosis, and appetite deregulation. Conversely, omega-3 PUFAs eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA) and docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) are precursors for anti-inflammatory eicosanoids and leukotrienes and inflammation-resolving resolvins and protectins. EPA and DHA also regulate insulin and leptin sensitivity, increase beta-oxidation, and regulate adipokine secretion. The anti-inflammatory action of DHA and EPA is mediated via inhibition of inflammatory signaling pathways and reduction of omega-6 PUFA availability [327]. The production of AA-derived or EPA and DHA-derived mediators is dependent on the ratio of omega-6: omega-3 PUFAs incorporated into the cellular membranes of erythrocytes, monocytes, neutrophils, and other cell types. This ratio is reflective of the dietary intake ratio, which has been heavily skewed towards omega-6 PUFAs in modern times. To experience the anti-inflammatory and energy regulating effects of omega-3 PUFAs, the dietary ratio of omega-6: omega-3 PUFA should be  $\leq 4:1$ . However, modern diets typically have ratios > 15:1, potentially contributing to increasing rates of obesity and diabetes observed worldwide. Further, RUTFs and RUSFs also have high ratios of omega-6: omega-3 PUFAs and are required to contain a minimum 0.3% omega-3 PUFA and up to 10% omega-6 PUFA as a proportion of total energy [199]. Thus, use of omega-6 PUFA rich RUTF as the only source of food during treatment for SAM may exacerbate malnutritionrelated inflammation and metabolic derangement. In fact, low levels of omega-3 PUFAs were demonstrated in children with MAM and were inversely correlated with markers of inflammation [278]. Alternate forms of RUTF or RUSF with reduced omega-6:omega-3 PUFA ratios (or supplementation with omega-3 PUFA-rich fish oil) may reduce inflammation in children with SAM and MAM, thereby improving recovery rates.

To our knowledge, no studies currently exist on the effects of omega-3 PUFA supplementation in preclinical models of malnutrition and the two clinical trials of omega-3 PUFA treatment for MAM were limited in scope [328-330]. Both trials were designed to examine the safety of modified RUTFs with elevated omega-3 PUFAs and did not assess their effects on recovery, inflammation, or metabolism. However, omega-3 PUFAs were successful in reducing intestinal inflammation and promoting recovery in inflammatory bowel disease, which shares aspects of intestinal pathophysiology with acute malnutrition [153,331,332]. Further studies on the effects of omega-3 PUFAs on weight, inflammation, microbiota, and metabolism during malnutrition are required to evaluate its appropriateness as a treatment for SAM and MAM.

In this study, we altered dietary PUFA ratios in a murine model of MAM by substituting fish oil for corn oil as lipid source in a nutrient-deficient diet. We hypothesized that increased consumption of omega-3 PUFAs will reduce malnutrition-driven inflammation by altering the intestinal microbiota, improving intestinal defense, and reducing bacterial translocation. We investigated a number of indicators known to be affected by malnutrition in this model, including correlates of systemic immunity, bacterial translocation, intestinal function, metabolism, intestinal microbiota, and response to infection. We found that fish oil consumption reduces inflammation, potentially by reducing exposure to endotoxin and/or by reducing generation of inflammatory mediators. Fish oil was protective against weight loss during LPS challenge and not harmful during enteric infection, suggesting it could be safe for use for malnourished children who have increased susceptibility to infection.

## **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

110

## **Mouse Diet**

Weanling female BALB/C mice were obtained from Harlan Laboratories. Mice were grouped in cages of 5 and had free access to water. Mice were weaned to one of three diets for 28 days (Teklad): (i) a standard mouse chow (WN) (Teklad diet number 99103) (ii) an isocaloric but protein, iron, and zinc deficient malnourished (MNCO) chow (Teklad diet number 99075), or (iii) a chow identical to the MNCO chow, but formulated with fish oil in place of corn oil (MNFO) (Teklad diet number 160285). The fish oil used was comprised of approximately 33% omega-3 FA (13-16% EPA, 10-11% DHA, 6-9% other omega-3 FA). Further details of diet composition are given in Supplemental Table 1 and in previous studies using this model [294]. Mice were pair-fed every 48-72 hours and weighed every 7 days. MNCO and MNFO mice received 90% volume by weight of food that WN mice did. This was calculated by determining food consumption (grams/mouse/day) for the previous feeding period for well-nourished mice and then determining the necessary amount per cage for MNCO and MNFO mice. Mice were studied after 28 days on the diet, and then euthanized by cervical dislocation while under isofluorane anesthesia.

## Systemic LPS Challenge

Mice were weaned to either a WN, MN, or MNFO diet as previously described. After 28 days on the diet, mice were injected intraperitoneally with 4 mg/kg of LPS (*Escherichia coli* O55:B5, Sigma-Aldrich, L2880) in PBS. Mice were given food and water ad libitum and monitored hourly. At six hours post injection, Mice were weighed at 6 and 24 hours post injection and euthanized via cardiac puncture under isofluorane anesthesia. Blood was taken with a heparinized needle and plasma isolated and stored at -80°C.

## **RNA Isolation and qRT-PCR**

Skin from the dorsal foot was removed with a scalpel and stored in RNAlater Stabilization Solution (Thermofisher) at -80°C. Ileal samples were taken as the distal third of the small intestine, cut into 1 cm pieces, and stored in RNAlater Stabilization Solution (Thermofisher) at -80°C. Samples were thawed on ice and thirty mg or less of either skin or intestine was removed and homogenized in lysis buffer (Qiagen) + B-mercaptoethanol (Sigma) via bead mill (VWR 4-Place Mini Bead Mill Homogenizer) and spun down to pellet remaining tissue matter. RNA was extracted from the supernatant (RNeasy, Qiagen) and treated with DNAse (Turbo DNAse, Ambion). All RNA samples were quantified using a Thermo Scientific NanoDrop<sup>™</sup> Spectrophotometer and stored at -80°C. cDNA was generated from each sample using the High Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription kit (Applied Biosystems) (Veriti 96 Well Thermal Cycler, Applied Biosystems). Cytokine mRNA was quantified using 20-40 ng cDNA, SYBR Green Master Mix (ThermoFisher), and primers (Supplemental Table 2) on a Viia 7 Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems). CT values were used to calculate fold-change in comparison to the mean of WN naïve samples.

## **Quantification of Bacterial Burden in Mouse Tissue**

Spleen, liver, and mesenteric lymph nodes were used to determine bacterial burden. The liver was cut into thirds and the anterior portion of the middle section was collected. The spleen was cut in half and the anterior half was collected. The MLN were collected and used for bacterial quantification. Spleen (10-30 mg), liver (40-90 mg), and MLN (3-12 mg) samples were stored in a 10x volume of PBS (ex. 50 mg tissue, 500  $\mu$ l PBS) in a 2 ml Eppendorf tube. Samples were homogenized in the collection tube with a rubber pestle. Each sample was serially diluted out to 10<sup>-6</sup> in PBS, generating a range of tissue concentrations from 10 mg/ $\mu$ l to 10 ng/ $\mu$ l. 50  $\mu$ l aliquots of each dilution were plated on Brain Heart Infusion (BHI) Agar (Sigma-Aldrich) plates and incubated aerobically at 37°C.

Plates were incubated 3 days and colonies counted on both days 2 and 3. Colony counts and dilution values were used to calculate CFU/g for each sample.

## **Determination of Intestinal Microbiota Composition**

Cecal contents from WN, MNCO, and MNFO mice were collected immediately after euthanasia and snap-frozen at -80°C. DNA was isolated from cecal contents using the QIAamp DNA Stool Mini Kit (QIAGEN) according to manufacturer's protocol and shipped to LCSciences (Houston, Texas, USA) for 16S rDNA V3+V4 sequencing and analysis. Bacterial DNA was amplified with primers targeted to the V3 and V4 regions of 16S rDNA. Sequencing adaptors and barcodes were added in further amplification steps and the prepared library was sequenced on the MiSeq platform. Resultant paired-end reads were merged into tags and then grouped into clusters that represent a single operational taxonomic unit (OTU) (minimum 97% sequence similarity). Analysis of OTUs were conducted including measures of alpha diversity, beta diversity, and taxonomy annotation. Databases for taxonomy analysis included RDP (version date 2016.9.30) and NT-16S (version date 2016.10.29).

## **Metabolomics**

Blood was collected from WN, MN, and MNFO mice after overnight fast via cardiac puncture and plasma collected after centrifugation at 2000g for 10 minutes at 4°C. Plasma was shipped on ice to Biocrates Life Sciences (Biocrates, Innsbruck, Austria) where the concentrations of 180 metabolites including hexose, amino acids, biogenic amines, acylcarnitines, glycerophospholipids, and sphingolipids were determined. Amino acids and biogenic amines were measured by liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry, while other metabolites were measured by flow-injection mass spectrometry. Metabolites were reported as  $\mu$ M concentration. The dataset was cleaned, and metabolites that were measured below the limit of detection in greater than 20% of samples were removed from further analysis. Remaining missing values were imputed using a Logspline imputation method. The imputed dataset was then log2 transformed prior to univariate statistical analysis. Microsoft Excel, R, and GraphPad Prism were used to perform metabolite analysis.

#### Citrobacter rodentium Challenge

Citrobacter rodentium (DBS100, ATCC® 51459, Virginia, USA) was grown overnight in Luria Broth at 37°C while shaking. Subcultures were made by diluting 200  $\mu$ l of overnight culture in 10 mL LB and incubating at 37°C with shaking for 4 hours. Subcultures were pooled, washed with PBS, and resuspended in PBS. The culture density was measured via spectrophotometer and adjusted to 5 x  $10^{10}$  bacteria/ $\mu$ L. Mice were orally gavaged with 200  $\mu$ l, resulting in a dose of 1x10<sup>10</sup> bacteria. Dilutions of the inoculum were plated on MacConkey agar (M7408, Sigma-Aldrich, Missouri, USA) to verify bacterial count. Mice were monitored for thirty minutes after gavage and daily for the next three days. Diets and monitoring were continued as before, with the exception that water bottles were replaced with HydroGel packs (ClearH<sub>2</sub>O, Maine, USA). Body weight and at least two fresh fecal pellets per mouse were collected by applying gentle abdominal pressure on days 0, 3, 5, 7, 10, and 14. Pellets were weighed and homogenized in PBS before dilution and plating on MacConkey agar. Colonies of C. rodentium were counted and CFU/g of fecal matter was used to calculate bacterial burden. On day 14 post gavage, mice were euthanized under isofluorane anesthesia by cardiac puncture and the colon tissue collected, washed, and stored in RNAlater at -80°C.

## Statistics

Unless otherwise specified, groups were compared via Mann-Whitney U test. Outliers were detected and removed from analysis where appropriate. All analyses were conducted using GraphPad Prism 8 for Mac OS X (Graphpad Software, San Diego California USA) or R 3.4.3.

## RESULTS

## Dietary fish oil promotes maintenance of body mass in malnourished mice

To determine the effect of dietary fish oil we monitored food consumption and body weight over the course of 28 days for mice fed a normal diet (WN), or a diet deficient in protein, iron and zinc that included either corn oil (MNCO) or fish oil (MNFO) as the dietary lipid. The nutrient analysis of the different diets are detailed in Supplemental Table 4.1. Replacement of corn oil with fish oil in the malnourished diets did not alter weight loss over the course of the experiment (Figure 1A, B). However, MNFO mice were able to maintain similar weights and rate of weight change to MNCO mice while consuming significantly less food overall (p = 0.0461) and when calculated as a percentage of bodyweight (p = 0.006) (Figure 1C). This suggests that MNFO mice are either reducing their energy expenditure or increasing nutrient harvesting such that they are able to maintain a similar weight to MNCO mice on fewer calories.



Figure 4.1. Weight change and food consumption over the diet period.

Weight in grams (**A**) or as a percentage of starting weight (**B**). Weight of chow consumed by a cage of five mice in one week as percentage of the weight of the mice at the end of the week (**C**).

## Dietary fish oil reduces systemic inflammation and extra-intestinal bacterial burden in MN mice

We previously demonstrated increased basal inflammation and exaggerated inflammatory responses to bacterial LPS in this mouse model of moderate acute malnutrition (see Chapter 3). Since dietary fish oil was found to reduce systemic inflammation in several disease models, we hypothesized that it could ameliorate the inflammation associated with MAM. We first determined the effects of fish oil on expression of inflammatory mediators in the skin of WN, MNCO, and MNFO mice at baseline. Compared to MNCO mice, MNFO mice had reduced mRNA expression of neutrophil chemoattractant *Cxcl2* and inflammatory cytokine *IL17f* and similar trends for *Il1b*, *Ccl2*, and *Cxcl1* (Figure 4.2).



Figure 4.2. Dietary fish oil reduces baseline mRNA expression of *Cxcl2* and *IL17f* in skin.

Values determined via qRT-PCR. WN samples used as baseline to determine fold change. All P values determined by Mann-Whitney U-test (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001 \*\*\*\*p<0.0001).

To explore the effect of malnutrition on the physiological response to an inflammatory stimulus, we injected WN, MNCO, and MNFO mice intraperitoneally with

bacterial LPS. At six hours post challenge, MNFO mice had lost the least weight of any group, with mice weighing a median 96.2% of their starting weight (Figure 4.3A). WN mice weighed a similar 95.8% of their starting weight, while MNCO mice lost significantly more than either group (median 92.1% of starting weight). At 24 hours post-challenge the MNCO mice showed a significant drop in body weight compared to WN mice, but the MNFO were no different from the WN mice and showed as trend toward less weight loss than the MNCO mice (p = 0.119) (Figure 4.3B).



Figure 4.3. Consumption of fish oil protects against weight loss in MN mice injected with LPS.

Malnourished mice given fish oil are partially protected from weight loss at 6 (A) and 24 (B) hours post IP injection of LPS. All P values determined by Mann-Whitney U-test (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001 \*\*\*\* p<0.0001).

In our previous studies, malnutrition led to increased translocation of bacteria from the gut to the visceral organs (See Chapter 3). Here we found that MNFO mice had significantly less bacteria in the liver compared to MNCO mice (9.6\*10<sup>3</sup> vs. 2.4\*10<sup>5</sup> CFU/g, p = 0.016) and an insignificant decrease in bacteria in the spleen (4.7\*10<sup>4</sup> vs. 1.6\*10<sup>6</sup> CFU/g p = 0.333) (Figure 4.4). However, MNFO mice exhibited a similar bacterial burden in the MLN compared to MNCO mice (4.00\*10<sup>6</sup> vs 1.67\*10<sup>6</sup>, p = 0.389).



Figure 4.4. Reduced bacterial burden in spleen and liver of MNFO mice.

Dietary fish oil reduces bacterial burden in the liver. Live bacteria were quantified by plating tissue homogenates on BHI agar. All P values determined by Mann-Whitney U-test (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001 \*\*\*\*p<0.0001).

## Dietary fish oil improves intestinal immune function and cecal microbiota diversity

To determine the effect of dietary fish oil on intestinal immunity, barrier function, and overall health, we measured mediators of barrier function and host defense the distal third of the small intestine. MNFO mice displayed increased mRNA levels of antimicrobial proteins *Reg3b* and *Reg3g* and tight junction protein *Cldn3* (Figure 4.5A). MNFO mice also exhibited reduced levels of *Hapt*, which is the precursor of zonulin (a protein that regulates tight junctions to increase intestinal permeability) [333]. The increased *Cldn3* and the reduced *Hapt* in the MNFO mice indicate reduced intestinal permeability. Finally, MNFO mice had significantly increased expression of *Ill7f* and *Cxcl1* and a trend towards increased *Ill7a* (Figure 4.5B). In sum, these data suggest that MNFO mice experience increased intestinal barrier function and host defense as well as reduced extra-intestinal bacterial burden.



Figure 4.5. Altered mRNA expression of proteins involved in antimicrobial defense and intestinal immunity in MNFO mice.

Dietary fish oil alters mRNA expression of proteins involved in intestinal barrier function and antimicrobial defense (A) and increases mRNA expression of certain intestinal cytokines and chemokines (B). All P values determined by Mann-Whitney U-test (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001 \*\*\*\*p<0.0001).

The changes in systemic inflammation, bacterial translocation, and intestinal function in MNFO mice are likely intimately related to changes in the intestinal microbiota. Therefore, we sequenced 16S DNA from cecal contents of WN, MNCO, and MNFO mice. The MNFO microbiota has significantly greater alpha diversity, measured by Shannon index, than either WN or MNCO mice (Figure 4.6A), and all three groups could be distinguished by principal component analysis (Figure 4.6B). While MNFO samples cluster independently of other samples, they still have more similarity to the MNCO microbiota than the WN microbiota. At the phyla level, we observed a decrease in proportion of Proteobacteria (MNFO 4.9% vs MNCO 9.5%, p = 0.008) (Figure 4.6C), driven almost entirely by reduction of an OTU assigned to Escherichia/Shigella (Figure 4.6D). The only other phylum significantly altered between MNCO and MNFO is Tenericutes, which is present at less than 0.1% in both groups. At the OTU level, there are 15 OTUs that vary significantly between MNCO and MNFO mice (Figure 4.6D).



Figure 4.6. Fish oil consumption increases cecal microbiota diversity, reduces proportion of Proteobacteria in MN mice.

Shannon diversity calculated for all groups and compared with Mann-Whitney U-test (A). Principal component analysis was used to examine beta diversity (B). Mean phyla proportions in cecal microbiota calculated from 5 mice per group (C). Heatmaps of OTUs present at significantly different (p < 0.05) proportions in MN CO and MN FO mice displayed as % of population or as Z score (D). Z –scores calculated using mean and std dev for each OTU alone. Heatmaps arranged by phyla and in descending order of statistical significance.

## Dietary fish oil alters lipid and amino acid metabolism in MN mice

The substitution of fish oil for corn oil in the chow of malnourished mice reduced the dietary omega-6 PUFA to omega-3 PUFA ratio from 17.5 to 2.4 and increased the saturated fatty acid (SFA) percentage from 14.8% to 20.5% (Supplemental Table 4.1).

Metabolite	Class	WN	MNCO	MNFO
PCaeC40.2	PUFA	0.39	0.59	2.92
PCaeC40.6	PUFA	2.31	2.58	12.4
PCaaC36.5	PUFA	2.42	6	173.8
PCaeC44.5	PUFA	0.11	0.14	0.88
PCaeC38.0	SFA	1.13	1.7	8.09
PCaeC38.6	PUFA	1.92	2.77	7.86
PCaaC36.6	PUFA	0.19	0.37	5.62
PCaeC36.0	SFA	0.37	0.5	1.35
PCaeC44.6	PUFA	0.11	0.14	0.53
PCaaC40.6	PUFA	31.97	37.86	148.2
SMC18.0	SM	8.52	21.7	12.3
SMC24.0	SM	7.15	12.4	8.43

Table 4.1 Concentration of discriminatory metabolites.

SMOHC22.1	SMOH	3.02	5.75	4.04
SMOHC16.1	SMOH	0.58	1.04	0.86
SMC18.1	SM	2.06	4.51	1.95
PCaeC36.3	PUFA	1.03	2.29	0.94
PCaaC36.1	PUFA	15.7	32.93	27.8
PCaaC34.1	PUFA	79.73	148.44	128.4
SMOHC22.2	SMOH	1.34	2.59	2.46
SMC16.0	SM	28.99	44.07	40.84

PC = phosphatidylcholine, SM = sphingomyelin, SMOH = hydroxysphingomyelin, aa=diacyl residue, ae=acyl-alkyl residue, Cxx.y= number of carbon atoms followed by number of double bonds (Ex. C40.2 = 40 carbon atoms and 2 double bonds).

Since fatty acids are precursors for bioactive metabolites and immune mediators, we conducted plasma metabolomics to determine the impact of lipid source on metabolism in MNCO mice. Partial least squares discriminant analysis (PLS-DA) of all metabolites demonstrated that the MNFO metabolome was distinct from WN and MNCO along Component 1 and had greater similarity to the WN than the MNCO group along Component 2 (Figure 4.7A). The WN and MNCO metabolomes exhibit slight overlap and are differentiated primarily along Component 2. Further analysis via sparse PLSDA determined that 10 phosphatidylcholines (8 PUFA) were capable of classifying samples with an overall error rate of 0.375, while addition of 10 more metabolites (7 sphingolipids and 3 phosphatidylcholines) reduced the error to 0.00 (Table 4.1 and Supplemental Table 4.3). Thus, lipid metabolites alone are sufficient to discriminate between WN, MNCO, and MNFO mice.



Figure 4.7. Altered carbohydrate, amino acid, and lipid metabolism in MNFO mice.

There is more variation between MNCO mice and MNFO mice than between WN and MNCO mice, as determined by PLS-DA of 180 metabolites (A). Concentrations of select metabolites including hexoses and groups of amino acids (B), acylcarnitines, and fatty acids (phosphotidylcholines) (C). All P values determined by Mann-Whitney U-test (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001 \*\*\* p<0.0001).

We also analyzed metabolites to broadly assess carbohydrate, protein, and lipid metabolism. The one measure of carbohydrate metabolism, plasma hexose, was elevated in MNFO mice compared to MNCO mice, but both malnourished groups still had lower concentrations than WN mice (Figure 4.7B). This indicates that dietary fish oil can reduce malnutrition-related hypoglycemia, which is a risk factor for mortality during SAM [334]. Total plasma amino acid concentrations were similar between all groups, but the concentration of various groups of amino acids differed between WN, MNCO, and MNFO mice. Essential amino acid concentrations were significantly lower in MNFO than in WN mice. Compared to MNCO mice, MNFO mice also had significantly higher concentrations of nonessential amino acids and gluconeogenic amino acids, but reduced concentration of ketogenic amino acids. Collectively, these data indicate differences in gluconeogenesis and ketogenesis between MNCO and MNFO mice, suggesting that dietary fish oil alters metabolic pathways and substrates utilized during malnutrition.

We also examined acylcarnitine (AC) concentrations and found that MNFO mice had significantly lower concentrations of free carnitine, short chain ACs, and long chain ACs compared to WN and MNCO mice (Figure 4.7C). Also of note, MNCO mice had a significantly higher concentration of long chain AC compared to WN and MNFO mice, suggesting incomplete fatty acid oxidation. Concentrations of LC acylcarnitines C16 and C18.1 are significantly increased in MNCO mice and significantly decreased in MNFO mice. These two LC AC were also elevated in MN children (See Chapter 2) and have been associated with increased systemic inflammation. Therefore, reduced plasma LC AC in MNFO mice may indicate increased fatty acid oxidation [335] and reduced exposure to inflammatory metabolites.

Finally, we calculated SFA, monounsaturated fatty acid (MUFA), and PUFA plasma concentrations using phosphatidylcholine concentrations. MNFO mice had the highest levels of SFA of all three groups (Figure 4.7C). Both MNCO and MNFO mice had higher concentrations of MUFA than WN mice. MNCO mice had significantly higher levels of PUFAs than WN mice, while MNFO mice fell between the two groups. It is unclear why MNFO mice have elevated concentrations of plasma SFA. While the MNFO diet has increased percentage of SFA compared to the MNCO diet, the difference in intake is much smaller than the difference in plasma concentration of SFA. Regardless, elevated SFA may support membrane integration of omega-3 PUFA and resultant impaired inflammatory action of AA [336]. In sum, these metabolic data suggest that dietary fish oil mitigates malnutrition-related hypoglycemia by altering amino acid metabolism and restoring beta-oxidation.

# Dietary fish oil alters intestinal immunity and does not increase susceptibility to *Citrobacter rodentium* infection

Previous research on omega-3 PUFA supplementation in a mouse model of highfat diet observed reduced inflammation but also compromised control of *Citrobacter rodentium* infection [337]. Fish oil supplementation must not increase susceptibility to enteric infection if it is to be considered a viable treatment for MAM. To determine the impact of fish oil consumption on enteric infection during MAM, we infected mice with *C. rodentium* after 28 days on diet and charted fecal *C. rodentium* burden and weight change until 14 days post-infection, when the immune response is reported to peak [338]. The *C. rodentium* burden in fecal pellets was similar between WN, MNCO, and MNFO mice until day 14, at which point the burden in WN mice dropped significantly below that of MNCO and MNFO mice (Figure 4.8A). Both MNCO and MNFO mice gained weight over the initial 3 days post-infection while weight of WN mice remained static (Figure 4.8B). All mice experienced a temporary weight loss between 3 and 14 days that coincided with the timing of the immune response as typically observed in mouse models [338]. When we examined colon mRNA expression of host defense-related proteins and cytokines known to be affected by omega-3 PUFA consumption we found few differences between groups. All groups responded to infection with increased *Il17a* and *Il22* production, both of which play a role in clearance of *C. rodentium*. However, MNFO mice alone increased colonic production *Ifng* in response to infection. *Ifng* is critical for control of *C. rodentium* [339], yet both malnourished groups exhibited delayed clearance compared to WN mice. These data indicate that fish oil consumption does not increase susceptibility to *C. rodentium* infection in MN mice, though more investigation must be conducted to determine impact on clearance of this and other pathogens.



Figure 4.8. *Citrobacter rodentium* persists longer in MN mice, regardless of lipid source. Omega3 impacts intestinal RNA, but not weight or burden, 14 days post infection. (a) Median and IQR of log CFU/g of fecal matter at 0,3,7,10, and 14 days post infection. \* = P<0.05 after FDR from MNCO to WNCO. # = P<0.05 after FDR from MNFO to WNCO. (b) Weight change over the course of the experiment. (C) Cytokine mRNA expression in colons of *C. rodentium* infected mice (day 14 post infection) and noninfected controls. Comparison by Mann-Whitney U-test or Kruskal-Wallis, as appropriate (\*p<0.05 \*\* p<0.01 \*\*\* p<0.001 \*\*\*\*p<0.0001).

### DISCUSSION

Children with MAM often experience treatment failure or relapse [283], potentially due to failure of current MAM treatments to address systemic inflammation and intestinal dysbiosis. Developing the next generation RUTFs and RUSFs that go beyond simple correction of nutrient deficiencies to target the altered physiological processes of acute malnutrition, such as dysbiosis and inflammation, is critically important to enhance recovery rates [164,169]. Omega-3 LC PUFAs are essential for early child development [340] but are deficient in children with MAM [278] and in traditional RUTFs [328]. Omega-3 LC PUFAs reduce intestinal inflammation in people with IBD and exhibit systemic antiinflammatory effects through a variety of mechanisms [327]. In this study, we found that increased dietary omega-3 LC-PUFAs reduced systemic inflammation that occurs during MAM, potentially by improving intestinal dysbiosis, strengthening intestinal barrier and immune function, and reducing exposure to translocated bacteria and bacterial products. Importantly, MNFO mice were better able to tolerate systemic challenge with LPS, likely due to omega-3 PUFA's anti-inflammatory and lipolytic effects [326]. Therefore, incorporation of omega-3 LC PUFAs into MAM treatment programs could be beneficial in correcting energy deficits while also mitigating the increased systemic inflammation found in children with MAM. Several studies showed that incorporation omega-3 LC PUFAs in RUTF was safe and supported weight gain and in children with MAM [337,341]. Further information is needed on how omega-3 LC PUFAs affect systemic inflammation, intestinal function, microbiota, and metabolism in the context of MAM.

Curiously, dietary FO enabled MN mice to maintain the same weight as MNCO mice while consuming fewer calories. This suggests that they are better able to harvest nutrients from their food and/or expend less energy. The immunological data collected suggest that MNFO mice may conserve energy by reducing chronic systemic inflammation. The current depth of our metabolic analysis demonstrates differences in

metabolism between MNCO and MNFO mice but cannot address energy expenditure or efficiency. Future studies in metabolic chambers could begin to address this question. A study of mice on a starvation diet found that supplementation with 4% FO improved survival, satiety, and appearance by normalizing neurochemical signaling related to satiety despite slightly increased weight loss in the FO group [342]. Thus, it is possible that in our model MNFO mice consume less food due to the satiety inducing effects of FO on neurochemical signaling. The implications of this information for treatment of childhood MAM are unclear.

Compared to MNCO mice, MNFO mice have reduced translocation of gut bacteria to the liver (and potentially spleen) but similar levels of culturable bacteria in the MLN. This outcome may be driven by i) restored intestinal barrier function, ii) improved MLN barrier function so that fewer bacteria escape the LN, and/or iii) more effective phagocytosis and bacterial killing in the liver and spleen. Our finding of increased transcripts for antimicrobial proteins and intestinal barrier enhancing proteins in the small intestine may indicate ability to reduce the number of bacteria that penetrate the mucosa and reach the MLN. Ghosh et al. [337] found that addition of FO to a high fat diet in mice reduced intestinal damage and translocation during C. rodentium infection. The mechanisms behind and relevance of increased expression of *Il17f* and *Cxcl1* in the small intestine are unclear, but elevated colonic expression of *Il17a* and other inflammatory cytokines was observed in uninfected mice by Ghosh et al. as well. The altered microbiota in MNFO mice may encourage appropriate immune response and activity, though further investigation into the immune cell populations of the small intestine are required to fully understand this. Previous studies in this model have indicated that LN barrier function is reduced in MNCO mice due to reduced numbers of phagocytes [305]. Similarly, malnutrition reduces the number and proliferation of splenic cells in mice [18] and drives oxidative stress, inflammation, and autophagy in the livers of neonatal mice [260]. Fish oil consumption increases macrophage phagocytosis [343] and reduces inflammatory cytokine

production in neutrophils, monocytes, and macrophages [327]. These mechanisms may result in improved bacterial capture in the MLN and clearance in the liver of MNFO mice, resulting in the observed decrease in bacterial burden.

Changes to the cecal microbiota of MNFO mice may drive downstream reduced inflammation. While fish oil consumption significantly alters the MN microbiota, it does not necessarily have greater similarity to the microbiota of WN mice. Thus, while the changes observed in the MNFO microbiota may be beneficial, transition to a normal microbiota and recovery from MAM will also require correction of the nutrient deficits (in this case low protein, iron and zinc). One of the most striking findings is that the MNFO cecal microbiota exhibited significantly greater alpha diversity than microbiotas of WN or MNCO mice. This increased diversity of OTUs likely indicates an increased diversity of bacterial genes and functional groups which may afford increased resiliency to perturbation and ability to harvest nutrients from different foods [344]. Despite the differences in diversity, only 15 OTUs differed significantly in proportion between MNFO and MNCO mice. At the phyla level, MNFO mice had a significant reduction of proportion of Proteobacteria compared to MNCO mice. This was largely driven by a significant decrease in an OTU attributed to the Escherichia/Shigella group. Previous studies in this model of MAM have identified associations between elevated Gammaproteobacteria proportion and exaggerated systemic inflammation (See Chapter 3). Studies in humans and other models have also demonstrated the proinflammatory nature of Gammaproteobacteria [288]. Analysis of total human fecal LPS identified Bacteroidales species as the primary source of fecal LPS in healthy adults and found that Bacteroidales-derived LPS is immunoinhibitory while E. coli-derived LPS is immunostimulatory [310]. Bacteroidalesderived LPS inhibited inflammatory action of E. coli-derived LPS on cultured peripheral blood mononuclear cells until they were stimulated with over 10x as much E. coli-derived LPS as Bacteroidales-derived LPS. The aforementioned study by Ghosh et al. [337] also observed a decrease in Enterobacteriaceae proportion in FO supplemented mice. Another

study by Kaliannan et al. [341] found that mice with elevated tissue omega-3 PUFA levels had a reduced proportion of Proteobacteria. The reduction of Proteobacteria and in particular Escherichia/Shigella in MNFO mice may reduce systemic inflammation and inflammatory response by reducing the amount of circulating endotoxin.

Dietary fish oil unsurprisingly had a large impact on metabolism in MN mice. MNFO mice exhibit increased plasma hexose compared to MNCO mice, suggesting better ability to maintain blood glucose levels. While the total amino acid concentration was similar between groups, MNFO mice had significantly lower concentrations of essential amino acids and ketogenic amino acids. It is unclear whether levels are lower due to differences in absorption, storage, and/or metabolism. The plasma metabolome of MNCO mice showed greater similarity to that of WN mice than that of MNFO mice. These differences were driven largely by differences in lipid metabolites. MNFO metabolomes were discriminated from WN and MNCO metabolomes predominantly by a set of 10 phosphotidylcholines, 7 of which contained PUFAs. WN and MNCO metabolomes were further discriminated from each other predominantly by sphingomyelins, which are implicated in chronic low-grade inflammation [345] and are elevated in MNCO mice compared to WN mice (and usually compared to MNFO mice). The effects of SM on inflammation and response to LPS are in part dependent on SM concentration [345]. Plasma concentration of saturated SM such as SMC18.0 and SMC24.0 were also correlated with insulin resistance, liver dysfunction, and altered liver metabolism in obese subjects [346]. These SM were among the top three metabolites differentially expressed between WN and MNCO mice but were less discriminatory between WN and MNFO mice. MNFO mice also had the lowest concentrations of carnitine and all AC among groups, which may indicate increased beta-oxidation and reduced exposure to inflammatory AC [276,347]. Lastly, MNFO mice had elevated concentrations of SFA compared to WN and MNCO mice and lower concentration of PUFAs than in MNCO mice. The MNFO chow had a greater proportion of SFA than the CO-based diets, but the difference is not enough to

account for the concentrations observed in plasma. Regardless, elevated SFA improves incorporation of omega-3 PUFAs into cellular membranes and supports mechanisms that minimize the inflammatory effects of AA [336].

While MNFO did not appear to impact weight change or fecal burden during *C*. *rodentium* infection during the first 14 days of infection, mRNA level of IFN- $\gamma$  in the colon suggests MNFO mice might be better able to eventually clear *C*. *rodentium* than MNCO mice if the infection was allowed to continue. IFN- $\gamma$  is critical for control of *C*. *rodentium*, activation of T cell response, and phagocytosis during infection [339]. The data from the *C*. *rodentium* and LPS challenge experiments suggest that adding dietary fish oil to a malnourished diet is safe and possibly beneficial in subjects exposed to enteric pathogens. Future studies should investigate the effects of different doses and formulations of DHA and EPA to identify the most successful way to incorporate omega-3 LC PUFAs into MAM treatment.

There are several limitations to this present study. We completely substituted fish oil for corn oil in the diet, which is not realistic for treatment of children with MAM in the field. The primary goal was to achieve a ratio of dietary omega-6 to omega-3 PUFAs that could reduce inflammation. In fact, the ratio achieved is similar to what is recommended for human health [326,348]. We also weaned the mice to this diet, on which they remained for 1-2 months. To mimic incorporation of fish oil in a therapeutic supplement, mice would need to be malnourished before initiating the dietary fish oil. Nevertheless, study of this model enabled initial identification of the effects of fish oil consumption in the context of MAM. While we investigated the effects of dietary fish oil on intestinal barrier function, microbiota composition, and host defense, additional studies to define broader physiological effects would be revealing. The metabolic dataset analyzed in this study is useful in generation of hypotheses regarding mechanisms of omega-3 LC PUFA's effects on malnutrition-related inflammation and dysbiosis but is limited in scope. We only

measured metabolites at one timepoint and in plasma alone, not in other compartments such as the liver. We also did not directly measure EPA and DHA levels in blood and liver.

The data collected in this study suggests several paths forward in advancing use of fish oil in the field. More in-depth studies of the effect of fish oil consumption on intestinal function, circulating immunity, and response to infection would be helpful. In the case of LPS challenge, kinetics studies to determine cytokine expression over time would clarify if fish oil consumption protects weight loss by delaying or reducing inflammatory cytokine production. In the case of *C. rodentium* infection, extension of the infection time course would allow researchers to determine if fish oil consumption accelerates clearance relative to MNCO mice. More detailed metabolic studies to examine liver and kidney function as well as levels of DHA and EPA and byproducts such as eicosanoids and prostaglandins in MNFO mice will help elucidate the mechanisms by which fish oil impacts metabolism and immunity. Studies of body composition could determine if energy is stored differently, despite MNCO and MNFO mice remaining similar in weight. Finally, tests of different ratios of fish oil to corn oil ratios given at different times in the course of malnutrition should be conducted to determine the amount required for beneficial effects on recovery from MAM.

In summary, increased dietary intake of omega-3 reduces the inflammatory effects of malnutrition in a mouse model. Increased dietary omega-3 altered the metabolic profile, intestinal microbiota, and intestinal barrier function, all of which could contribute to the reduced inflammation. Dampening inflammation through dietary omega-3 did not compromise host defense against an intestinal pathogen. In fact, several markers of intestinal innate immunity were improved with increased dietary omega-3. We observed no negative consequences of fish oil consumption in our model, adding to the literature on the safety of omega-3 LC PUFAs as a nutritional intervention. Collectively, these data suggest dietary omega-3 LC PUFAs could be beneficial in the treatment of malnutrition. Future studies should corroborate our findings in children with malnutrition.

	WN	MNCO	MNFO
Protein (%)	17	3	3
Dextrose (%)	643	807	807
Iron (ppm)	100	10	10
Zinc (ppm)	30	1	1
SFA (% FA)	14.8	14.8	20.5
MUFA (% FA)	26.2	26.2	25.1
PUFA (% FA)	59	59	54.5
Omega-3 PUFA (g/kg)	2.6	2.6	12.0
Omega-6 PUFA (g/kg)	44.9	44.9	29.0
Omega-6:Omega-3	17.5	17.5	2.4

Supplemental Table 4.1. Diet composition.

Target	Primer	Sequence (5'-3')	Amplicon Size
18S	18SF 18SR	**Got from lab	
Ccl2	CCL2 For CCL2 Rev	GCTCAGCCAGATGCAGTTAACGC TGGGGTCAGCACAGACCTCTCT	169
Cldn3	Cldn3 For Cldn3 Rev	ACCAACTGCGTACAAGACGAG CAGAGCCGCCAACAGGAAA	78
Cxcl1	CXCL1F CXCL1R	ATCCAGAGCTTGAAGGTGTTG GTCTGTCTTCTTTCTCCGTTACTT	171
Cxcl2	CXCL2F CXCL2R	CCAGACAGAAGTCATAGCCACT GGTTCTTCCGTTGAGGGACA	160
Hapt	Hapt For Hapt Rev	GCTATGTGGAGCACTTGGTTC CACCCATTGCTTCTCGTCGTT	101
Il1b	IL1BF IL1BR	TTGACGGACCCCAAAAGATG AGAAGGTGCTCATGTCCTCAT	204
Il17a	IL17A For IL17A Rev	ACCAGCTGATCAGGACGCGC CCAGGCTCAGCAGCAGCAACA	84
1117f	IL17F For IL17F Rev	TGCTACTGTTGATGTTGGGAC AATGCCCTGGTTTTGGTTGAA	161
<i>Il22</i>	IL-22 For IL-22 Rev	AAACTGTTCCGAGGAGTCAGTGCT GCTGAGCTGATTGCTGAGTTTGGT	159
116	IL-6 For IL-6 Rev	AGACAAAGCCAGAGTCCTTCAGAGA GCCACTCCTTCTGTGACTCCAGC	146
Reg3b	Reg3B For Reg3B Rev	ACTCCCTGAAGAATATACCCTCC CGCTATTGAGCACAGATACGAG	165
Reg3g	Reg3G For Reg3G Rev	ATGCTTCCCCGTATAACCATCA GGCCATATCTGCATCATACCAG	201

Supplemental Table 4.2. qRT-PCR primers used in this study.

<b>Overall Err</b>	or Rate	Rate BER			
	Max Dis	Centroid		Max Dis	Centroid
Comp 1	0.375	0.167	Comp 1	0.333	0.141
Comp 2	0.000	0.000	Comp 2	0.000	0.000

Supplemental Table 4.3. SPLSDA Error Rates and Components.

Component 1	Weight Coefficient	Component 2	Weight Coefficient
PCaeC40.2	-0.664	SMC18.0	0.513
PCaeC40.6	-0.423	SMC24.0	0.462
PCaaC36.5	-0.298	SMOHC22.1	0.450
PCaeC44.5	-0.272	SMOHC16.1	0.373
PCaeC38.0	-0.271	SMC18.1	0.329
PCaeC38.6	-0.237	PCaeC36.3	0.190
PCaaC36.6	-0.230	PCaaC36.1	0.139
PCaeC36.0	-0.121	PCaaC34.1	0.115
PCaeC44.6	-0.106	SMOHC22.2	0.057
PCaaC40.6	-0.090	SMC16.0	0.025

Sparse PLSDA calculated using R packages "Mix0mics" and "pls". PC = phosphatidylcholine, SM = sphingomyelin, SMOH = hydroxysphingomyelin, aa=diacyl residue, ae=acyl-alkyl residue, Cxx.y= number of carbon atoms followed by number of double bonds (Ex. C40.2 = 40 carbon atoms and 2 double bonds).

## DISCUSSION

## Chapter 5. Implications of Evidence for Inflammation, Reduced Intestinal Barrier Function, and Metabolic Dysfunction in Pathology and Treatment of MAM

Subjects with MAM exhibit systemic low-level inflammation and exaggerated inflammatory response, which may be a result of super-low dose exposure to circulating endotoxin. Malnutrition-driven changes to the intestine and intestinal microbiota likely underlie this increased inflammation. Interventions that reduce exposure to inflammatory stimuli generated by the microbiota and by-products of metabolism are able to reduce malnutrition-induced inflammation and may have potential to improve odds of long-term recovery from MAM.

## INFLAMMATION AND INFLAMMATORY RESPONSE IN MODERATE ACUTE MALNUTRITION

We measured inflammation and inflammatory response in the blood of children with MAM and in the skin and serum of a mouse model of malnutrition. We observed increased baseline expression of IL-6 in blood from children with MAM and increased basal cytokine production in the skin of mice. Both human whole blood and mouse skin and peritoneal macrophages had increased expression of cytokines on stimulation with LPS compared to healthy controls. Further, MN mice had increased weight loss upon systemic LPS challenge. These data support the idea that MAM produces elevated systemic baseline inflammation and an exaggerated inflammatory response to bacterial stimulus.

However, it is unclear if this phenotype is maladaptive or helpful. Systemic inflammatory response may help to defend against infection but is energetically costly and uses nutrient resources that are already limiting in children with MAM [313]. An effective

immune response requires use of micronutrients such as iron and zinc as enzymatic cofactors, glucose for T cell activation and function, and amino acids for cytokine and effector protein production. Thus, infection exacerbates malnutrition [314] via increased utilization of already scarce nutrients, increased energy expenditure and wasting, inhibition of muscle protein synthesis, and increased loss of micronutrients in urine. Children with complicated SAM who later died had greater systemic inflammation upon admission than children who eventually recovered [77]. In fact, systemic inflammation was a stronger predictor of death in this cohort than intestinal inflammation, diarrhea, or number of enteric pathogens. In MN mice, we observed rapid and drastic body weight loss upon exposure to systemic LPS. These data support the idea that increased mortality in children with acute malnutrition and infectious disease is a physiological consequence of cytokine storm. However, an attenuated response to infection may also be detrimental in a child's ability to clear a pathogen. Children with SAM have predominantly been found to have an attenuated acute phase response (APR) to infection, which may contribute to their increased mortality from infectious disease in other ways [314]. While an attenuated systemic inflammatory response may prevent mortality from cytokine storm, failure to clear infectious pathogens can also be deadly. Examples failed pathogen clearance were detailed in Chapter 1, including reduced clearance of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and increased dissemination of Leishmania donovani. The danger of attenuated immune response was also observed in children with kwashiorkor, who experience muted APR to infection and increased mortality compared to children with marasmus [313].

MAM and SAM appear to drive different inflammatory responses, but it is unclear what mechanisms underly these effects. Our evidence suggests that MAM induces endotoxin priming in leukocytes, while evidence in the literature suggests children with SAM often develop endotoxin tolerance [136]. There are several dose-dependent ways that circulating leukocytes respond to systemic endotoxin. Endotoxin tolerance occurs when exposure to low dose (1-100 ng/mL) LPS induces an attenuated response upon greater exposure [261]. This is likely a protective mechanism to attenuate a pathologic inflammatory response to infection. Endotoxin priming occurs when exposure to super low dose (0.05-0.5 ng/mL) endotoxin drives exaggerated inflammatory cytokine release upon a second exposure, particularly of IL-1B, TNF-A, and IL-6. Super low dose endotoxin exposure also induces mild and persistent cytokine exposure, even without secondary stimulus [349]. This priming generally occurs in response to circulating levels of endotoxin, not when the dose of endotoxin is constrained to a particular tissue location [261]. This phenotype of endotoxin priming matches what we have observed in children and mice with MAM, with increased baseline expression of inflammatory cytokines and exaggerated response to LPS. In mice, we observed increased TNF-A production in response to LPS in peritoneal cells in vitro and increased response to intradermal LPS in skin. The response of peritoneal cells is a classic example of endotoxin priming. The response in skin may still represent endotoxin priming, as previous research demonstrated increased local response to intradermal endotoxin in skin after an initial intravenous injection of endotoxin [350]. While we do not know the concentration of circulating endotoxin in serum from mice or children with MAM, previous studies of children with SAM have measured LPS concentrations within the range known to induce tolerance [158,282] and have demonstrated tolerance of dendritic cells to LPS exposure [136]. However, measuring circulating endotoxin levels is still difficult due to high possibility of contamination, the presence of inhibitors in serum, and the need for tests sensitive enough to measure super low dose concentrations in diluted serum.

Further evidence for the role of endotoxin exposure in inflammatory response is the link between intestinal Proteobacteria (particularly *E. coli*) and the inflammatory phenotype. In mice with higher levels of *E. coli*, (MN, VANC-MN), we observed greater levels of baseline inflammatory cytokine expression and/or inflammatory response than in mice with comparatively lower levels of Proteobacteria (WN, MNFO, COL-MN). While we only rarely cultured translocated *E. coli* or other Proteobacteria from the MLN, spleen,

and liver of mice, we did observe increased proportion of *E. coli* DNA in the MLN of MN mice compared to WN mice. This may suggest a mechanism of increased systemic exposure to endotoxin, even if the *E. coli* did not survive long outside the intestine. Other mechanisms may also contribute to potential increases in endotoxin exposure, including minor intestinal damage and dampened LPS dephosphorylation in the intestine, liver, and spleen. In MN mice, we observed decreased intestinal expression of mRNA encoding IAP, a protein that detoxifies LPS and bacterial flagellin and reduces bacterial translocation [303]. Lastly, decreased circulating LBP in children with MAM may exacerbate the inflammatory response to LPS. While high concentrations of LBP inhibit response to LPS, low concentrations accelerate LPS signaling through TLR4 [273].

Endotoxin is not the only potential inflammatory stimulus in children with MAM, as certain classes of lipid metabolites can also induce inflammation. SMs, long chain ACs, and saturated LCFA have all been implicated in promotion of inflammation. They generally induce inflammation by disturbing lipid raft formation or directly binding TLRs and related signaling proteins [345,351]. Sphingolipids can both induce and repress inflammation dependent on context, thus it is difficult to conjecture about the role they play in MN mice [345]. However, SM are substrates for sphingomyelinases whose activity are required for TLR4 lipid raft formation and subsequent inflammatory cytokine production [345]. SMs were generally upregulated in the serum of MN mice compared to WN mice and were prominent components of the PLSDA used to classify metabolomic samples. Both long chain acylcarnitines and saturated LCFA have also been mechanistically linked to inflammation [351] in a variety of cell types. We observed a significant negative correlation between acylcarnitines C16 and C18.1 and measures of wasting and underweight in children with MAM. In PBMCs from a healthy adult volunteer, we observed a synergistic relationship between LPS and saturated LCFA in inducing inflammatory cytokines.

In sum, the data suggest that super low dose exposure to LPS may drive endotoxin priming in children and mice with MAM. Metabolic mediators of inflammation may also contribute to this state in children with MAM. As malnutrition progresses to SAM, increased exposure to LPS and loss of necessary macro and micronutrients may drive endotoxin tolerance and attenuated APR typical of SAM.

## INTESTINAL FUNCTION AND BACTERIAL TRANSLOCATION IN MALNUTRITION-Related Inflammation

While we have established that circulating immune cells in children and mice with MAM exhibit characteristics of endotoxin priming, we have not discussed potential sources and mechanisms of endotoxin exposure. While we have limited data from our cohort of children with MAM on intestinal damage and microbiota, our studies in mice suggest that MAM dampens antibacterial defenses across multiple organs, leading to increased extraintestinal bacteria (and likely bacterial products) in absence of overt intestinal permeability.

We have examined intestinal function in WN, MN, and MNFO mice, predominantly via mRNA expression in the distal third of the small intestine. Overall, we observed dampened expression of cytokines involved in immune cell recruitment (*Cxcl1*, *Ccl2*), intestinal barrier function (*Il25*), prevention of translocation (*Cx3cr1*), and dephosphorylation of LPS (*Alpi*). Analysis of PP mRNA and CD4+ cells also suggests that intestinal CD4+ T cells are anergic in MN mice, potentially due to dysfunctional antigen presenting cells [136,352]. As PPs are the site of antigen sampling in the intestine, reduced innate and adaptive immune function in PP likely contributes to dampened immunity throughout the small intestine. Though we did not observe increased permeability with FITC-Dextran gavage, MN mice exhibited higher mRNA level expression of TJ modulating protein zonulin (*Hapt*). MNFO mice experienced reduced extra-intestinal burden and dampened response to inflammatory stimulus. Intestinal mRNA expression of antimicrobial proteins Reg3G and Reg3B, chemokine CXCL1, and tight junction protein

Claudin 3, combined with decreased *Hapt* expression suggests that MNFO mice have a more active immune defense and mucosal barrier against bacteria in the intestine, resulting in decreased spread of bacteria and bacterial products to other locations.

One feature frequently observed in mice with MAM is increased presence of culturable bacteria in the MLN, liver, and spleen. Extraintestinal burden was quantified via culture of tissue homogenates and was likely not advanced enough to detect strictly anaerobic species. However, of the bacteria we were able to culture, the majority were gram-positive. This was unexpected, considering our hypothesis that circulating immune cells are primed by endotoxin. We observed increased proportions of E. coli DNA in the MN cecal contents and MLN compared to WN mice, but this does not necessary translate to increased presence of live bacteria in the liver or spleen. Further, overall proportions of E. coli in the microbiota remain minimal (approximately 4% in MN cecal contents, 3% in MN MLN). Despite lack of evidence for translocation of live gram-negative bacteria to the spleen and liver, there are several mechanisms that may contribute to systemic endotoxin exposure. Gammaproteobacteria penetrated deeply into the crypts of the small intestine in mice with experimental EE [98] and are known to modulate intestinal permeability [353]. Close contact with intestinal epithelial cells coupled with dampened intestinal immune function may allow for transcellular passage through enterocytes of live bacteria and bacterial products. Previous studies in rats have observed this phenomenon, even in undamaged enterocytes [353]. Additionally, evidence in animal models and humans with sepsis suggests that once outside the intestinal lumen, bacteria and bacterial products are primarily drained via lymphatics, rather than through the portal vein. Thus, any escaped bacteria or bacterial products will first be trafficked to the MLN. Previous studies in this mouse model of MAM demonstrate dampened barrier function and reduced number of phagocytes in a draining LN [305], which may result in failure to capture and eliminate those bacteria and bacterial products. From the MLN, lymph is eventually returned to the circulatory system via the thoracic duct and subclavian vein [353]. Circulating immune cells

would be exposed to bacteria and bacterial products that, if not cleared, would reach the spleen and liver. This pathway of bacterial translocation suggests that multiple mechanisms for bacterial clearance must fail for colonization of the spleen and liver to occur and is supported by evidence of impaired immune function in the intestine of MN mice in our study and reduced phagocytosis in the MLN [305] and liver [308] of mice with PEM in the literature.

## FUTURE OF DIAGNOSTIC MARKERS AND TREATMENTS FOR MALNUTRITION Biomarkers

There is a need to identify goalposts of recovery from malnutrition beyond changes in anthropometric scores. Recovery from metabolic dysfunction [129] and susceptibility to life threating infectious diseases lag behind weight gain during treatment for SAM [177]. These studies suggest that incomplete recovery may contribute to increased relapse and death. The work detailed in this dissertation has identified plasma biomarkers that are representative of intestinal health, liver function, and metabolism in children with MAM. These biomarkers should be measured over the course of recovery from MAM to determine if they are acceptable proxies for recovery of specific systems that are impaired during MAM. The first of these markers is iFABP. We observed a clear difference in plasma iFABP concentration between children with MAM and healthy children (2163  $\pm$  893.3 vs  $61.49 \pm 21.18$  pg/mL), indicating recent intestinal damage in children with MAM. This data was corroborated by reduced citrulline levels in children with MAM, as citrulline is a measure of enterocyte health and is reduced in villus atrophy syndromes [354]. To my knowledge there are currently no published studies of children with MAM that measure iFABP or demonstrate changes in concentration over course of recovery from wasting. However, iFABP has been measured in plasma of children hospitalized with SAM [158,282], adults with SAM [355], or children with stunting and/or underweight [281,356]. A study of children with SAM observed an inverse correlation between iFABP and MUAC

but not any other anthropometric score [282]. The concentration of iFABP in children in that study was within the range for children with MAM in our study (2938.19  $\pm$  1409.89 pg/mL). Another study of children with SAM and community controls demonstrated both groups had similar concentrations of circulating iFABP (mean 3140 pg/ml and 2010 pg/ml, respectively) [158]. However, both of these studies examined only hospitalized, severely malnourished kids, with persistent diarrhea and only one provided values for community controls. The high concentration of iFABP in community controls also highlights the difficulty of identifying a true "healthy" control group. EED is widespread in regions with high burdens of MAM and likely contributes to elevated iFABP levels. Thus, to use iFABP concentration as a marker of intestinal recovery may require comparison not to healthy community controls, but to a historical reference range or the pre-intervention level in a treated child.

The second potential plasma biomarker of recovery we found during our research was LBP. Surprisingly, circulating LBP concentration was reduced in children with MAM (453  $\pm$  86 ng/mL) compared to healthy children (8499  $\pm$  3290 ng/mL). This acute phase protein is typically increased during systemic inflammation [272]. However, we failed to observe an increase in expression of any other APR proteins in children with MAM, suggesting impaired hepatic protein synthesis may be the major determinant of APR protein levels. Other recorded instances of exceedingly low LBP concentrations occur during acute liver damage [357]. Further, low levels of LBP sensitize circulating immune cells to LPS and induce greater inflammatory cytokine response, while higher levels inhibit LPS transfer to CD14 and attenuate inflammatory response [272]. Compared to normal reference ranges in adult human serum (5000-15000 ng/mL) [358] and in healthy 6 year old American children (8500  $\pm$  2900 ng/mL) [359], plasma LBP concentrations were normal for well-nourished children and low for children with MAM in our study in Kenya. One of the aforementioned studies of hospitalized children with SAM (219.37  $\pm$  107.71 ng/mL) but observed no
correlation with iFABP or any anthropometric measures [282]. The lack of correlation may be due to the severity of SAM in all children in the cohort. Another previously mentioned study of children with underweight and stunting observed LBP levels similar to those of the well-nourished children in our cohort in both children with malnutrition and healthy controls [281]. However, these children were only slightly (or not at all) wasted by WHZ standards. While it is not certain that low concentrations of LBP are indicative of liver damage in children with MAM, we do observe a striking difference between concentrations in children with MAM and well-nourished children as well as a high degree of correlation with other markers affected by MAM. Plasma LBP was correlated with markers of intestinal health, inflammatory cytokines, fatty acid metabolism, and measures of wasting (but not stunting or underweight). Thus, plasma LBP concentration may be linked to recovery of multiple systems during treatment for MAM. Future studies should assess LBP levels in relation to other markers and metabolites over the course of recovery from MAM.

Markers of metabolic recovery may be difficult to identify due to variances in local diets, but our research identified several potential metabolite classes that appear to be elevated in children or mice with MAM. Though we observed heightened SM and long chain AC concentrations in MN mice compared to WN, we observed few differences between children with MAM and well-nourished children. This is likely due to a number of confounders that could not be controlled for due to small sample size (fasted state, age, gender, diet). However, of four metabolites present at significantly different concentrations in children with MAM and well-nourished children, two were long chain AC (C16 and C18.1). Two other long chain AC (C18 and C18.1) also exhibited a trend towards increased concentration in children with MAM. Evidence for metabolomic signatures of MAM and recovery is lacking, as metabolomics studies are generally conducted with children hospitalized for SAM who are all on similar diets. One such study used the same metabolomics assay as we did to assess changes in metabolome over the course of admission with SAM and stabilization as compared to healthy controls [129]. They

observed significant changes in metabolome from admission to stabilization, yet the stabilized metabolome was still far more similar to the admission metabolome than to healthy controls. SMs and C18.1 were noted as differences between children with SAM and healthy controls. The increased long chain AC observed in children and mice with MAM likely indicate incomplete fatty acid oxidation. Studies of protein deficiency in mice have observed mitochondrial dysfunction and peroxisome damage, which drive impaired fatty acid oxidation and steatosis [145]. Thus, decreases in circulating long chain AC may be an indicator of return to healthy liver function in children previously suffering from MAM.

In summary, iFABP, LBP, and AC or SM concentrations in plasma may provide correlates of recovery of intestinal health, liver function, and metabolism. However, this data is from a narrowly defined cohort of children with uncomplicated MAM from one geographic region. Efficacy of these biomarkers as potential benchmarks of recovery might be different in populations from other regions or with complicating conditions such as EED or stunting.

#### Treatments

Due to the influence of microbiota on other biological systems, treatments directed at modulation of the intestinal microbiota can eventually have systemic downstream effects necessary for long lasting recovery from MAM. Our study of fish oil supplementation in mice with MAM suggest that omega-3 LC PUFAs show promise as a treatment that could both directly and indirectly modulate inflammation, metabolism, and microbiota. In MNFO mice, we observed decreased skin inflammation, reduced extra-intestinal bacterial burden, increased expression of intestinal defense proteins, and reduced Proteobacteria in the microbiota. MNFO mice also experienced significant alterations in lipid metabolism, maintained the same weight with less food consumption than MN mice, and were able to better maintain weight during LPS challenge. Finally, increased colonic expression of *lfng*  on day 14 post C. rodentium infection suggests that they might have eventually cleared the infection faster than MN mice. All of these outcomes would be beneficial in children undergoing treatment for MAM and thus far we have not observed any harmful effects of fish oil intake either at baseline or in response in infection. However, many questions remain to be addressed before fish oil can be touted as a treatment for MAM. This study used a 1:1 substitution of fish oil for corn oil in chow. It is not feasible to provide such a high concentration of fish oil to children during MAM treatment, thus other studies should be conducted with varying ratios of omega-3 PUFA to omega-6 PUFA to determine the lowest amount of fish oil that provides necessary benefits when given as a RUSF. As different effects have been observed with different formulations of DHA and EPA, it may be necessary to trial different delivery formats and FA compositions as well [360]. Our study observed effects of fish oil in mice over the course of development of MAM, not as a treatment for MAM. Again, future studies are needed to see what differences in outcomes occur when fish oil is given as a treatment after development of MAM, and the length of time needed to see beneficial results. Finally, shelf stability has been a major obstacle to inclusion of omega-3 LC PUFAs in RUSFs. An experimental LNS was recently produced with flaxseed oil that remained shelf stable for 6 months [361]. However, the form of omega-3 PUFA in flaxseed oil (ALA) is not efficiently converted to DHA or EPA and studies of ALA supplementation have shown little benefit in treating malnutrition [328]. Another options for incorporation of fish oil into MAM treatment include providing it as an additional supplement in either dropper or pill form, depending on the age of the child.

While the selective antibiotic experiment conducted in MN mice was intended to explore the effects of specific bacteria and not as a potential treatment, the study provoked several considerations on the role of antibiotics during treatment for SAM or MAM. Ampicillin, amoxicillin, or other broad-spectrum antibiotics are given as part of the normal protocol for treatment of SAM, regardless of presence or lack of evidence of infection [1]. The benefit of this protocol has been debated extensively [362-364]. A well-designed and

well-conducted study provided evidence to support marginal increases in weight gain and reduced mortality in children treated with antibiotics [365], but these results have not been replicated. Mass administration of another broad-spectrum antibiotic widely (azithromycin) among all children in entire communities reduced all-cause mortality in children under 5, though this effect was only significant among the communities with the highest rates of child mortality [253]. A follow-up study indicated little evidence of reduced efficacy due to antimicrobial resistance after 3 years of azithromycin administration [366], but there was increased prevalence of antimicrobial resistance genes in the microbiota of treated children [367]. It remains to be seen why this protocol was only beneficial in highrisk communities and what mechanisms underlie the reduction in mortality, though longterm reduction of Campylobacter species appears to play a role [367]. It is also unclear what effects, if any, this protocol will have on health of these children later in life. Importantly, antibiotic treatment early in life can provoke long-lasting changes to the microbiota that may also prove detrimental [368]. In VANC-treated mice, we observed a massive drop in diversity and an overwhelming expansion of Proteobacteria. It is unclear if this drastic of a change in microbiota occurs in MN children given broad-spectrum antibiotics. To my knowledge no publications have described the effects of antibiotics on the malnourished microbiota. In COL-treated mice, we observed less severe microbiota alterations, mainly reduction of Gammaproteobacteria and Betaproteobacteria. Non-absorbable oral colistin might be a viable option to replace broad spectrum antibiotic use in children with SAM and MAM, as COL-treated mice demonstrate that targeted reduction of pathobionts can improve health without dramatically overhauling the intestinal microbiota. Thus, a more judicious use of antibiotics that target specific pathobionts during treatment for SAM may be worth consideration. Long-term studies of microbiota development in children treated for SAM with and without antibiotics may also help researchers weigh the costs and benefits of routine antibiotic use.

# References

- 1. World Health Organization. *Guideline: updates on the management of severe acute malnutrition in infants and children*; Geneva, 2013.
- 2. UNICEF, W. *WHO child growth standards and the identification of severe acute malnutrition in infants and children*; WHO Press: 2009.
- 3. Wabel, P. The need to differ between fluid retention and muscle mass. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* **2015**, *102*, 989-990, doi:10.3945/ajcn.115.122564.
- 4. Binns, P.; Dale, N.; Hoq, M.; Banda, C.; Myatt, M. Relationship between mid upper arm circumference and weight changes in children aged 6-59 months. *Arch Public Health* **2015**, *73*, 54, doi:10.1186/s13690-015-0103-y.
- 5. Tadesse, A.W.; Tadesse, E.; Berhane, Y.; Ekstrom, E.C. Comparison of Mid-Upper Arm Circumference and Weight-for-Height to Diagnose Severe Acute Malnutrition: A Study in Southern Ethiopia. *Nutrients* **2017**, *9*, doi:10.3390/nu9030267.
- Laillou, A.; Prak, S.; de Groot, R.; Whitney, S.; Conkle, J.; Horton, L.; Un, S.O.; Dijkhuizen, M.A.; Wieringa, F.T. Optimal screening of children with acute malnutrition requires a change in current WHO guidelines as MUAC and WHZ identify different patient groups. *PLoS One* 2014, 9, e101159, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0101159.
- Isanaka, S.; Guesdon, B.; Labar, A.S.; Hanson, K.; Langendorf, C.; Grais, R.F. Comparison of Clinical Characteristics and Treatment Outcomes of Children Selected for Treatment of Severe Acute Malnutrition Using Mid Upper Arm Circumference and/or Weight-for-Height Z-Score. *PLoS One* 2015, *10*, e0137606, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0137606.
- Hossain, M.I.; Ahmed, T.; Arifeen, S.E.; Billah, S.M.; Faruque, A.; Islam, M.M.; Jackson, A.A. Comparison of midupper arm circumference and weight-for-height z score for assessing acute malnutrition in Bangladeshi children aged 6-60 mo: an analytical study. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2017, *106*, 1232-1237, doi:10.3945/ajcn.116.139881.
- 9. Grellety, E.; Krause, L.K.; Shams Eldin, M.; Porten, K.; Isanaka, S. Comparison of weight-for-height and mid-upper arm circumference (MUAC) in a therapeutic feeding programme in South Sudan: is MUAC alone a sufficient criterion for admission of children at high risk of mortality? *Public Health Nutr* **2015**, *18*, 2575-2581, doi:10.1017/S1368980015000737.
- 10. Dale, N.M.; Myatt, M.; Prudhon, C.; Briend, A. Using mid-upper arm circumference to end treatment of severe acute malnutrition leads to higher weight gains in the most malnourished children. *PLoS One* **2013**, *8*, e55404, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0055404.
- 11. Aguayo, V.M.; Badgaiyan, N.; Singh, K. How do the new WHO discharge criteria for the treatment of severe acute malnutrition affect the performance of

therapeutic feeding programmes? New evidence from India. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition* **2014**, *69*, 509-513, doi:10.1038/ejcn.2014.197.

- 12. Burrell, A.; Kerac, M.; Nabwera, H. Monitoring and discharging children being treated for severe acute malnutrition using mid-upper arm circumference: secondary data analysis from rural Gambia. *Int Health* **2017**, *9*, 226-233, doi:10.1093/inthealth/ihx022.
- Binns, P.J.; Dale, N.M.; Banda, T.; Banda, C.; Shaba, B.; Myatt, M. Safety and practicability of using mid-upper arm circumference as a discharge criterion in community based management of severe acute malnutrition in children aged 6 to 59 months programmes. *Arch Public Health* 2016, 74, 24, doi:10.1186/s13690-016-0136-x.
- 14. FAO; IFAD; UNICEF; WFP; WHO. *The State of Food Security and Nutrition in the World 2019. Safeguarding against economic slowdowns and downturns.*; FAO: Rome, 2019.
- 15. UNICEF/WHO/World Bank Group. Levels and Trends in Child Malnutrition: UNICEF / WHO / World Bank Group Joint Child Malnutrition Estimates: Key findings of the 2017 edition; 2017, 2017.
- 16. Black, R.E.; Allen, L.H.; Bhutta, Z.A.; Caulfield, L.E.; de Onis, M.; Ezzati, M.; Mathers, C.; Rivera, J.; Maternal; Child Undernutrition Study, G. Maternal and child undernutrition: global and regional exposures and health consequences. *Lancet* **2008**, *371*, 243-260, doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61690-0.
- McDonald, C.M.; Olofin, I.; Flaxman, S.; Fawzi, W.W.; Spiegelman, D.; Caulfield, L.E.; Black, R.E.; Ezzati, M.; Danaei, G.; Nutrition Impact Model, S. The effect of multiple anthropometric deficits on child mortality: meta-analysis of individual data in 10 prospective studies from developing countries. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2013, *97*, 896-901, doi:10.3945/ajcn.112.047639.
- Ibrahim, M.K.; Zambruni, M.; Melby, C.L.; Melby, P.C. Impact of Childhood Malnutrition on Host Defense and Infection. *Clin Microbiol Rev* 2017, *30*, 919-971, doi:10.1128/CMR.00119-16.
- Galler, J.R.; Bryce, C.; Waber, D.P.; Zichlin, M.L.; Fitzmaurice, G.M.; Eaglesfield, D. Socioeconomic outcomes in adults malnourished in the first year of life: a 40-year study. *Pediatrics* 2012, *130*, e1-7, doi:10.1542/peds.2012-0073.
- 20. Waber, D.P.; Bryce, C.P.; Girard, J.M.; Zichlin, M.; Fitzmaurice, G.M.; Galler, J.R. Impaired IQ and academic skills in adults who experienced moderate to severe infantile malnutrition: a 40-year study. *Nutr Neurosci* **2014**, *17*, 58-64, doi:10.1179/1476830513Y.000000061.
- 21. Weisstaub, G.; Aguilar, A.M.; Uauy, R. Treatment and prevention of malnutrition in Latin America: focus on Chile and Bolivia. *Food Nutr Bull* **2014**, *35*, S39-46, doi:10.1177/15648265140352S106.
- 22. Horton, S.; Steckel, R.H. Malnutrition: Global Economic Losses Attributable to Malnutrition 1900-2000 and Projections to 2050. In *How Much have Global Problems Cost the World*?, Lomborg, B., Ed. Cambridge University Press: 2013; pp. 247-272.
- 23. Isanaka, S.; Kodish, S.R.; Berthe, F.; Alley, I.; Nackers, F.; Hanson, K.E.; Grais, R.F. Outpatient treatment of severe acute malnutrition: response to treatment with

a reduced schedule of therapeutic food distribution. *Am J Clin Nutr* **2017**, *105*, 1191-1197, doi:10.3945/ajcn.116.148064.

- 24. Lagrone, L.; Cole, S.; Schondelmeyer, A.; Maleta, K.; Manary, M.J. Locally produced ready-to-use supplementary food is an effective treatment of moderate acute malnutrition in an operational setting. *Ann Trop Paediatr* **2010**, *30*, 103-108, doi:10.1179/146532810X12703901870651.
- Goudet, S.; Jayaraman, A.; Chanani, S.; Osrin, D.; Devleesschauwer, B.; Bogin, B.; Madise, N.; Griffiths, P. Cost effectiveness of a community based prevention and treatment of acute malnutrition programme in Mumbai slums, India. *PLoS One* 2018, *13*, e0205688, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0205688.
- Osei, A.; Pandey, P.; Spiro, D.; Nielson, J.; Shrestha, R.; Talukder, Z.; Quinn, V.; Haselow, N. Household food insecurity and nutritional status of children aged 6 to 23 months in Kailali District of Nepal. *Food and Nutrition Bulletin* 2010, *31*, 483-494, doi:Doi 10.1177/156482651003100402.
- 27. Gewa, C.A.; Yandell, N. Undernutrition among Kenyan children: contribution of child, maternal and household factors. *Public Health Nutr* **2012**, *15*, 1029-1038, doi:10.1017/S136898001100245X.
- 28. Garcia, S.; Sarmiento, O.L.; Forde, I.; Velasco, T. Socio-economic inequalities in malnutrition among children and adolescents in Colombia: the role of individual-, household- and community-level characteristics. *Public Health Nutr* **2013**, *16*, 1703-1718, doi:10.1017/S1368980012004090.
- 29. Bhutta, Z.A.; Ahmed, T.; Black, R.E.; Cousens, S.; Dewey, K.; Giugliani, E.; Haider, B.A.; Kirkwood, B.; Morris, S.S.; Sachdev, H.P.S., et al. What works? Interventions for maternal and child undernutrition and survival. *The Lancet* **2008**, *371*, 417-440, doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(07)61693-6.
- Kajjura, R.B.; Veldman, F.J.; Kassier, S.M. Effect of Nutrition Education on Knowledge, Complementary Feeding, and Hygiene Practices of Mothers With Moderate Acutely Malnourished Children in Uganda. *Food Nutr Bull* 2019, 40, 221-230, doi:10.1177/0379572119840214.
- 31. Birdi, T.J.; Joshi, S.; Kotian, S.; Shah, S. Possible causes of malnutrition in Melghat, a tribal region of Maharashtra, India. *Glob J Health Sci* **2014**, *6*, 164-173, doi:10.5539/gjhs.v6n5p164.
- 32. Agho, K.E.; Akombi, B.J.; Ferdous, A.J.; Mbugua, I.; Kamara, J.K. Childhood undernutrition in three disadvantaged East African Districts: a multinomial analysis. *BMC Pediatr* **2019**, *19*, 118, doi:10.1186/s12887-019-1482-y.
- 33. Tonguet-Papucci, A.; Houngbe, F.; Huybregts, L.; Ait-Aissa, M.; Altare, C.; Kolsteren, P.; Huneau, J.F. Unconditional Seasonal Cash Transfer Increases Intake of High-Nutritional-Value Foods in Young Burkinabe Children: Results of 24-Hour Dietary Recall Surveys within the Moderate Acute Malnutrition Out (MAM'Out) Randomized Controlled Trial. *J Nutr* 2017, *147*, 1418-1425, doi:10.3945/jn.116.244517.
- 34. Arimond, M.; Ruel, M.T. Dietary diversity is associated with child nutritional status: Evidence from 11 Demographic and Health Surveys. *Journal of Nutrition* **2004**, *134*, 2579-2585.
- 35. Grellety, E.; Babakazo, P.; Bangana, A.; Mwamba, G.; Lezama, I.; Zagre, N.M.; Ategbo, E.A. Effects of unconditional cash transfers on the outcome of treatment

for severe acute malnutrition (SAM): a cluster-randomised trial in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. *BMC Med* **2017**, *15*, 87, doi:10.1186/s12916-017-0848-y.

- Husseini, M.; Darboe, M.K.; Moore, S.E.; Nabwera, H.M.; Prentice, A.M. Thresholds of socio-economic and environmental conditions necessary to escape from childhood malnutrition: a natural experiment in rural Gambia. *BMC Med* 2018, 16, 199, doi:10.1186/s12916-018-1179-3.
- 37. Psaki, S.; Bhutta, Z.A.; Ahmed, T.; Ahmed, S.; Bessong, P.; Islam, M.; John, S.; Kosek, M.; Lima, A.; Nesamvuni, C., et al. Household food access and child malnutrition: results from the eight-country MAL-ED study. *Popul Health Metr* 2012, 10, 24, doi:10.1186/1478-7954-10-24.
- 38. Hackett, M.; Melgar-Quinonez, H.; Alvarez, M.C. Household food insecurity associated with stunting and underweight among preschool children in Antioquia, Colombia. *Revista Panamericana De Salud Publica-Pan American Journal of Public Health* **2009**, *25*, 506-510, doi:Doi 10.1590/S1020-49892009000600006.
- 39. Mutisya, M.; Kandala, N.B.; Ngware, M.W.; Kabiru, C.W. Household food (in)security and nutritional status of urban poor children aged 6 to 23 months in Kenya. *BMC Public Health* **2015**, *15*, 1052, doi:10.1186/s12889-015-2403-0.
- 40. Saha, K.K.; Frongillo, E.A.; Alam, D.S.; Arifeen, S.E.; Persson, L.A.; Rasmussen, K.M. Household food security is associated with growth of infants and young children in rural Bangladesh. *Public Health Nutr* **2009**, *12*, 1556-1562, doi:10.1017/S1368980009004765.
- 41. McDonald, C.M.; McLean, J.; Kroeun, H.; Talukder, A.; Lynd, L.D.; Green, T.J. Household food insecurity and dietary diversity as correlates of maternal and child undernutrition in rural Cambodia. *Eur J Clin Nutr* **2015**, *69*, 242-246, doi:10.1038/ejcn.2014.161.
- 42. Renzaho, A.M. Food insecurity, malnutrition and mortality in Maewo and Ambae Islands, Vanuatu. *Public Health Nutr* **2006**, *9*, 798-807, doi:10.1079/PHN2005902.
- 43. Wong, H.J.; Moy, F.M.; Nair, S. Risk factors of malnutrition among preschool children in Terengganu, Malaysia: a case control study. *BMC Public Health* **2014**, *14*, 785, doi:10.1186/1471-2458-14-785.
- 44. Vaitla, B.; Devereux, S.; Swan, S.H. Seasonal hunger: a neglected problem with proven solutions. *PLoS Med* **2009**, *6*, e1000101, doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1000101.
- 45. Burza, S.; Mahajan, R.; Marino, E.; Sunyoto, T.; Shandilya, C.; Tabrez, M.; Kumar, K.; Jha, A.; Mathew, P.; Salse, N., et al. Seasonal effect and long-term nutritional status following exit from a Community-Based Management of Severe Acute Malnutrition program in Bihar, India. *Eur J Clin Nutr* **2016**, *70*, 437-444, doi:10.1038/ejcn.2015.140.
- Houngbe, F.; Tonguet-Papucci, A.; Altare, C.; Ait-Aissa, M.; Huneau, J.F.; Huybregts, L.; Kolsteren, P. Unconditional Cash Transfers Do Not Prevent Children's Undernutrition in the Moderate Acute Malnutrition Out (MAM'Out) Cluster-Randomized Controlled Trial in Rural Burkina Faso. *J Nutr* 2017, *147*, 1410-1417, doi:10.3945/jn.117.247858.

- 47. Hatløy, A.; Torheim, L.E.; Oshaug, A. Food variety--a good indicator of nutritional adequacy of the diet? A case study from an urban area in Mali, West Africa. *Eur J Clin Nutr* **1998**, *52*, 891-898.
- 48. Rah, J.H.; Akhter, N.; Semba, R.D.; de Pee, S.; Bloem, M.W.; Campbell, A.A.; Moench-Pfanner, R.; Sun, K.; Badham, J.; Kraemer, K. Low dietary diversity is a predictor of child stunting in rural Bangladesh. *Eur J Clin Nutr* **2010**, *64*, 1393-1398, doi:10.1038/ejcn.2010.171.
- 49. Sawadogo, P.S.; Martin-Prevel, Y.; Savy, M.; Kameli, Y.; Traissac, P.; Traore, A.S.; Delpeuch, F. An infant band child feeding index is associated with the nutritional status of 6-to 23-month-old children in rural Burkina Faso. *Journal of Nutrition* **2006**, *136*, 656-663.
- 50. Amaral, M.M.; Herrin, W.E.; Gulere, G.B. Using the Uganda National Panel Survey to analyze the effect of staple food consumption on undernourishment in Ugandan children. *BMC Public Health* **2017**, *18*, 32, doi:10.1186/s12889-017-4576-1.
- 51. Moursi, M.M.; Arimond, M.; Dewey, K.G.; Treche, S.; Ruel, M.T.; Delpeuch, F. Dietary diversity is a good predictor of the micronutrient density of the diet of 6-to 23-month-old children in Madagascar. *J Nutr* **2008**, *138*, 2448-2453, doi:10.3945/jn.108.093971.
- 52. Rytter, M.J.; Namusoke, H.; Babirekere-Iriso, E.; Kaestel, P.; Girma, T.; Christensen, V.B.; Michaelsen, K.F.; Friis, H. Social, dietary and clinical correlates of oedema in children with severe acute malnutrition: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Pediatr* **2015**, *15*, 25, doi:10.1186/s12887-015-0341-8.
- 53. Ghosh, S. Protein Quality in the First Thousand Days of Life. *Food Nutr Bull* **2016**, *37 Suppl 1*, S14-21, doi:10.1177/0379572116629259.
- 54. Mal-Ed Network Investigators. Childhood stunting in relation to the pre- and postnatal environment during the first 2 years of life: The MAL-ED longitudinal birth cohort study. *PLoS Med* **2017**, *14*, e1002408, doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1002408.
- 55. Ghosh, S. Assessment of protein adequacy in developing countries: quality matters. *Food Nutr Bull* **2013**, *34*, 244-246, doi:10.1177/156482651303400217.
- 56. Dangour, A.D.; Watson, L.; Cumming, O.; Boisson, S.; Che, Y.; Velleman, Y.; Cavill, S.; Allen, E.; Uauy, R. Interventions to improve water quality and supply, sanitation and hygiene practices, and their effects on the nutritional status of children. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2013, 10.1002/14651858.CD009382.pub2, CD009382, doi:10.1002/14651858.CD009382.pub2.
- 57. Rah, J.H.; Cronin, A.A.; Badgaiyan, B.; Aguayo, V.M.; Coates, S.; Ahmed, S. Household sanitation and personal hygiene practices are associated with child stunting in rural India: a cross-sectional analysis of surveys. *BMJ Open* **2015**, *5*, e005180, doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2014-005180.
- 58. Ngure, F.M.; Reid, B.M.; Humphrey, J.H.; Mbuya, M.N.; Pelto, G.; Stoltzfus, R.J. Water, sanitation, and hygiene (WASH), environmental enteropathy, nutrition, and early child development: making the links. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 2014, *1308*, 118-128, doi:10.1111/nyas.12330.

- 59. Bank, W. Environmental Health and Child Survival. *Environmental Health and Child Survival* 2008, 10.1596/978-0-8213-7236-4, doi:10.1596/978-0-8213-7236-4.
- 60. Hunter, P.R.; Pruss-Ustun, A. Have We Substantially Underestimated the Impact of Improved Sanitation Coverage on Child Health? A Generalized Additive Model Panel Analysis of Global Data on Child Mortality and Malnutrition. *PLoS One* **2016**, *11*, e0164571, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0164571.
- Clasen, T.; Boisson, S.; Routray, P.; Torondel, B.; Bell, M.; Cumming, O.; Ensink, J.; Freeman, M.; Jenkins, M.; Odagiri, M., et al. Effectiveness of a rural sanitation programme on diarrhoea, soil-transmitted helminth infection, and child malnutrition in Odisha, India: a cluster-randomised trial. *Lancet Glob Health* 2014, 2, e645-653, doi:10.1016/S2214-109X(14)70307-9.
- Andersson, M.E.; Elfving, K.; Shakely, D.; Nilsson, S.; Msellem, M.; Trollfors, B.; Martensson, A.; Bjorkman, A.; Lindh, M. Rapid Clearance and Frequent Reinfection With Enteric Pathogens Among Children With Acute Diarrhea in Zanzibar. *Clin Infect Dis* 2017, 65, 1371-1377, doi:10.1093/cid/cix500.
- Taniuchi, M.; Sobuz, S.U.; Begum, S.; Platts-Mills, J.A.; Liu, J.; Yang, Z.; Wang, X.Q.; Petri, W.A., Jr.; Haque, R.; Houpt, E.R. Etiology of diarrhea in Bangladeshi infants in the first year of life analyzed using molecular methods. *J Infect Dis* 2013, 208, 1794-1802, doi:10.1093/infdis/jit507.
- 64. Lunn, P.G.; Northrop-Clewes, C.A.; Downes, R.M. Intestinal permeability, mucosal injury, and growth faltering in Gambian infants. *Lancet* **1991**, *338*, 907-910.
- 65. Rogawski, E.T.; Guerrant, R.L.; Havt, A.; Lima, I.F.N.; Medeiros, P.; Seidman, J.C.; McCormick, B.J.J.; Babji, S.; Hariraju, D.; Bodhidatta, L., et al. Epidemiology of enteroaggregative Escherichia coli infections and associated outcomes in the MAL-ED birth cohort. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* **2017**, *11*, e0005798, doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0005798.
- 66. Campbell, D.I.; Elia, M.; Lunn, P.G. Growth faltering in rural Gambian infants is associated with impaired small intestinal barrier function, leading to endotoxemia and systemic inflammation. *J Nutr* **2003**, *133*, 1332-1338.
- 67. Guerrant, R.L.; Oria, R.B.; Moore, S.R.; Oria, M.O.; Lima, A.A. Malnutrition as an enteric infectious disease with long-term effects on child development. *Nutr Rev* **2008**, *66*, 487-505, doi:10.1111/j.1753-4887.2008.00082.x.
- 68. Ordiz, M.I.; Shaikh, N.; Trehan, I.; Maleta, K.; Stauber, J.; Shulman, R.; Devaraj, S.; Tarr, P.I.; Manary, M.J. Environmental Enteric Dysfunction Is Associated With Poor Linear Growth and Can Be Identified by Host Fecal mRNAs. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* **2016**, *63*, 453-459, doi:10.1097/MPG.000000000001315.
- 69. Harper, K.M.; Mutasa, M.; Prendergast, A.J.; Humphrey, J.; Manges, A.R. Environmental enteric dysfunction pathways and child stunting: A systematic review. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* **2018**, *12*, e0006205, doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0006205.
- 70. Kosek, M.N.; Investigators, M.-E.N. Causal Pathways from Enteropathogens to Environmental Enteropathy: Findings from the MAL-ED Birth Cohort Study. *EBioMedicine* **2017**, *18*, 109-117, doi:10.1016/j.ebiom.2017.02.024.

- 71. Mahfuz, M.; Das, S.; Mazumder, R.N.; Masudur Rahman, M.; Haque, R.; Bhuiyan, M.M.R.; Akhter, H.; Sarker, M.S.A.; Mondal, D.; Muaz, S.S.A., et al. Bangladesh Environmental Enteric Dysfunction (BEED) study: protocol for a community-based intervention study to validate non-invasive biomarkers of environmental enteric dysfunction. *BMJ Open* **2017**, *7*, e017768, doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2017-017768.
- 72. McGrath, C.J.; Arndt, M.B.; Walson, J.L. Biomarkers to Stratify Risk Groups among Children with Malnutrition in Resource-Limited Settings and to Monitor Response to Intervention. *Horm Res Paediatr* **2017**, *88*, 111-117, doi:10.1159/000471875.
- 73. Keusch, G.T.; Denno, D.M.; Black, R.E.; Duggan, C.; Guerrant, R.L.; Lavery, J.V.; Nataro, J.P.; Rosenberg, I.H.; Ryan, E.T.; Tarr, P.I., et al. Environmental enteric dysfunction: pathogenesis, diagnosis, and clinical consequences. *Clin Infect Dis* **2014**, *59 Suppl 4*, S207-212, doi:10.1093/cid/ciu485.
- 74. Einstein, L.P.; Mackay, D.M.; Rosenberg, I.H. Pediatric xylose malabsorption in East Pakistan: correlation with age, growth retardation, and weanling diarrhea. *Am J Clin Nutr* **1972**, *25*, 1230-1233.
- 75. Kotloff, K.L. The Burden and Etiology of Diarrheal Illness in Developing Countries. *Pediatr Clin North Am* **2017**, *64*, 799-814, doi:10.1016/j.pcl.2017.03.006.
- 76. Platts-Mills, J.A.; Taniuchi, M.; Uddin, M.J.; Sobuz, S.U.; Mahfuz, M.; Gaffar, S.A.; Mondal, D.; Hossain, M.I.; Islam, M.M.; Ahmed, A.S., et al. Association between enteropathogens and malnutrition in children aged 6-23 mo in Bangladesh: a case-control study. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2017, *105*, 1132-1138, doi:10.3945/ajcn.116.138800.
- 77. Attia, S.; Versloot, C.J.; Voskuijl, W.; van Vliet, S.J.; Di Giovanni, V.; Zhang, L.; Richardson, S.; Bourdon, C.; Netea, M.G.; Berkley, J.A., et al. Mortality in children with complicated severe acute malnutrition is related to intestinal and systemic inflammation: an observational cohort study. *Am J Clin Nutr* **2016**, *104*, 1441-1449, doi:10.3945/ajcn.116.130518.
- 78. Sakari, S.S.W.; Mbugua, A.K.; Mkoji, G.M. Prevalence of Soil-Transmitted Helminthiases and Schistosomiasis in Preschool Age Children in Mwea Division, Kirinyaga South District, Kirinyaga County, and Their Potential Effect on Physical Growth. *J Trop Med* **2017**, *2017*, 1013802, doi:10.1155/2017/1013802.
- 79. Rogawski, E.T.; Bartelt, L.A.; Platts-Mills, J.A.; Seidman, J.C.; Samie, A.; Havt, A.; Babji, S.; Trigoso, D.R.; Qureshi, S.; Shakoor, S., et al. Determinants and Impact of Giardia Infection in the First 2 Years of Life in the MAL-ED Birth Cohort. *J Pediatric Infect Dis Soc* **2017**, *6*, 153-160, doi:10.1093/jpids/piw082.
- 80. Squire, S.A.; Ryan, U. Cryptosporidium and Giardia in Africa: current and future challenges. *Parasit Vectors* **2017**, *10*, 195, doi:10.1186/s13071-017-2111-y.
- Becker-Dreps, S.; Allali, I.; Monteagudo, A.; Vilchez, S.; Hudgens, M.G.; Rogawski, E.T.; Carroll, I.M.; Zambrana, L.E.; Espinoza, F.; Azcarate-Peril, M.A. Gut Microbiome Composition in Young Nicaraguan Children During Diarrhea Episodes and Recovery. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 2015, 10.4269/ajtmh.15-0322, doi:10.4269/ajtmh.15-0322.

- Amour, C.; Gratz, J.; Mduma, E.; Svensen, E.; Rogawski, E.T.; McGrath, M.; Seidman, J.C.; McCormick, B.J.J.; Shrestha, S.; Samie, A., et al. Epidemiology and Impact of Campylobacter Infection in Children in 8 Low-Resource Settings: Results From the MAL-ED Study. *Clinical Infectious Diseases* 2016, *63*, 1171-1179, doi:10.1093/cid/ciw542.
- 83. McGrath, M.; Seidman, J.; Nelson, M.; Lang, D.; Gratz, J.; Knobler, S.; Platts-Mills, J.; Houpt, E. The prevalence of norovirus in the MAL-ED cohort. *International Journal of Infectious Diseases* **2014**, *21*, 117-117, doi:10.1016/j.ijid.2014.03.669.
- 84. Blanton, L.V.; Barratt, M.J.; Charbonneau, M.R.; Ahmed, T.; Gordon, J.I. Childhood undernutrition, the gut microbiota, and microbiota-directed therapeutics. *Science* **2016**, *352*, 1533, doi:10.1126/science.aad9359.
- 85. Kane, A.V.; Dinh, D.M.; Ward, H.D. Childhood malnutrition and the intestinal microbiome. *Pediatr Res* **2015**, *77*, 256-262, doi:10.1038/pr.2014.179.
- 86. Velly, H.; Britton, R.A.; Preidis, G.A. Mechanisms of cross-talk between the diet, the intestinal microbiome, and the undernourished host. *Gut Microbes* **2017**, *8*, 98-112, doi:10.1080/19490976.2016.1267888.
- 87. De Filippo, C.; Cavalieri, D.; Di Paola, M.; Ramazzotti, M.; Poullet, J.B.; Massart, S.; Collini, S.; Pieraccini, G.; Lionetti, P. Impact of diet in shaping gut microbiota revealed by a comparative study in children from Europe and rural Africa. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2010, *107*, 14691-14696, doi:10.1073/pnas.1005963107.
- Charbonneau, M.R.; O'Donnell, D.; Blanton, L.V.; Totten, S.M.; Davis, J.C.; Barratt, M.J.; Cheng, J.; Guruge, J.; Talcott, M.; Bain, J.R., et al. Sialylated Milk Oligosaccharides Promote Microbiota-Dependent Growth in Models of Infant Undernutrition. *Cell* 2016, *164*, 859-871, doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.01.024.
- Sanchez de Medina, F.; Romero-Calvo, I.; Mascaraque, C.; Martinez-Augustin, O. Intestinal inflammation and mucosal barrier function. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2014, 20, 2394-2404, doi:10.1097/MIB.00000000000204.
- 90. Marteyn, B.; West, N.P.; Browning, D.F.; Cole, J.A.; Shaw, J.G.; Palm, F.; Mounier, J.; Prevost, M.C.; Sansonetti, P.; Tang, C.M. Modulation of Shigella virulence in response to available oxygen in vivo. *Nature* **2010**, *465*, 355-358, doi:10.1038/nature08970.
- 91. Albenberg, L.; Esipova, T.V.; Judge, C.P.; Bittinger, K.; Chen, J.; Laughlin, A.; Grunberg, S.; Baldassano, R.N.; Lewis, J.D.; Li, H., et al. Correlation between intraluminal oxygen gradient and radial partitioning of intestinal microbiota. *Gastroenterology* **2014**, *147*, 1055-1063 e1058, doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2014.07.020.
- 92. Morris, R.L.; Schmidt, T.M. Shallow breathing: bacterial life at low O(2). *Nat Rev Microbiol* **2013**, *11*, 205-212, doi:10.1038/nrmicro2970.
- 93. Winter, S.E.; Thiennimitr, P.; Winter, M.G.; Butler, B.P.; Huseby, D.L.; Crawford, R.W.; Russell, J.M.; Bevins, C.L.; Adams, L.G.; Tsolis, R.M., et al. Gut inflammation provides a respiratory electron acceptor for Salmonella. *Nature* 2010, 467, 426-429, doi:10.1038/nature09415.
- 94. Winter, S.E.; Winter, M.G.; Xavier, M.N.; Thiennimitr, P.; Poon, V.; Keestra, A.M.; Laughlin, R.C.; Gomez, G.; Wu, J.; Lawhon, S.D., et al. Host-derived

nitrate boosts growth of E. coli in the inflamed gut. *Science* **2013**, *339*, 708-711, doi:10.1126/science.1232467.

- 95. Smith, M.I.; Yatsunenko, T.; Manary, M.J.; Trehan, I.; Mkakosya, R.; Cheng, J.; Kau, A.L.; Rich, S.S.; Concannon, P.; Mychaleckyj, J.C., et al. Gut microbiomes of Malawian twin pairs discordant for kwashiorkor. *Science* **2013**, *339*, 548-554, doi:10.1126/science.1229000.
- 96. Blanton, L.V.; Charbonneau, M.R.; Salih, T.; Barratt, M.J.; Venkatesh, S.; Ilkaveya, O.; Subramanian, S.; Manary, M.J.; Trehan, I.; Jorgensen, J.M., et al. Gut bacteria that prevent growth impairments transmitted by microbiota from malnourished children. *Science* 2016, *351*, doi:10.1126/science.aad3311.
- 97. Kau, A.L.; Planer, J.D.; Liu, J.; Rao, S.; Yatsunenko, T.; Trehan, I.; Manary, M.J.; Liu, T.C.; Stappenbeck, T.S.; Maleta, K.M., et al. Functional characterization of IgA-targeted bacterial taxa from undernourished Malawian children that produce diet-dependent enteropathy. *Sci Transl Med* 2015, *7*, 276ra224, doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.aaa4877.
- 98. Brown, E.M.; Wlodarska, M.; Willing, B.P.; Vonaesch, P.; Han, J.; Reynolds, L.A.; Arrieta, M.C.; Uhrig, M.; Scholz, R.; Partida, O., et al. Diet and specific microbial exposure trigger features of environmental enteropathy in a novel murine model. *Nat Commun* 2015, *6*, 7806, doi:10.1038/ncomms8806.
- 99. Wagner, V.E.; Dey, N.; Guruge, J.; Hsiao, A.; Ahern, P.P.; Semenkovich, N.P.; Blanton, L.V.; Cheng, J.; Griffin, N.; Stappenbeck, T.S., et al. Effects of a gut pathobiont in a gnotobiotic mouse model of childhood undernutrition. *Sci Transl Med* 2016, *8*, 366ra164, doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.aah4669.
- 100. Schwarzer, M.; Makki, K.; Storelli, G.; Machuca-Gayet, I.; Srutkova, D.; Hermanova, P.; Martino, M.E.; Balmand, S.; Hudcovic, T.; Heddi, A., et al. Lactobacillus plantarum strain maintains growth of infant mice during chronic undernutrition. *Science* **2016**, *351*, 854-857, doi:10.1126/science.aad8588.
- Callaghan-Gillespie, M.; Schaffner, A.A.; Garcia, P.; Fry, J.; Eckert, R.; Malek, S.; Trehan, I.; Thakwalakwa, C.; Maleta, K.M.; Manary, M.J., et al. Trial of ready-to-use supplemental food and corn-soy blend in pregnant Malawian women with moderate malnutrition: a randomized controlled clinical trial. *Am J Clin Nutr* **2017**, *106*, 1062-1069, doi:10.3945/ajcn.117.157198.
- 102. Zhou, J.; Zeng, L.; Dang, S.; Pei, L.; Gao, W.; Li, C.; Yan, H. Maternal Prenatal Nutrition and Birth Outcomes on Malnutrition among 7- to 10-Year-Old Children: A 10-Year Follow-Up. *J Pediatr* 2016, *178*, 40-46 e43, doi:10.1016/j.jpeds.2016.06.017.
- Ramakrishnan, U.Y., M. F.; Martorell R. Maternal Nutrition and Birth Outcomes. In *Nutrition and Health in a Developing World*, 3rd ed.; de Pee, S.T., D.; Bloem, M. W., Ed. Humana Press: 2017; DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-43739-2pp. 487-502.
- 104. Adu-Afarwuah, S.; Lartey, A.; Okronipa, H.; Ashorn, P.; Zeilani, M.; Peerson, J.M.; Arimond, M.; Vosti, S.; Dewey, K.G. Lipid-based nutrient supplement increases the birth size of infants of primiparous women in Ghana. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 2015, *101*, 835-846, doi:10.3945/ajcn.114.091546.
- 105. Mridha, M.K.; Matias, S.L.; Chaparro, C.M.; Paul, R.R.; Hussain, S.; Vosti, S.A.; Harding, K.L.; Cummins, J.R.; Day, L.T.; Saha, S.L., et al. Lipid-based nutrient supplements for pregnant women reduce newborn stunting in a cluster-

randomized controlled effectiveness trial in Bangladesh. *Am J Clin Nutr* **2016**, *103*, 236-249, doi:10.3945/ajcn.115.111336.

- 106. Friebert, A.; Callaghan-Gillespie, M.; Papathakis, P.C.; Manary, M.J. Adolescent pregnancy and nutrition: a subgroup analysis from the Mamachiponde study in Malawi. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* **2017**, 10.1111/nyas.13465, doi:10.1111/nyas.13465.
- 107. Kismul, H.; Acharya, P.; Mapatano, M.A.; Hatloy, A. Determinants of childhood stunting in the Democratic Republic of Congo: further analysis of Demographic and Health Survey 2013-14. *BMC Public Health* **2017**, *18*, 74, doi:10.1186/s12889-017-4621-0.
- 108. Katz, J.; Lee, A.C.; Kozuki, N.; Lawn, J.E.; Cousens, S.; Blencowe, H.; Ezzati, M.; Bhutta, Z.A.; Marchant, T.; Willey, B.A., et al. Mortality risk in preterm and small-for-gestational-age infants in low-income and middle-income countries: a pooled country analysis. *Lancet* 2013, *382*, 417-425, doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(13)60993-9.
- 109. Christian, P.; Lee, S.E.; Donahue Angel, M.; Adair, L.S.; Arifeen, S.E.; Ashorn, P.; Barros, F.C.; Fall, C.H.; Fawzi, W.W.; Hao, W., et al. Risk of childhood undernutrition related to small-for-gestational age and preterm birth in low- and middle-income countries. *Int J Epidemiol* 2013, *42*, 1340-1355, doi:10.1093/ije/dyt109.
- 110. Black, R.E.; Victora, C.G.; Walker, S.P.; Bhutta, Z.A.; Christian, P.; de Onis, M.; Ezzati, M.; Grantham-McGregor, S.; Katz, J.; Martorell, R., et al. Maternal and child undernutrition and overweight in low-income and middle-income countries. *Lancet* 2013, 382, 427-451, doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(13)60937-X.
- 111. Persson, L.A.; Arifeen, S.; Ekstrom, E.C.; Rasmussen, K.M.; Frongillo, E.A.; Yunus, M.; Team, M.I.S. Effects of prenatal micronutrient and early food supplementation on maternal hemoglobin, birth weight, and infant mortality among children in Bangladesh: the MINIMat randomized trial. *JAMA* 2012, 307, 2050-2059, doi:10.1001/jama.2012.4061.
- 112. Nguyen, T.P.; Yong, H.E.; Chollangi, T.; Borg, A.J.; Brennecke, S.P.; Murthi, P. Placental vitamin D receptor expression is decreased in human idiopathic fetal growth restriction. *J Mol Med (Berl)* 2015, *93*, 795-805, doi:10.1007/s00109-015-1267-1.
- 113. Workalemahu, T.; Badon, S.E.; Dishi-Galitzky, M.; Qiu, C.; Williams, M.A.; Sorensen, T.; Enquobahrie, D.A. Placental genetic variations in vitamin D metabolism and birthweight. *Placenta* 2017, *50*, 78-83, doi:10.1016/j.placenta.2016.12.028.
- Martin-Estal, I.; de la Garza, R.G.; Castilla-Cortazar, I. Intrauterine Growth Retardation (IUGR) as a Novel Condition of Insulin-Like Growth Factor-1 (IGF-1) Deficiency. *Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol* 2016, *170*, 1-35, doi:10.1007/112\_2015\_5001.
- 115. Tobi, E.W.; Goeman, J.J.; Monajemi, R.; Gu, H.; Putter, H.; Zhang, Y.; Slieker, R.C.; Stok, A.P.; Thijssen, P.E.; Muller, F., et al. DNA methylation signatures link prenatal famine exposure to growth and metabolism. *Nat Commun* 2014, *5*, 5592, doi:10.1038/ncomms6592.

- 116. Ding, Y.X.; Cui, H. Integrated analysis of genome-wide DNA methylation and gene expression data provide a regulatory network in intrauterine growth restriction. *Life Sci* **2017**, *179*, 60-65, doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2017.04.020.
- 117. Martorell, R.; Zongrone, A. Intergenerational influences on child growth and undernutrition. *Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol* **2012**, *26 Suppl 1*, 302-314, doi:10.1111/j.1365-3016.2012.01298.x.
- 118. Gonzalez-Rodriguez, P.; Cantu, J.; O'Neil, D.; Seferovic, M.D.; Goodspeed, D.M.; Suter, M.A.; Aagaard, K.M. Alterations in expression of imprinted genes from the H19/IGF2 loci in a multigenerational model of intrauterine growth restriction (IUGR). *Am J Obstet Gynecol* 2016, *214*, 625 e621-625 e611, doi:10.1016/j.ajog.2016.01.194.
- 119. Dror, D.K. Vitamin D status during pregnancy: maternal, fetal, and postnatal outcomes. *Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol* **2011**, *23*, 422-426, doi:10.1097/GCO.0b013e32834cb791.
- 120. Arsenault, J.E.; Brown, K.H. Dietary Protein Intake in Young Children in Selected Low-Income Countries Is Generally Adequate in Relation to Estimated Requirements for Healthy Children, Except When Complementary Food Intake Is Low. *Journal of Nutrition* **2017**, *147*, 932-939, doi:10.3945/jn.116.239657.
- 121. Vaivada, T.; Gaffey, M.F.; Das, J.K.; Bhutta, Z.A. Evidence-based interventions for improvement of maternal and child nutrition in low-income settings: what's new? *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care* **2017**, *20*, 204-210, doi:10.1097/MCO.0000000000365.
- 122. Semba, R.D.; Shardell, M.; Sakr Ashour, F.A.; Moaddel, R.; Trehan, I.; Maleta, K.M.; Ordiz, M.I.; Kraemer, K.; Khadeer, M.A.; Ferrucci, L., et al. Child Stunting is Associated with Low Circulating Essential Amino Acids. *EBioMedicine* 2016, 6, 246-252, doi:10.1016/j.ebiom.2016.02.030.
- 123. Laplante, M.; Sabatini, D.M. mTOR signaling in growth control and disease. *Cell* **2012**, *149*, 274-293, doi:10.1016/j.cell.2012.03.017.
- 124. Freemark, M. Metabolomics in nutrition research: biomarkers predicting mortality in children with severe acute malnutrition. *Food Nutr Bull* **2015**, *36*, S88-92, doi:10.1177/15648265150361S114.
- 125. Wong, S.C.; Dobie, R.; Altowati, M.A.; Werther, G.A.; Farquharson, C.; Ahmed, S.F. Growth and the Growth Hormone-Insulin Like Growth Factor 1 Axis in Children With Chronic Inflammation: Current Evidence, Gaps in Knowledge, and Future Directions. *Endocr Rev* 2016, *37*, 62-110, doi:10.1210/er.2015-1026.
- 126. Bartz, S.; Mody, A.; Hornik, C.; Bain, J.; Muehlbauer, M.; Kiyimba, T.; Kiboneka, E.; Stevens, R.; Bartlett, J.; St Peter, J.V., et al. Severe acute malnutrition in childhood: hormonal and metabolic status at presentation, response to treatment, and predictors of mortality. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2014, 99, 2128-2137, doi:10.1210/jc.2013-4018.
- 127. Semba, R.D.; Trehan, I.; Li, X.; Salem, N., Jr.; Moaddel, R.; Ordiz, M.I.; Maleta, K.M.; Kraemer, K.; Manary, M.J. Low serum omega-3 and omega-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids and other metabolites are associated with poor linear growth in young children from rural Malawi. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2017, *106*, 1490-1499, doi:10.3945/ajcn.117.164384.

- 128. DeBoer, M.D.; Scharf, R.J.; Leite, A.M.; Ferrer, A.; Havt, A.; Pinkerton, R.; Lima, A.A.; Guerrant, R.L. Systemic inflammation, growth factors, and linear growth in the setting of infection and malnutrition. *Nutrition* **2017**, *33*, 248-253, doi:10.1016/j.nut.2016.06.013.
- 129. Di Giovanni, V.; Bourdon, C.; Wang, D.X.; Seshadri, S.; Senga, E.; Versloot, C.J.; Voskuijl, W.; Semba, R.D.; Trehan, I.; Moaddel, R., et al. Metabolomic Changes in Serum of Children with Different Clinical Diagnoses of Malnutrition. J Nutr 2016, 146, 2436-2444, doi:10.3945/jn.116.239145.
- 130. Rytter, M.J.; Kolte, L.; Briend, A.; Friis, H.; Christensen, V.B. The immune system in children with malnutrition--a systematic review. *PLoS One* **2014**, *9*, e105017, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0105017.
- 131. Nakajima, K.; Crisma, A.R.; Silva, G.B.; Rogero, M.M.; Fock, R.A.; Borelli, P. Malnutrition suppresses cell cycle progression of hematopoietic progenitor cells in mice via cyclin D1 down-regulation. *Nutrition* 2014, *30*, 82-89, doi:10.1016/j.nut.2013.05.029.
- 132. Cunha, M.C.; Lima Fda, S.; Vinolo, M.A.; Hastreiter, A.; Curi, R.; Borelli, P.; Fock, R.A. Protein malnutrition induces bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells commitment to adipogenic differentiation leading to hematopoietic failure. *PLoS One* 2013, *8*, e58872, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0058872.
- 133. Fock, R.A.; Vinolo, M.A.; Blatt, S.L.; Borelli, P. Impairment of the hematological response and interleukin-1beta production in protein-energy malnourished mice after endotoxemia with lipopolysaccharide. *Braz J Med Biol Res* **2012**, *45*, 1163-1171.
- 134. Bowman, T.A.; Goonewardene, I.M.; Pasatiempo, A.M.; Ross, A.C.; Taylor, C.E. Vitamin A deficiency decreases natural killer cell activity and interferon production in rats. *J Nutr* **1990**, *120*, 1264-1273.
- 135. Vissers, M.C.; Wilkie, R.P. Ascorbate deficiency results in impaired neutrophil apoptosis and clearance and is associated with up-regulation of hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha. *J Leukoc Biol* **2007**, *81*, 1236-1244, doi:10.1189/jlb.0806541.
- Hughes, S.M.; Amadi, B.; Mwiya, M.; Nkamba, H.; Tomkins, A.; Goldblatt, D. Dendritic cell anergy results from endotoxemia in severe malnutrition. *J Immunol* 2009, 183, 2818-2826, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0803518.
- 137. Badr, G.; Sayed, D.; Alhazza, I.M.; Elsayh, K.I.; Ahmed, E.A.; Alwasel, S.H. T lymphocytes from malnourished infants are short-lived and dysfunctional cells. *Immunobiology* **2011**, *216*, 309-315, doi:10.1016/j.imbio.2010.07.007.
- 138. Gonzalez-Torres, C.; Gonzalez-Martinez, H.; Miliar, A.; Najera, O.; Graniel, J.; Firo, V.; Alvarez, C.; Bonilla, E.; Rodriguez, L. Effect of malnutrition on the expression of cytokines involved in Th1 cell differentiation. *Nutrients* **2013**, *5*, 579-593, doi:10.3390/nu5020579.
- 139. Williams, L.; Seki, Y.; Delahaye, F.; Cheng, A.; Fuloria, M.; Hughes Einstein, F.; Charron, M.J. DNA hypermethylation of CD3(+) T cells from cord blood of infants exposed to intrauterine growth restriction. *Diabetologia* 2016, *59*, 1714-1723, doi:10.1007/s00125-016-3983-7.
- 140. Chatraw, J.H.; Wherry, E.J.; Ahmed, R.; Kapasi, Z.E. Diminished primary CD8 T cell response to viral infection during protein energy malnutrition in mice is due

to changes in microenvironment and low numbers of viral-specific CD8 T cell precursors. *Journal of Nutrition* **2008**, *138*, 806-812.

- 141. Saucillo, D.C.; Gerriets, V.A.; Sheng, J.; Rathmell, J.C.; Maciver, N.J. Leptin metabolically licenses T cells for activation to link nutrition and immunity. *J Immunol* **2014**, *192*, 136-144, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301158.
- 142. Rodriguez, L.; Graniel, J.; Ortiz, R. Effect of leptin on activation and cytokine synthesis in peripheral blood lymphocytes of malnourished infected children. *Clin Exp Immunol* **2007**, *148*, 478-485, doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.2007.03361.x.
- 143. Bruno, A.; Conus, S.; Schmid, I.; Simon, H.U. Apoptotic pathways are inhibited by leptin receptor activation in neutrophils. *J Immunol* **2005**, *174*, 8090-8096.
- 144. Doherty, J.F.; Adam, E.J.; Griffin, G.E.; Golden, M.H. Ultrasonographic assessment of the extent of hepatic steatosis in severe malnutrition. *Arch Dis Child* **1992**, *67*, 1348-1352, doi:10.1136/adc.67.11.1348.
- 145. van Zutphen, T.; Ciapaite, J.; Bloks, V.W.; Ackereley, C.; Gerding, A.; Jurdzinski, A.; de Moraes, R.A.; Zhang, L.; Wolters, J.C.; Bischoff, R., et al. Malnutrition-associated liver steatosis and ATP depletion is caused by peroxisomal and mitochondrial dysfunction. *J Hepatol* 2016, 65, 1198-1208, doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2016.05.046.
- Preidis, G.A.; Kim, K.H.; Moore, D.D. Nutrient-sensing nuclear receptors PPARalpha and FXR control liver energy balance. *J Clin Invest* 2017, *127*, 1193-1201, doi:10.1172/JCI88893.
- 147. Ajouz, H.; Mukherji, D.; Shamseddine, A. Secondary bile acids: an underrecognized cause of colon cancer. *World J Surg Oncol* **2014**, *12*, 164, doi:10.1186/1477-7819-12-164.
- 148. Preidis, G.A.; Keaton, M.A.; Campeau, P.M.; Bessard, B.C.; Conner, M.E.; Hotez, P.J. The undernourished neonatal mouse metabolome reveals evidence of liver and biliary dysfunction, inflammation, and oxidative stress. *J Nutr* 2014, *144*, 273-281, doi:10.3945/jn.113.183731.
- 149. Stanfield, J.P.; Hutt, M.S.; Tunnicliffe, R. Intestinal biopsy in kwashiorkor. *Lancet* **1965**, *2*, 519-523.
- Welsh, F.K.; Farmery, S.M.; MacLennan, K.; Sheridan, M.B.; Barclay, G.R.; Guillou, P.J.; Reynolds, J.V. Gut barrier function in malnourished patients. *Gut* 1998, 42, 396-401.
- 151. Sefik, E.; Geva-Zatorsky, N.; Oh, S.; Konnikova, L.; Zemmour, D.; McGuire, A.M.; Burzyn, D.; Ortiz-Lopez, A.; Lobera, M.; Yang, J., et al. MUCOSAL IMMUNOLOGY. Individual intestinal symbionts induce a distinct population of RORgamma(+) regulatory T cells. *Science* 2015, *349*, 993-997, doi:10.1126/science.aaa9420.
- 152. Sampaio, I.C.; Medeiros, P.H.; Rodrigues, F.A.; Cavalcante, P.A.; Ribeiro, S.A.; Oliveira, J.S.; Prata, M.M.; Costa, D.V.; Fonseca, S.G.; Guedes, M.M., et al. Impact of acute undernutrition on growth, ileal morphology and nutrient transport in a murine model. *Braz J Med Biol Res* 2016, *49*, e5340, doi:10.1590/1414-431X20165340.
- 153. Attia, S.; Feenstra, M.; Swain, N.; Cuesta, M.; Bandsma, R.H.J. Starved Guts: Morphologic and Functional Intestinal Changes in Malnutrition. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* **2017**, *65*, 491-495, doi:10.1097/MPG.00000000001629.

- 154. Kvissberg, M.A.; Dalvi, P.S.; Kerac, M.; Voskuijl, W.; Berkley, J.A.; Priebe, M.G.; Bandsma, R.H. Carbohydrate malabsorption in acutely malnourished children and infants: a systematic review. *Nutr Rev* 2016, 74, 48-58, doi:10.1093/nutrit/nuv058.
- 155. Arsenault, J.E.; Brown, K.H. Effects of protein or amino-acid supplementation on the physical growth of young children in low-income countries. *Nutr Rev* 2017, 75, 699-717, doi:10.1093/nutrit/nux027.
- 156. Manary, M.; Callaghan, M.; Singh, L.; Briend, A. Protein Quality and Growth in Malnourished Children. *Food Nutr Bull* **2016**, *37 Suppl 1*, S29-36, doi:10.1177/0379572116629023.
- 157. Grenov, B.; Briend, A.; Sangild, P.T.; Thymann, T.; Rytter, M.H.; Hother, A.L.; Molgaard, C.; Michaelsen, K.F. Undernourished Children and Milk Lactose. *Food Nutr Bull* **2016**, *37*, 85-99, doi:10.1177/0379572116629024.
- 158. Amadi, B.; Besa, E.; Zyambo, K.; Kaonga, P.; Louis-Auguste, J.; Chandwe, K.; Tarr, P.I.; Denno, D.M.; Nataro, J.P.; Faubion, W., et al. Impaired Barrier Function and Autoantibody Generation in Malnutrition Enteropathy in Zambia. *EBioMedicine* **2017**, *22*, 191-199, doi:10.1016/j.ebiom.2017.07.017.
- 159. Wada, M.; Tamura, A.; Takahashi, N.; Tsukita, S. Loss of claudins 2 and 15 from mice causes defects in paracellular Na+ flow and nutrient transport in gut and leads to death from malnutrition. *Gastroenterology* **2013**, *144*, 369-380, doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2012.10.035.
- 160. Denno, D.M.; VanBuskirk, K.; Nelson, Z.C.; Musser, C.A.; Hay Burgess, D.C.; Tarr, P.I. Use of the lactulose to mannitol ratio to evaluate childhood environmental enteric dysfunction: a systematic review. *Clin Infect Dis* 2014, 59 *Suppl 4*, S213-219, doi:10.1093/cid/ciu541.
- 161. Czerkinsky, C.; Holmgren, J. Vaccines against enteric infections for the developing world. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* **2015**, *370*, doi:10.1098/rstb.2015.0142.
- 162. Rho, S.; Kim, H.; Shim, S.H.; Lee, S.Y.; Kim, M.J.; Yang, B.G.; Jang, M.H.; Han, B.W.; Song, M.K.; Czerkinsky, C., et al. Protein energy malnutrition alters mucosal IgA responses and reduces mucosal vaccine efficacy in mice. *Immunol Lett* 2017, 190, 247-256, doi:10.1016/j.imlet.2017.08.025.
- 163. Hashimoto, T.; Perlot, T.; Rehman, A.; Trichereau, J.; Ishiguro, H.; Paolino, M.; Sigl, V.; Hanada, T.; Hanada, R.; Lipinski, S., et al. ACE2 links amino acid malnutrition to microbial ecology and intestinal inflammation. *Nature* 2012, 487, 477-481, doi:10.1038/nature11228.
- 164. Raman, A.S.; Gehrig, J.L.; Venkatesh, S.; Chang, H.W.; Hibberd, M.C.; Subramanian, S.; Kang, G.; Bessong, P.O.; Lima, A.A.M.; Kosek, M.N., et al. A sparse covarying unit that describes healthy and impaired human gut microbiota development. *Science* 2019, *365*, doi:10.1126/science.aau4735.
- 165. Griffin, N.W.; Ahern, P.P.; Cheng, J.; Heath, A.C.; Ilkayeva, O.; Newgard, C.B.; Fontana, L.; Gordon, J.I. Prior Dietary Practices and Connections to a Human Gut Microbial Metacommunity Alter Responses to Diet Interventions. *Cell Host Microbe* 2017, *21*, 84-96, doi:10.1016/j.chom.2016.12.006.
- 166. Subramanian, S.; Huq, S.; Yatsunenko, T.; Haque, R.; Mahfuz, M.; Alam, M.A.; Benezra, A.; DeStefano, J.; Meier, M.F.; Muegge, B.D., et al. Persistent gut

microbiota immaturity in malnourished Bangladeshi children. *Nature* **2014**, *510*, 417-421, doi:10.1038/nature13421.

- 167. Yatsunenko, T.; Rey, F.E.; Manary, M.J.; Trehan, I.; Dominguez-Bello, M.G.; Contreras, M.; Magris, M.; Hidalgo, G.; Baldassano, R.N.; Anokhin, A.P., et al. Human gut microbiome viewed across age and geography. *Nature* 2012, 486, 222-227, doi:10.1038/nature11053.
- 168. Million, M.; Diallo, A.; Raoult, D. Gut microbiota and malnutrition. *Microb Pathog* **2017**, *106*, 127-138, doi:10.1016/j.micpath.2016.02.003.
- 169. Gehrig, J.L.; Venkatesh, S.; Chang, H.W.; Hibberd, M.C.; Kung, V.L.; Cheng, J.; Chen, R.Y.; Subramanian, S.; Cowardin, C.A.; Meier, M.F., et al. Effects of microbiota-directed foods in gnotobiotic animals and undernourished children. *Science* 2019, 365, doi:10.1126/science.aau4732.
- 170. Monira, S.; Nakamura, S.; Gotoh, K.; Izutsu, K.; Watanabe, H.; Alam, N.H.; Endtz, H.P.; Cravioto, A.; Ali, S.I.; Nakaya, T., et al. Gut microbiota of healthy and malnourished children in bangladesh. *Front Microbiol* **2011**, *2*, 228, doi:10.3389/fmicb.2011.00228.
- 171. Ghosh, T.S.; Gupta, S.S.; Bhattacharya, T.; Yadav, D.; Barik, A.; Chowdhury, A.; Das, B.; Mande, S.S.; Nair, G.B. Gut microbiomes of Indian children of varying nutritional status. *PLoS One* **2014**, *9*, e95547, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0095547.
- 172. Million, M.; Tidjani Alou, M.; Khelaifia, S.; Bachar, D.; Lagier, J.C.; Dione, N.; Brah, S.; Hugon, P.; Lombard, V.; Armougom, F., et al. Increased Gut Redox and Depletion of Anaerobic and Methanogenic Prokaryotes in Severe Acute Malnutrition. *Sci Rep* 2016, *6*, 26051, doi:10.1038/srep26051.
- Cox, L.M.; Yamanishi, S.; Sohn, J.; Alekseyenko, A.V.; Leung, J.M.; Cho, I.; Kim, S.G.; Li, H.; Gao, Z.; Mahana, D., et al. Altering the intestinal microbiota during a critical developmental window has lasting metabolic consequences. *Cell* 2014, *158*, 705-721, doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.05.052.
- 174. Dethlefsen, L.; Relman, D.A. Incomplete recovery and individualized responses of the human distal gut microbiota to repeated antibiotic perturbation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **2011**, *108 Suppl 1*, 4554-4561, doi:10.1073/pnas.1000087107.
- 175. Rogawski, E.T.; Platts-Mills, J.A.; Seidman, J.C.; John, S.; Mahfuz, M.; Ulak, M.; Shrestha, S.; Soofi, S.B.; Yori, P.P.; Mduma, E., et al. Early Antibiotic Exposure in Low-resource Settings Is Associated With Increased Weight in the First Two Years of Life. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 2017, 65, 350-356, doi:10.1097/MPG.00000000001640.
- 176. Brussow, H. Growth promotion and gut microbiota: insights from antibiotic use. *Environ Microbiol* **2015**, *17*, 2216-2227, doi:10.1111/1462-2920.12786.
- 177. Ngari, M.M.; Mwalekwa, L.; Timbwa, M.; Hamid, F.; Ali, R.; Iversen, P.O.; Fegan, G.W.; Berkley, J.A. Changes in susceptibility to life-threatening infections after treatment for complicated severe malnutrition in Kenya. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2018, 107, 626-634, doi:10.1093/ajcn/nqy007.
- Bryce, J.; Boschi-Pinto, C.; Shibuya, K.; Black, R.E.; Group, W.H.O.C.H.E.R. WHO estimates of the causes of death in children. *Lancet* 2005, *365*, 1147-1152, doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(05)71877-8.
- 179. Haque, R.; Snider, C.; Liu, Y.; Ma, J.Z.; Liu, L.; Nayak, U.; Mychaleckyj, J.C.; Korpe, P.; Mondal, D.; Kabir, M., et al. Oral polio vaccine response in breast fed

infants with malnutrition and diarrhea. *Vaccine* **2014**, *32*, 478-482, doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2013.11.056.

- 180. Gilmartin, A.A.; Petri, W.A., Jr. Exploring the role of environmental enteropathy in malnutrition, infant development and oral vaccine response. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* **2015**, *370*, doi:10.1098/rstb.2014.0143.
- 181. Satyanarayana, K.; Bhaskaram, P.; Seshu, V.C.; Reddy, V. Influence of nutrition on postvaccinial tuberculin sensitivity. *Am J Clin Nutr* **1980**, *33*, 2334-2337, doi:10.1093/ajcn/33.11.2334.
- 182. Anuradha, R.; Munisankar, S.; Bhootra, Y.; Kumar, N.P.; Dolla, C.; Kumaran, P.; Babu, S. Coexistent Malnutrition Is Associated with Perturbations in Systemic and Antigen-Specific Cytokine Responses in Latent Tuberculosis Infection. *Clin Vaccine Immunol* 2016, 23, 339-345, doi:10.1128/CVI.00009-16.
- 183. Caulfield, L.E.; Richard, S.A.; Black, R.E. Undernutrition as an underlying cause of malaria morbidity and mortality in children less than five years old. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* **2004**, *71*, 55-63.
- 184. Denoeud-Ndam, L.; Dicko, A.; Baudin, E.; Guindo, O.; Grandesso, F.; Diawara, H.; Sissoko, S.; Sanogo, K.; Traore, S.; Keita, S., et al. Efficacy of artemether-lumefantrine in relation to drug exposure in children with and without severe acute malnutrition: an open comparative intervention study in Mali and Niger. *BMC Med* 2016, 14, 167, doi:10.1186/s12916-016-0716-1.
- 185. Sudfeld, C.R.; McCoy, D.C.; Fink, G.; Muhihi, A.; Bellinger, D.C.; Masanja, H.; Smith, E.R.; Danaei, G.; Ezzati, M.; Fawzi, W.W. Malnutrition and Its Determinants Are Associated with Suboptimal Cognitive, Communication, and Motor Development in Tanzanian Children. *J Nutr* 2015, *145*, 2705-2714, doi:10.3945/jn.115.215996.
- 186. Li, C.; Zhu, N.; Zeng, L.; Dang, S.; Zhou, J.; Yan, H. Effect of prenatal and postnatal malnutrition on intellectual functioning in early school-aged children in rural western China. *Medicine (Baltimore)* 2016, 95, e4161, doi:10.1097/MD.00000000004161.
- Bhutta, Z.A.; Guerrant, R.L.; Nelson, C.A., 3rd. Neurodevelopment, Nutrition, and Inflammation: The Evolving Global Child Health Landscape. *Pediatrics* 2017, 139, S12-S22, doi:10.1542/peds.2016-2828D.
- 188. Stein, A.D.; Wang, M.; DiGirolamo, A.; Grajeda, R.; Ramakrishnan, U.; Ramirez-Zea, M.; Yount, K.; Martorell, R. Nutritional supplementation in early childhood, schooling, and intellectual functioning in adulthood: a prospective study in Guatemala. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med* 2008, *162*, 612-618, doi:10.1001/archpedi.162.7.612.
- Prado, E.L.; Dewey, K.G. Nutrition and brain development in early life. *Nutr Rev* 2014, 72, 267-284, doi:10.1111/nure.12102.
- 190. Roseboom, T.; de Rooij, S.; Painter, R. The Dutch famine and its long-term consequences for adult health. *Early Hum Dev* **2006**, *82*, 485-491, doi:10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2006.07.001.
- 191. Sheppard, A.; Ngo, S.; Li, X.; Boyne, M.; Thompson, D.; Pleasants, A.; Gluckman, P.; Forrester, T. Molecular Evidence for Differential Long-term Outcomes of Early Life Severe Acute Malnutrition. *EBioMedicine* 2017, *18*, 274-280, doi:10.1016/j.ebiom.2017.03.001.

- 192. Tennant, I.A.; Barnett, A.T.; Thompson, D.S.; Kips, J.; Boyne, M.S.; Chung, E.E.; Chung, A.P.; Osmond, C.; Hanson, M.A.; Gluckman, P.D., et al. Impaired cardiovascular structure and function in adult survivors of severe acute malnutrition. *Hypertension* 2014, *64*, 664-671, doi:10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.114.03230.
- 193. Kyle, U.G.; Pichard, C. The Dutch Famine of 1944-1945: a pathophysiological model of long-term consequences of wasting disease. *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care* **2006**, *9*, 388-394, doi:10.1097/01.mco.0000232898.74415.42.
- 194. Li, J.; Liu, S.; Li, S.; Feng, R.; Na, L.; Chu, X.; Wu, X.; Niu, Y.; Sun, Z.; Han, T., et al. Prenatal exposure to famine and the development of hyperglycemia and type 2 diabetes in adulthood across consecutive generations: a population-based cohort study of families in Suihua, China. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2017, *105*, 221-227, doi:10.3945/ajcn.116.138792.
- 195. Liu, L.; Pang, Z.C.; Sun, J.P.; Xue, B.; Wang, S.J.; Ning, F.; Qiao, Q. Exposure to famine in early life and the risk of obesity in adulthood in Qingdao: Evidence from the 1959-1961 Chinese famine. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis* **2017**, *27*, 154-160, doi:10.1016/j.numecd.2016.11.125.
- 196. Cheng, Z.; Zheng, L.; Almeida, F.A. Epigenetic reprogramming in metabolic disorders: nutritional factors and beyond. *J Nutr Biochem* **2017**, *54*, 1-10, doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2017.10.004.
- 197. de Brito Alves, J.L.; Costa-Silva, J.H. Maternal protein malnutrition inducedhypertension: New evidence about the autonomic and respiratory dysfunctions and epigenetic mechanisms. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* **2018**, *45*, 422-429, doi:10.1111/1440-1681.12892.
- 198. Ashworth, A. *Guidelines for the inpatient treatment of severely malnourished children*; World Health Organization: 2003.
- 199. Fund, W.H.O.W.F.P.U.N.S.S.C.o.N.T.U.N.C.s. Community-Based Management of Severe Acute Maluntrition: A Joint Statement by the World Health Organization, the World Food Programme, the United Nations System Standing Committee on Nutrition and the United Nations Children's Fund; 2007.
- 200. Organization, W.H. *The Treatment and Management of Severe Protein-Energy Malnutrition*; Geneva, 1981.
- 201. Organization, W.H. Management of severe malnutrition: a manual for physicians and other senior health workers; Geneva, 1999.
- 202. Tickell, K.D.; Denno, D.M. Inpatient management of children with severe acute malnutrition: a review of WHO guidelines. *Bull World Health Organ* **2016**, *94*, 642-651, doi:10.2471/BLT.15.162867.
- 203. Cho, I.; Yamanishi, S.; Cox, L.; Methe, B.A.; Zavadil, J.; Li, K.; Gao, Z.; Mahana, D.; Raju, K.; Teitler, I., et al. Antibiotics in early life alter the murine colonic microbiome and adiposity. *Nature* 2012, 488, 621-626, doi:10.1038/nature11400.
- 204. WHO. Technical Note: Supplementary foods for the management of moderate acute malnutrition in infants and children 6–59 months of age; World Health Organization: Geneva, 2012.
- 205. Lazzerini, M.; Rubert, L.; Pani, P. Specially formulated foods for treating children with moderate acute malnutrition in low- and middle-income countries. *Cochrane*

*Database Syst Rev* **2013**, 10.1002/14651858.CD009584.pub2, CD009584, doi:10.1002/14651858.CD009584.pub2.

- 206. Gera, T.; Pena-Rosas, J.P.; Boy-Mena, E.; Sachdev, H.S. Lipid based nutrient supplements (LNS) for treatment of children (6 months to 59 months) with moderate acute malnutrition (MAM): A systematic review. *PLoS One* **2017**, *12*, e0182096, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0182096.
- 207. USAID. Community-Based Management of Acute Malnutrition: Technical Guidance Brief. **2017**.
- 208. Nackers, F.; Broillet, F.; Oumarou, D.; Djibo, A.; Gaboulaud, V.; Guerin, P.J.; Rusch, B.; Grais, R.F.; Captier, V. Effectiveness of ready-to-use therapeutic food compared to a corn/soy-blend-based pre-mix for the treatment of childhood moderate acute malnutrition in Niger. *J Trop Pediatr* 2010, *56*, 407-413, doi:10.1093/tropej/fmq019.
- 209. Thakwalakwa, C.M.; Ashorn, P.; Jawati, M.; Phuka, J.C.; Cheung, Y.B.; Maleta, K.M. An effectiveness trial showed lipid-based nutrient supplementation but not corn–soya blend offered a modest benefit in weight gain among 6- to 18-month-old underweight children in rural Malawi. *Public Health Nutrition* 2012, *15*, 1755-1762, doi:10.1017/s1368980012003023.
- 210. Karakochuk, C.; van den Briel, T.; Stephens, D.; Zlotkin, S. Treatment of moderate acute malnutrition with ready-to-use supplementary food results in higher overall recovery rates compared with a corn-soya blend in children in southern Ethiopia: an operations research trial. *Am J Clin Nutr* **2012**, *96*, 911-916, doi:10.3945/ajcn.111.029744.
- 211. UNICEF. Techincal Bulletin 16: Supercereal Products. 2016.
- 212. Fabiansen, C.; Yameogo, C.W.; Iuel-Brockdorf, A.S.; Cichon, B.; Rytter, M.J.H.; Kurpad, A.; Wells, J.C.; Ritz, C.; Ashorn, P.; Filteau, S., et al. Effectiveness of food supplements in increasing fat-free tissue accretion in children with moderate acute malnutrition: A randomised 2 x 2 x 3 factorial trial in Burkina Faso. *PLoS Med* 2017, *14*, e1002387, doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1002387.
- 213. Bhandari, N.; Mohan, S.B.; Bose, A.; Iyengar, S.D.; Taneja, S.; Mazumder, S.; Pricilla, R.A.; Iyengar, K.; Sachdev, H.S.; Mohan, V.R., et al. Efficacy of three feeding regimens for home-based management of children with uncomplicated severe acute malnutrition: a randomised trial in India. *BMJ Glob Health* **2016**, *1*, e000144, doi:10.1136/bmjgh-2016-000144.
- 214. Ackatia-Armah, R.S.; McDonald, C.M.; Doumbia, S.; Erhardt, J.G.; Hamer, D.H.; Brown, K.H. Malian children with moderate acute malnutrition who are treated with lipid-based dietary supplements have greater weight gains and recovery rates than those treated with locally produced cereal-legume products: a communitybased, cluster-randomized trial. *Am J Clin Nutr* **2015**, *101*, 632-645, doi:10.3945/ajcn.113.069807.
- 215. Medoua, G.N.; Ntsama, P.M.; Ndzana, A.C.; Essa'a, V.J.; Tsafack, J.J.; Dimodi, H.T. Recovery rate of children with moderate acute malnutrition treated with ready-to-use supplementary food (RUSF) or improved corn-soya blend (CSB+): a randomized controlled trial. *Public Health Nutr* **2016**, *19*, 363-370, doi:10.1017/S1368980015001238.

- 216. LaGrone, L.N.; Trehan, I.; Meuli, G.J.; Wang, R.J.; Thakwalakwa, C.; Maleta, K.; Manary, M.J. A novel fortified blended flour, corn-soy blend "plus-plus," is not inferior to lipid-based ready-to-use supplementary foods for the treatment of moderate acute malnutrition in Malawian children. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2012, *95*, 212-219, doi:10.3945/ajcn.111.022525.
- 217. Iuel-Brockdorf, A.S.; Draebel, T.A.; Fabiansen, C.; Cichon, B.; Christensen, V.B.; Yameogo, C.; Ritz, C.; Frahm Olsen, M.; Friis, H. Acceptability of new formulations of corn-soy blends and lipid-based nutrient supplements in Province du Passore, Burkina Faso. *Appetite* 2015, *91*, 278-286, doi:10.1016/j.appet.2015.04.058.
- 218. Iuel-Brockdorf, A.S.; Draebel, T.A.; Ritz, C.; Fabiansen, C.; Cichon, B.; Brix Christensen, V.; Yameogo, C.; Oummani, R.; Briend, A.; Michaelsen, K.F., et al. Evaluation of the acceptability of improved supplementary foods for the treatment of moderate acute malnutrition in Burkina Faso using a mixed method approach. *Appetite* **2016**, *99*, 34-45, doi:10.1016/j.appet.2015.12.030.
- 219. Iuel-Brockdorf, A.S.; Ouedraogo, A.; Ritz, C.; Draebel, T.A.; Ashorn, P.; Filteau, S.; Michaelsen, K.F. Feeding behaviors during home-based treatment of moderate acute malnutrition using corn-soy blends or lipid-based nutrient supplements. *Matern Child Nutr* 2017, 13, doi:10.1111/mcn.12399.
- 220. Oakley, E.; Reinking, J.; Sandige, H.; Trehan, I.; Kennedy, G.; Maleta, K.; Manary, M. A ready-to-use therapeutic food containing 10% milk is less effective than one with 25% milk in the treatment of severely malnourished children. *J Nutr* **2010**, *140*, 2248-2252, doi:10.3945/jn.110.123828.
- 221. Irena, A.H.; Bahwere, P.; Owino, V.O.; Diop, E.I.; Bachmann, M.O.; Mbwili-Muleya, C.; Dibari, F.; Sadler, K.; Collins, S. Comparison of the effectiveness of a milk-free soy-maize-sorghum-based ready-to-use therapeutic food to standard ready-to-use therapeutic food with 25% milk in nutrition management of severely acutely malnourished Zambian children: an equivalence non-blinded cluster randomised controlled trial. *Matern Child Nutr* 2015, *11 Suppl 4*, 105-119, doi:10.1111/mcn.12054.
- 222. Bahwere, P.; Akomo, P.; Mwale, M.; Murakami, H.; Banda, C.; Kathumba, S.; Banda, C.; Jere, S.; Sadler, K.; Collins, S. Soya, maize, and sorghum-based readyto-use therapeutic food with amino acid is as efficacious as the standard milk and peanut paste-based formulation for the treatment of severe acute malnutrition in children: a noninferiority individually randomized controlled efficacy clinical trial in Malawi. *Am J Clin Nutr* **2017**, *106*, 1100-1112, doi:10.3945/ajcn.117.156653.
- 223. Bahwere, P.; Banda, T.; Sadler, K.; Nyirenda, G.; Owino, V.; Shaba, B.; Dibari, F.; Collins, S. Effectiveness of milk whey protein-based ready-to-use therapeutic food in treatment of severe acute malnutrition in Malawian under-5 children: a randomised, double-blind, controlled non-inferiority clinical trial. *Maternal and Child Nutrition* **2014**, *10*, 436-451, doi:10.1111/mcn.12112.
- 224. Owino, V.O.; Irena, A.H.; Dibari, F.; Collins, S. Development and acceptability of a novel milk-free soybean-maize-sorghum ready-to-use therapeutic food (SMS-RUTF) based on industrial extrusion cooking process. *Matern Child Nutr* **2014**, *10*, 126-134, doi:10.1111/j.1740-8709.2012.00400.x.

- 225. Hsu, J.W.; Badaloo, A.; Wilson, L.; Taylor-Bryan, C.; Chambers, B.; Reid, M.; Forrester, T.; Jahoor, F. Dietary supplementation with aromatic amino acids increases protein synthesis in children with severe acute malnutrition. *J Nutr* 2014, 144, 660-666, doi:10.3945/jn.113.184523.
- 226. Nga, T.T.; Nguyen, M.; Mathisen, R.; Hoa do, T.B.; Minh, N.H.; Berger, J.; Wieringa, F.T. Acceptability and impact on anthropometry of a locally developed ready-to-use therapeutic food in pre-school children in Vietnam. *Nutr J* 2013, *12*, 120, doi:10.1186/1475-2891-12-120.
- 227. Shewade, H.D.; Patro, B.K.; Bharti, B.; Soundappan, K.; Kaur, A.; Taneja, N. Effectiveness of indigenous ready-to-use therapeutic food in community-based management of uncomplicated severe acute malnutrition: a randomized controlled trial from India. *J Trop Pediatr* **2013**, *59*, 393-398, doi:10.1093/tropej/fmt039.
- 228. Ryan, K.N.; Adams, K.P.; Vosti, S.A.; Ordiz, M.I.; Cimo, E.D.; Manary, M.J. A comprehensive linear programming tool to optimize formulations of ready-to-use therapeutic foods: an application to Ethiopia. *Am J Clin Nutr* **2014**, *100*, 1551-1558, doi:10.3945/ajcn.114.090670.
- 229. Suchdev, P.S.; Addo, O.Y.; Martorell, R.; Grant, F.K.; Ruth, L.J.; Patel, M.K.; Juliao, P.C.; Quick, R.; Flores-Ayala, R. Effects of community-based sales of micronutrient powders on morbidity episodes in preschool children in Western Kenya. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2016, *103*, 934-941, doi:10.3945/ajcn.115.118000.
- 230. Suchdev, P.S.; Ruth, L.J.; Woodruff, B.A.; Mbakaya, C.; Mandava, U.; Flores-Ayala, R.; Jefferds, M.E.; Quick, R. Selling Sprinkles micronutrient powder reduces anemia, iron deficiency, and vitamin A deficiency in young children in Western Kenya: a cluster-randomized controlled trial. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2012, *95*, 1223-1230, doi:10.3945/ajcn.111.030072.
- 231. De-Regil, L.M.; Suchdev, P.S.; Vist, G.E.; Walleser, S.; Pena-Rosas, J.P. Home fortification of foods with multiple micronutrient powders for health and nutrition in children under two years of age. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2011, 10.1002/14651858.CD008959.pub2, CD008959, doi:10.1002/14651858.CD008959.pub2.
- 232. Troesch, B.; van Stuijvenberg, M.E.; Smuts, C.M.; Kruger, H.S.; Biebinger, R.; Hurrell, R.F.; Baumgartner, J.; Zimmermann, M.B. A micronutrient powder with low doses of highly absorbable iron and zinc reduces iron and zinc deficiency and improves weight-for-age Z-scores in South African children. *J Nutr* 2011, *141*, 237-242, doi:10.3945/jn.110.129247.
- 233. Iannotti, L.L.; Trehan, I.; Manary, M.J. Review of the safety and efficacy of vitamin A supplementation in the treatment of children with severe acute malnutrition. *Nutr J* **2013**, *12*, 125, doi:10.1186/1475-2891-12-125.
- 234. Sattar, S.; Ahmed, T.; Rasul, C.H.; Saha, D.; Salam, M.A.; Hossain, M.I. Efficacy of a high-dose in addition to daily low-dose vitamin A in children suffering from severe acute malnutrition with other illnesses. *PLoS One* **2012**, *7*, e33112, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0033112.
- 235. Collins, S.; Sadler, K.; Dent, N.; Khara, T.; Guerrero, S.; Myatt, M.; Saboya, M.; Walsh, A. Key issues in the success of community-based management of severe malnutrition. *Food Nutr Bull* 2006, 27, S49-82, doi:10.1177/15648265060273S304.

- 236. Linneman, Z.; Matilsky, D.; Ndekha, M.; Manary, M.J.; Maleta, K.; Manary, M.J. A large-scale operational study of home-based therapy with ready-to-use therapeutic food in childhood malnutrition in Malawi. *Matern Child Nutr* **2007**, *3*, 206-215, doi:10.1111/j.1740-8709.2007.00095.x.
- 237. Puett, C.; Sadler, K.; Alderman, H.; Coates, J.; Fiedler, J.L.; Myatt, M. Costeffectiveness of the community-based management of severe acute malnutrition by community health workers in southern Bangladesh. *Health Policy Plan* **2013**, *28*, 386-399, doi:10.1093/heapol/czs070.
- 238. Park, S.E.; Kim, S.; Ouma, C.; Loha, M.; Wierzba, T.F.; Beck, N.S. Community management of acute malnutrition in the developing world. *Pediatr Gastroenterol Hepatol Nutr* **2012**, *15*, 210-219, doi:10.5223/pghn.2012.15.4.210.
- 239. Harris, S.; Jack, S. Home-based treatment of acute malnutrition in Cambodian urban poor communities. *Food Nutr Bull* **2011**, *32*, 333-339, doi:10.1177/156482651103200404.
- 240. Somasse, Y.E.; Bahwere, P.; Laokri, S.; Elmoussaoui, N.; Donnen, P. Sustainability and scaling-up analysis of community-based management of acute malnutrition: lessons learned from Burkina Faso. *Food Nutr Bull* 2013, *34*, 338-348, doi:10.1177/156482651303400306.
- 241. Weber, J.M.; Ryan, K.N.; Tandon, R.; Mathur, M.; Girma, T.; Steiner-Asiedu, M.; Saalia, F.; Zaidi, S.; Soofi, S.; Okos, M., et al. Acceptability of locally produced ready-to-use therapeutic foods in Ethiopia, Ghana, Pakistan and India. *Maternal and Child Nutrition* **2017**, *13*, doi:10.1111/mcn.12250.
- 242. UNICEF/Coverage Monitering Network/ACF International. *The State of Global SAM Management Coverage 2012*; New York and London, 2012, 2012.
- 243. UNICEF. Annual Results Report 2016 Nutrition; New York, 2017, 2017.
- 244. Al Amad, M.; Al-Eryani, L.; Al Serouri, A.; Khader, Y.S. Evaluation of outpatient therapeutic programme (OTP) for treatment of severe acute malnutrition in Yemen: a focus on treatment default and its risk factors. *Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice* **2017**, *23*, 1361-1366, doi:10.1111/jep.12798.
- 245. Brown, K.H.; Nyirandutiye, D.H.; Jungjohann, S. Management of children with acute malnutrition in resource-poor settings. *Nature Reviews Endocrinology* **2009**, *5*, 597-603, doi:10.1038/nrendo.2009.194.
- 246. Puett, C.; Coates, J.; Alderman, H.; Sadler, K. Quality of care for severe acute malnutrition delivered by community health workers in southern Bangladesh. *Matern Child Nutr* **2013**, *9*, 130-142, doi:10.1111/j.1740-8709.2012.00409.x.
- 247. Allen, S.J.; Okoko, B.; Martinez, E.; Gregorio, G.; Dans, L.F. Probiotics for treating infectious diarrhoea. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2004, 10.1002/14651858.CD003048.pub2, CD003048, doi:10.1002/14651858.CD003048.pub2.
- 248. O'Toole, P.W.; Marchesi, J.R.; Hill, C. Next-generation probiotics: the spectrum from probiotics to live biotherapeutics. *Nat Microbiol* **2017**, *2*, 17057, doi:10.1038/nmicrobiol.2017.57.
- 249. Sazawal, S.; Dhingra, U.; Hiremath, G.; Sarkar, A.; Dhingra, P.; Dutta, A.; Verma, P.; Menon, V.P.; Black, R.E. Prebiotic and probiotic fortified milk in prevention of morbidities among children: community-based, randomized,

double-blind, controlled trial. *PLoS One* **2010**, *5*, e12164, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0012164.

- 250. Kerac, M.; Bunn, J.; Seal, A.; Thindwa, M.; Tomkins, A.; Sadler, K.; Bahwere, P.; Collins, S. Probiotics and prebiotics for severe acute malnutrition (PRONUT study): a double-blind efficacy randomised controlled trial in Malawi. *Lancet* 2009, *374*, 136-144, doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60884-9.
- 251. Grenov, B.; Namusoke, H.; Lanyero, B.; Nabukeera-Barungi, N.; Ritz, C.; Molgaard, C.; Friis, H.; Michaelsen, K.F. Effect of Probiotics on Diarrhea in Children With Severe Acute Malnutrition: A Randomized Controlled Study in Uganda. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 2017, 64, 396-403, doi:10.1097/MPG.00000000001515.
- 252. Vray, M.; Hedible, B.G.; Adam, P.; Tondeur, L.; Manirazika, A.; Randremanana, R.; Mainassara, H.; Briend, A.; Artaud, C.; von Platen, C., et al. A multicenter, randomized controlled comparison of three renutrition strategies for the management of moderate acute malnutrition among children aged from 6 to 24 months (the MALINEA project). *Trials* 2018, *19*, 666, doi:10.1186/s13063-018-3027-3.
- 253. Keenan, J.D.; Bailey, R.L.; West, S.K.; Arzika, A.M.; Hart, J.; Weaver, J.; Kalua, K.; Mrango, Z.; Ray, K.J.; Cook, C., et al. Azithromycin to Reduce Childhood Mortality in Sub-Saharan Africa. *N Engl J Med* 2018, 378, 1583-1592, doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1715474.
- 254. Initiatives, D. 2018 Global Nutrition Report: Shining a light to spur action on nutrition. **2018**.
- 255. Jones, K.D.; Thitiri, J.; Ngari, M.; Berkley, J.A. Childhood malnutrition: toward an understanding of infections, inflammation, and antimicrobials. *Food Nutr Bull* **2014**, *35*, S64-70.
- 256. Lenters, L.M.; Wazny, K.; Webb, P.; Ahmed, T.; Bhutta, Z.A. Treatment of severe and moderate acute malnutrition in low- and middle-income settings: a systematic review, meta-analysis and Delphi process. *BMC Public Health* **2013**, *13 Suppl 3*, S23, doi:10.1186/1471-2458-13-S3-S23.
- 257. Wegner, C.W.; Loechl, C.; Mokhtar, N. Moderate acute malnutrition: uncovering the known and unknown for more effective prevention and treatment. *Food Nutr Bull* **2015**, *36*, S3-8, doi:10.1177/15648265150361S101.
- 258. Chang, C.Y.; Trehan, I.; Wang, R.J.; Thakwalakwa, C.; Maleta, K.; Deitchler, M.; Manary, M.J. Children Successfully Treated for Moderate Acute Malnutrition Remain at Risk for Malnutrition and Death in the Subsequent Year after Recovery. *Journal of Nutrition* **2013**, *143*, 215-220, doi:10.3945/jn.112.168047.
- 259. Isanaka, S.; Villamor, E.; Shepherd, S.; Grais, R.F. Assessing the impact of the introduction of the World Health Organization growth standards and weight-for-height z-score criterion on the response to treatment of severe acute malnutrition in children: secondary data analysis. *Pediatrics* 2009, *123*, e54-59, doi:10.1542/peds.2008-1375.
- 260. Thaxton, G.E.; Melby, P.C.; Manary, M.J.; Preidis, G.A. New Insights into the Pathogenesis and Treatment of Malnutrition. *Gastroenterol Clin North Am* **2018**, 47, 813-827, doi:10.1016/j.gtc.2018.07.007.

- 261. Morris, M.; Li, L. Molecular mechanisms and pathological consequences of endotoxin tolerance and priming. *Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz)* **2012**, *60*, 13-18, doi:10.1007/s00005-011-0155-9.
- Gupta, S.; Knight, A.G.; Gupta, S.; Keller, J.N.; Bruce-Keller, A.J. Saturated long-chain fatty acids activate inflammatory signaling in astrocytes. *J Neurochem* 2012, *120*, 1060-1071, doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2012.07660.x.
- 263. WHO. *Haemoglobin concentrations for the diagnosis of anaemia and assessment of severity*.; WHO/NMH/NHD/MNM/11.1; Vitamin and Mineral Nutrition Information System: Geneva, 2011.
- 264. Van Leeuwen, P.A.; Boermeester, M.A.; Houdijk, A.P.; Ferwerda, C.C.; Cuesta, M.A.; Meyer, S.; Wesdorp, R.I. Clinical significance of translocation. *Gut* **1994**, *35*, S28-34.
- 265. Lee, J.Y.; Sohn, K.H.; Rhee, S.H.; Hwang, D. Saturated fatty acids, but not unsaturated fatty acids, induce the expression of cyclooxygenase-2 mediated through Toll-like receptor 4. *J Biol Chem* **2001**, *276*, 16683-16689, doi:10.1074/jbc.M011695200.
- 266. Snodgrass, R.G.; Huang, S.; Choi, I.W.; Rutledge, J.C.; Hwang, D.H. Inflammasome-mediated secretion of IL-1beta in human monocytes through TLR2 activation; modulation by dietary fatty acids. *J Immunol* 2013, *191*, 4337-4347, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1300298.
- 267. Black, M.M.; Quigg, A.M.; Cook, J.; Casey, P.H.; Cutts, D.B.; Chilton, M.; Meyers, A.; Ettinger de Cuba, S.; Heeren, T.; Coleman, S., et al. WIC participation and attenuation of stress-related child health risks of household food insecurity and caregiver depressive symptoms. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med* 2012, *166*, 444-451, doi:10.1001/archpediatrics.2012.1.
- 268. Stobaugh, H.C.; Rogers, B.L.; Webb, P.; Rosenberg, I.H.; Thakwalakwa, C.; Maleta, K.M.; Trehan, I.; Manary, M.J. Household-level factors associated with relapse following discharge from treatment for moderate acute malnutrition. *Br J Nutr* 2018, *119*, 1039-1046, doi:10.1017/S0007114518000363.
- 269. Derikx, J.P.; Luyer, M.D.; Heineman, E.; Buurman, W.A. Non-invasive markers of gut wall integrity in health and disease. *World J Gastroenterol* **2010**, *16*, 5272-5279.
- 270. Fragkos, K.C.; Forbes, A. Citrulline as a marker of intestinal function and absorption in clinical settings: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *United European Gastroenterol J* **2018**, *6*, 181-191, doi:10.1177/2050640617737632.
- 271. Diez, J.J.; Iglesias, P. The role of the novel adipocyte-derived hormone adiponectin in human disease. *Eur J Endocrinol* **2003**, *148*, 293-300.
- Ding, P.H.; Jin, L.J. The role of lipopolysaccharide-binding protein in innate immunity: a revisit and its relevance to oral/periodontal health. *J Periodontal Res* 2014, 49, 1-9, doi:10.1111/jre.12081.
- 273. Kitchens, R.L.; Thompson, P.A. Modulatory effects of sCD14 and LBP on LPShost cell interactions. *J Endotoxin Res* **2005**, *11*, 225-229, doi:10.1179/096805105X46565.
- 274. Adams, S.H.; Hoppel, C.L.; Lok, K.H.; Zhao, L.; Wong, S.W.; Minkler, P.E.; Hwang, D.H.; Newman, J.W.; Garvey, W.T. Plasma acylcarnitine profiles suggest incomplete long-chain fatty acid beta-oxidation and altered tricarboxylic acid

cycle activity in type 2 diabetic African-American women. *J Nutr* **2009**, *139*, 1073-1081, doi:10.3945/jn.108.103754.

- 275. Semba, R.D.; Trehan, I.; Li, X.; Moaddel, R.; Ordiz, M.I.; Maleta, K.M.; Kraemer, K.; Shardell, M.; Ferrucci, L.; Manary, M. Environmental Enteric Dysfunction is Associated with Carnitine Deficiency and Altered Fatty Acid Oxidation. *EBioMedicine* **2017**, *17*, 57-66, doi:10.1016/j.ebiom.2017.01.026.
- 276. Rutkowsky, J.M.; Knotts, T.A.; Ono-Moore, K.D.; McCoin, C.S.; Huang, S.; Schneider, D.; Singh, S.; Adams, S.H.; Hwang, D.H. Acylcarnitines activate proinflammatory signaling pathways. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* **2014**, *306*, E1378-1387, doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00656.2013.
- 277. Rogero, M.M.; Calder, P.C. Obesity, Inflammation, Toll-Like Receptor 4 and Fatty Acids. *Nutrients* **2018**, *10*, doi:10.3390/nu10040432.
- 278. Yameogo, C.W.; Cichon, B.; Fabiansen, C.; Rytter, M.J.H.; Faurholt-Jepsen, D.; Stark, K.D.; Briend, A.; Shepherd, S.; Traore, A.S.; Christensen, V.B., et al. Correlates of whole-blood polyunsaturated fatty acids among young children with moderate acute malnutrition. *Nutr J* 2017, *16*, 44, doi:10.1186/s12937-017-0264-3.
- 279. Henjum, S.; Lie, O.; Ulak, M.; Thorne-Lyman, A.L.; Chandyo, R.K.; Shrestha, P.S.; W, W.F.; Strand, T.A.; Kjellevold, M. Erythrocyte fatty acid composition of Nepal breast-fed infants. *Eur J Nutr* 2018, *57*, 1003-1013, doi:10.1007/s00394-017-1384-4.
- 280. Babirekere-Iriso, E.; Lauritzen, L.; Mortensen, C.G.; Rytter, M.J.H.; Mupere, E.; Namusoke, H.; Michaelsen, K.F.; Briend, A.; Stark, K.D.; Metherel, A.H., et al. Essential fatty acid composition and correlates in children with severe acute malnutrition. *Clin Nutr ESPEN* **2016**, *11*, e40-e46, doi:10.1016/j.clnesp.2015.12.001.
- 281. Lima, A.A.M.; Leite, A.M.; Di Moura, A.; Lima, N.L.; Soares, A.M.; Abreu, C.B.; Filho, J.Q.; Mota, R.M.S.; Lima, I.F.N.; Havt, A., et al. Determinant Variables, Enteric Pathogen Burden, Gut Function and Immune-related Inflammatory Biomarkers Associated With Childhood Malnutrition: A Prospective Case-Control Study in Northeastern Brazil. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 2017, 36, 1177-1185, doi:10.1097/INF.000000000001569.
- 282. Farras, M.; Chandwe, K.; Mayneris-Perxachs, J.; Amadi, B.; Louis-Auguste, J.; Besa, E.; Zyambo, K.; Guerrant, R.; Kelly, P.; Swann, J.R. Characterizing the metabolic phenotype of intestinal villus blunting in Zambian children with severe acute malnutrition and persistent diarrhea. *PLoS One* 2018, *13*, e0192092, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0192092.
- 283. Stobaugh, H.C.; Mayberry, A.; McGrath, M.; Bahwere, P.; Zagre, N.M.; Manary, M.J.; Black, R.; Lelijveld, N. Relapse after severe acute malnutrition: A systematic literature review and secondary data analysis. *Matern Child Nutr* 2019, 15, e12702, doi:10.1111/mcn.12702.
- 284. Nabwera, H.M.; Fulford, A.J.; Moore, S.E.; Prentice, A.M. Growth faltering in rural Gambian children after four decades of interventions: a retrospective cohort study. *Lancet Glob Health* 2017, *5*, e208-e216, doi:10.1016/S2214-109X(16)30355-2.

- 285. Maleta, K.M.; Manary, M.J. WASH alone cannot prevent childhood linear growth faltering. *Lancet Glob Health* **2019**, *7*, e16-e17, doi:10.1016/S2214-109X(18)30420-0.
- 286. Kaimila, Y.; Pitman, R.T.; Divala, O.; Hendrixson, D.T.; Stephenson, K.B.; Agapova, S.; Trehan, I.; Maleta, K.; Manary, M.J. Development of Acute Malnutrition Despite Nutritional Supplementation in Malawi. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 2019, 68, 734-737, doi:10.1097/MPG.00000000002241.
- 287. Bourke, C.D.; Berkley, J.A.; Prendergast, A.J. Immune Dysfunction as a Cause and Consequence of Malnutrition. *Trends Immunol* **2016**, *37*, 386-398, doi:10.1016/j.it.2016.04.003.
- 288. Hakansson, A.; Molin, G. Gut microbiota and inflammation. *Nutrients* **2011**, *3*, 637-682, doi:10.3390/nu3060637.
- 289. Cani, P.D.; Bibiloni, R.; Knauf, C.; Waget, A.; Neyrinck, A.M.; Delzenne, N.M.; Burcelin, R. Changes in gut microbiota control metabolic endotoxemia-induced inflammation in high-fat diet-induced obesity and diabetes in mice. *Diabetes* 2008, 57, 1470-1481, doi:10.2337/db07-1403.
- 290. Biagi, E.; Nylund, L.; Candela, M.; Ostan, R.; Bucci, L.; Pini, E.; Nikkila, J.; Monti, D.; Satokari, R.; Franceschi, C., et al. Through ageing, and beyond: gut microbiota and inflammatory status in seniors and centenarians. *PLoS One* 2010, 5, e10667, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0010667.
- 291. Woting, A.; Blaut, M. Small Intestinal Permeability and Gut-Transit Time Determined with Low and High Molecular Weight Fluorescein Isothiocyanate-Dextrans in C3H Mice. *Nutrients* **2018**, *10*, doi:10.3390/nu10060685.
- 292. Caporaso, J.G.; Lauber, C.L.; Walters, W.A.; Berg-Lyons, D.; Huntley, J.; Fierer, N.; Owens, S.M.; Betley, J.; Fraser, L.; Bauer, M., et al. Ultra-high-throughput microbial community analysis on the Illumina HiSeq and MiSeq platforms. *ISME J* 2012, *6*, 1621-1624, doi:10.1038/ismej.2012.8.
- 293. Motulsky, H.J.; Brown, R.E. Detecting outliers when fitting data with nonlinear regression a new method based on robust nonlinear regression and the false discovery rate. *BMC Bioinformatics* **2006**, *7*, 123, doi:10.1186/1471-2105-7-123.
- 294. Anstead, G.M.; Chandrasekar, B.; Zhao, W.; Yang, J.; Perez, L.E.; Melby, P.C. Malnutrition alters the innate immune response and increases early visceralization following Leishmania donovani infection. *Infect Immun* **2001**, *69*, 4709-4718, doi:10.1128/IAI.69.8.4709-4718.2001.
- 295. Woodward, B. Protein, calories, and immune defenses. *Nutr Rev* **1998**, *56*, S84-92, doi:10.1111/j.1753-4887.1998.tb01649.x.
- 296. Ahluwalia, B.; Magnusson, M.K.; Ohman, L. Mucosal immune system of the gastrointestinal tract: maintaining balance between the good and the bad. *Scand J Gastroenterol* **2017**, *52*, 1185-1193, doi:10.1080/00365521.2017.1349173.
- 297. Martinez-Lopez, M.; Iborra, S.; Conde-Garrosa, R.; Mastrangelo, A.; Danne, C.; Mann, E.R.; Reid, D.M.; Gaboriau-Routhiau, V.; Chaparro, M.; Lorenzo, M.P., et al. Microbiota Sensing by Mincle-Syk Axis in Dendritic Cells Regulates Interleukin-17 and -22 Production and Promotes Intestinal Barrier Integrity. *Immunity* 2019, *50*, 446-461 e449, doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2018.12.020.

- 298. Sauerwein, R.W.; Mulder, J.A.; Mulder, L.; Lowe, B.; Peshu, N.; Demacker, P.N.; van der Meer, J.W.; Marsh, K. Inflammatory mediators in children with protein-energy malnutrition. *Am J Clin Nutr* **1997**, *65*, 1534-1539.
- 299. Azevedo, Z.M.; Luz, R.A.; Victal, S.H.; Kurdian, B.; Fonseca, V.M.; Fitting, C.; Camara, F.P.; Haeffner-Cavaillon, N.; Cavaillon, J.M.; Gaspar Elsas, M.I., et al. Increased production of tumor necrosis factor-alpha in whole blood cultures from children with primary malnutrition. *Braz J Med Biol Res* **2005**, *38*, 171-183, doi:10.1590/s0100-879x2005000200005.
- 300. Kang, S.S.; Sim, J.R.; Yun, C.H.; Han, S.H. Lipoteichoic acids as a major virulence factor causing inflammatory responses via Toll-like receptor 2. *Arch Pharm Res* **2016**, *39*, 1519-1529, doi:10.1007/s12272-016-0804-y.
- 301. Estaki, M.; DeCoffe, D.; Gibson, D.L. Interplay between intestinal alkaline phosphatase, diet, gut microbes and immunity. *World J Gastroenterol* **2014**, *20*, 15650-15656, doi:10.3748/wjg.v20.i42.15650.
- 302. Bilski, J.; Mazur-Bialy, A.; Wojcik, D.; Zahradnik-Bilska, J.; Brzozowski, B.; Magierowski, M.; Mach, T.; Magierowska, K.; Brzozowski, T. The Role of Intestinal Alkaline Phosphatase in Inflammatory Disorders of Gastrointestinal Tract. *Mediators Inflamm* 2017, 2017, 9074601, doi:10.1155/2017/9074601.
- 303. Lalles, J.P. Intestinal alkaline phosphatase: novel functions and protective effects. *Nutr Rev* **2014**, *72*, 82-94, doi:10.1111/nure.12082.
- 304. Medina-Contreras, O.; Geem, D.; Laur, O.; Williams, I.R.; Lira, S.A.; Nusrat, A.; Parkos, C.A.; Denning, T.L. CX3CR1 regulates intestinal macrophage homeostasis, bacterial translocation, and colitogenic Th17 responses in mice. J Clin Invest 2011, 121, 4787-4795, doi:10.1172/JCI59150.
- 305. Ibrahim, M.K.; Barnes, J.L.; Anstead, G.M.; Jimenez, F.; Travi, B.L.; Peniche, A.G.; Osorio, E.Y.; Ahuja, S.S.; Melby, P.C. The malnutrition-related increase in early visceralization of Leishmania donovani is associated with a reduced number of lymph node phagocytes and altered conduit system flow. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2013, 7, e2329, doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0002329.
- 306. Balmer, M.L.; Slack, E.; de Gottardi, A.; Lawson, M.A.; Hapfelmeier, S.; Miele, L.; Grieco, A.; Van Vlierberghe, H.; Fahrner, R.; Patuto, N., et al. The liver may act as a firewall mediating mutualism between the host and its gut commensal microbiota. *Sci Transl Med* 2014, *6*, 237ra266, doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3008618.
- 307. Fox, E.S.; Thomas, P.; Broitman, S.A. Clearance of gut-derived endotoxins by the liver. Release and modification of 3H, 14C-lipopolysaccharide by isolated rat Kupffer cells. *Gastroenterology* **1989**, *96*, 456-461, doi:10.1016/0016-5085(89)91571-0.
- 308. Honda, Y.; Takahashi, K.; Naito, M.; Fujiyama, S. The role of macrophage colony-stimulating factor in the differentiation and proliferation of Kupffer cells in the liver of protein-deprived mice. *Lab Invest* **1995**, *72*, 696-706.
- 309. Shin, N.R.; Whon, T.W.; Bae, J.W. Proteobacteria: microbial signature of dysbiosis in gut microbiota. *Trends Biotechnol* 2015, 33, 496-503, doi:10.1016/j.tibtech.2015.06.011.

- 310. d'Hennezel, E.; Abubucker, S.; Murphy, L.O.; Cullen, T.W. Total Lipopolysaccharide from the Human Gut Microbiome Silences Toll-Like Receptor Signaling. *mSystems* 2017, 2, doi:10.1128/mSystems.00046-17.
- 311. Krajmalnik-Brown, R.; Ilhan, Z.E.; Kang, D.W.; DiBaise, J.K. Effects of gut microbes on nutrient absorption and energy regulation. *Nutr Clin Pract* 2012, 27, 201-214, doi:10.1177/0884533611436116.
- 312. Velkov, T.; Thompson, P.E.; Nation, R.L.; Li, J. Structure--activity relationships of polymyxin antibiotics. *J Med Chem* **2010**, *53*, 1898-1916, doi:10.1021/jm900999h.
- 313. Bresnahan, K.A.; Tanumihardjo, S.A. Undernutrition, the acute phase response to infection, and its effects on micronutrient status indicators. *Adv Nutr* **2014**, *5*, 702-711, doi:10.3945/an.114.006361.
- 314. Katona, P.; Katona-Apte, J. The interaction between nutrition and infection. *Clin Infect Dis* **2008**, *46*, 1582-1588, doi:10.1086/587658.
- 315. Wang, L.; Llorente, C.; Hartmann, P.; Yang, A.M.; Chen, P.; Schnabl, B. Methods to determine intestinal permeability and bacterial translocation during liver disease. *J Immunol Methods* 2015, 421, 44-53, doi:10.1016/j.jim.2014.12.015.
- 316. Osgood-Zimmerman, A.; Millear, A.I.; Stubbs, R.W.; Shields, C.; Pickering, B.V.; Earl, L.; Graetz, N.; Kinyoki, D.K.; Ray, S.E.; Bhatt, S., et al. Mapping child growth failure in Africa between 2000 and 2015. *Nature* 2018, 555, 41-47, doi:10.1038/nature25760.
- 317. UNICEF. Management of Severe Acute Malnutrition in Children: Working Towards Results at Scale; 2015, 2015.
- 318. Tadesse, E.; Ekstrom, E.C.; Berhane, Y. Challenges in Implementing the Integrated Community-Based Outpatient Therapeutic Program for Severely Malnourished Children in Rural Southern Ethiopia. *Nutrients* **2016**, *8*, doi:10.3390/nu8050251.
- 319. Nabwera, H.M.; Bernstein, R.M.; Agbla, S.C.; Moore, S.E.; Darboe, M.K.; Colley, M.; Jallow, A.T.; Bradbury, R.; Karafin, J.; Fulford, A.J., et al. Hormonal Correlates and Predictors of Nutritional Recovery in Malnourished African Children. *J Trop Pediatr* 2017, 10.1093/tropej/fmx075, doi:10.1093/tropej/fmx075.
- 320. Schoonees, A.; Lombard, M.J.; Musekiwa, A.; Nel, E.; Volmink, J. Ready-to-use therapeutic food (RUTF) for home-based nutritional rehabilitation of severe acute malnutrition in children from six months to five years of age. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2019, *5*, CD009000, doi:10.1002/14651858.CD009000.pub3.
- 321. Brewster, D.R. Critical appraisal of the management of severe malnutrition: 2. Dietary management. *Journal of Paediatrics and Child Health* **2006**, *42*, 575-582, doi:10.1111/j.1440-1754.2006.00932.x.
- 322. de Pee, S.; Bloem, M.W. Current and potential role of specially formulated foods and food supplements for preventing malnutrition among 6- to 23-month-old children and for treating moderate malnutrition among 6- to 59-month-old children. *Food Nutr Bull* **2009**, *30*, S434-463, doi:10.1177/15648265090303S305.
- 323. Briend, A.; Akomo, P.; Bahwere, P.; De Pee, S.; Dibari, F.; Golden, M.H.; Manary, M.; Ryan, K. Developing food supplements for moderately malnourished

children: lessons learned from ready-to-use therapeutic foods. *Food Nutr Bull* **2015**, *36*, S53-58, doi:10.1177/15648265150361S109.

- 324. Stobaugh, H. Maximizing Recovery and Growth When Treating Moderate Acute Malnutrition with Whey-Containing Supplements. *Food Nutr Bull* **2018**, *39*, S30-S34, doi:10.1177/0379572118774492.
- 325. Schoonees, A.; Lombard, M.; Musekiwa, A.; Nel, E.; Volmink, J. Ready-to-use therapeutic food for home-based treatment of severe acute malnutrition in children from six months to five years of age. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2013, 10.1002/14651858.CD009000.pub2, CD009000, doi:10.1002/14651858.CD009000.pub2.
- 326. Simopoulos, A.P. An Increase in the Omega-6/Omega-3 Fatty Acid Ratio Increases the Risk for Obesity. *Nutrients* **2016**, *8*, 128, doi:10.3390/nu8030128.
- 327. Calder, P.C. n-3 fatty acids, inflammation and immunity: new mechanisms to explain old actions. *Proc Nutr Soc* **2013**, *72*, 326-336, doi:10.1017/S0029665113001031.
- 328. Brenna, J.T.; Akomo, P.; Bahwere, P.; Berkley, J.A.; Calder, P.C.; Jones, K.D.; Liu, L.; Manary, M.; Trehan, I.; Briend, A. Balancing omega-6 and omega-3 fatty acids in ready-to-use therapeutic foods (RUTF). *BMC Medicine* **2015**, *13*, 117, doi:10.1186/s12916-015-0352-1.
- 329. Jones, K.D.; Ali, R.; Khasira, M.A.; Odera, D.; West, A.L.; Koster, G.; Akomo, P.; Talbert, A.W.; Goss, V.M.; Ngari, M., et al. Ready-to-use therapeutic food with elevated n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid content, with or without fish oil, to treat severe acute malnutrition: a randomized controlled trial. *BMC Med* 2015, *13*, 93, doi:10.1186/s12916-015-0315-6.
- 330. Hsieh, J.C.; Liu, L.; Zeilani, M.; Ickes, S.; Trehan, I.; Maleta, K.; Craig, C.; Thakwalakwa, C.; Singh, L.; Brenna, J.T., et al. High-Oleic Ready-to-Use Therapeutic Food Maintains Docosahexaenoic Acid Status in Severe Malnutrition. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 2015, *61*, 138-143, doi:10.1097/MPG.00000000000741.
- 331. Jones, K.D.; Hunten-Kirsch, B.; Laving, A.M.; Munyi, C.W.; Ngari, M.; Mikusa, J.; Mulongo, M.M.; Odera, D.; Nassir, H.S.; Timbwa, M., et al. Mesalazine in the initial management of severely acutely malnourished children with environmental enteric dysfunction: a pilot randomized controlled trial. *BMC Med* 2014, *12*, 133, doi:10.1186/s12916-014-0133-2.
- 332. Bartels, R.H.; Chimwezi, E.; Watson, V.; Pei, L.; Potani, I.; Allubha, B.; Chidzalo, K.; Wang, D.; Dube, Q.; Mallewa, M., et al. Hypoallergenic and antiinflammatory feeds in children with complicated severe acute malnutrition: an open randomised controlled 3-arm intervention trial in Malawi. *Sci Rep* 2019, 9, 2304, doi:10.1038/s41598-019-38690-9.
- 333. Fasano, A. Zonulin, regulation of tight junctions, and autoimmune diseases. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* **2012**, *1258*, 25-33, doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2012.06538.x.
- 334. Girum, T.; Kote, M.; Tariku, B.; Bekele, H. Survival status and predictors of mortality among severely acute malnourished children <5 years of age admitted to stabilization centers in Gedeo Zone: a retrospective cohort study. *Ther Clin Risk Manag* 2017, *13*, 101-110, doi:10.2147/TCRM.S119826.

- 335. Simopoulos, A.P. Evolutionary aspects of diet: the omega-6/omega-3 ratio and the brain. *Mol Neurobiol* **2011**, *44*, 203-215, doi:10.1007/s12035-010-8162-0.
- 336. Garg, M.L.; Thomson, A.B.; Clandinin, M.T. Interactions of saturated, n-6 and n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids to modulate arachidonic acid metabolism. *J Lipid Res* **1990**, *31*, 271-277.
- 337. Ghosh, S.; DeCoffe, D.; Brown, K.; Rajendiran, E.; Estaki, M.; Dai, C.; Yip, A.; Gibson, D.L. Fish oil attenuates omega-6 polyunsaturated fatty acid-induced dysbiosis and infectious colitis but impairs LPS dephosphorylation activity causing sepsis. *PLoS One* **2013**, *8*, e55468, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0055468.
- 338. Crepin, V.F.; Collins, J.W.; Habibzay, M.; Frankel, G. Citrobacter rodentium mouse model of bacterial infection. *Nat Protoc* **2016**, *11*, 1851-1876, doi:10.1038/nprot.2016.100.
- 339. Shiomi, H.; Masuda, A.; Nishiumi, S.; Nishida, M.; Takagawa, T.; Shiomi, Y.; Kutsumi, H.; Blumberg, R.S.; Azuma, T.; Yoshida, M. Gamma interferon produced by antigen-specific CD4+ T cells regulates the mucosal immune responses to Citrobacter rodentium infection. *Infect Immun* 2010, 78, 2653-2666, doi:10.1128/IAI.01343-09.
- 340. Granot, E.; Deckelbaum, R.J. Essential Fatty Acids. In *Nutrition and Health in a Developing World*, 3 ed.; de Pee, S., Taren, D., Bloem, M.W., Eds. Springer Nature: New York, 2017; 10.1007/978-3-319-43739-2 14pp. 321-335.
- 341. Kaliannan, K.; Wang, B.; Li, X.Y.; Kim, K.J.; Kang, J.X. A host-microbiome interaction mediates the opposing effects of omega-6 and omega-3 fatty acids on metabolic endotoxemia. *Sci Rep* **2015**, *5*, 11276, doi:10.1038/srep11276.
- 342. Avraham, Y.; Saidian, M.; Burston, J.J.; Mevorach, R.; Vorobiev, L.; Magen, I.; Kunkes, E.; Borges, B.; Lichtman, A.H.; Berry, E.M. Fish oil promotes survival and protects against cognitive decline in severely undernourished mice by normalizing satiety signals. *J Nutr Biochem* 2011, 22, 766-776, doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2010.07.001.
- 343. Chapkin, R.S.; Akoh, C.C.; Lewis, R.E. Dietary fish oil modulation of in vivo peritoneal macrophage leukotriene production and phagocytosis. *J Nutr Biochem* **1992**, *3*, 599-604.
- 344. Lozupone, C.A.; Stombaugh, J.I.; Gordon, J.I.; Jansson, J.K.; Knight, R. Diversity, stability and resilience of the human gut microbiota. *Nature* **2012**, *489*, 220-230, doi:10.1038/nature11550.
- 345. Norris, G.H.; Blesso, C.N. Dietary and Endogenous Sphingolipid Metabolism in Chronic Inflammation. *Nutrients* **2017**, *9*, doi:10.3390/nu9111180.
- 346. Hanamatsu, H.; Ohnishi, S.; Sakai, S.; Yuyama, K.; Mitsutake, S.; Takeda, H.; Hashino, S.; Igarashi, Y. Altered levels of serum sphingomyelin and ceramide containing distinct acyl chains in young obese adults. *Nutr Diabetes* **2014**, *4*, e141, doi:10.1038/nutd.2014.38.
- 347. Afshinnia, F.; Rajendiran, T.M.; Soni, T.; Byun, J.; Wernisch, S.; Sas, K.M.; Hawkins, J.; Bellovich, K.; Gipson, D.; Michailidis, G., et al. Impaired beta-Oxidation and Altered Complex Lipid Fatty Acid Partitioning with Advancing CKD. J Am Soc Nephrol 2018, 29, 295-306, doi:10.1681/ASN.2017030350.
- 348. Simopoulos, A.P. The importance of the ratio of omega-6/omega-3 essential fatty acids. *Biomed Pharmacother* **2002**, *56*, 365-379.

- 349. Maitra, U.; Gan, L.; Chang, S.; Li, L. Low-dose endotoxin induces inflammation by selectively removing nuclear receptors and activating CCAAT/enhancerbinding protein delta. *J Immunol* 2011, *186*, 4467-4473, doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1003300.
- 350. Brozna, J.P. Shwartzman reaction. *Semin Thromb Hemost* **1990**, *16*, 326-332, doi:10.1055/s-2007-1002685.
- 351. McCoin, C.S.; Knotts, T.A.; Adams, S.H. Acylcarnitines--old actors auditioning for new roles in metabolic physiology. *Nat Rev Endocrinol* **2015**, *11*, 617-625, doi:10.1038/nrendo.2015.129.
- 352. Ibrahim, M.K.; Barnes, J.L.; Osorio, E.Y.; Anstead, G.M.; Jimenez, F.; Osterholzer, J.J.; Travi, B.L.; Ahuja, S.S.; White, A.C., Jr.; Melby, P.C. Deficiency of lymph node-resident dendritic cells (DCs) and dysregulation of DC chemoattractants in a malnourished mouse model of Leishmania donovani infection. *Infect Immun* **2014**, *82*, 3098-3112, doi:10.1128/IAI.01778-14.
- 353. Balzan, S.; de Almeida Quadros, C.; de Cleva, R.; Zilberstein, B.; Cecconello, I. Bacterial translocation: overview of mechanisms and clinical impact. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007, 22, 464-471, doi:10.1111/j.1440-1746.2007.04933.x.
- 354. Crenn, P.; Messing, B.; Cynober, L. Citrulline as a biomarker of intestinal failure due to enterocyte mass reduction. *Clin Nutr* **2008**, *27*, 328-339, doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2008.02.005.
- 355. Kelly, P.; Besa, E.; Zyambo, K.; Louis-Auguste, J.; Lees, J.; Banda, T.; Soko, R.; Banda, R.; Amadi, B.; Watson, A. Endomicroscopic and Transcriptomic Analysis of Impaired Barrier Function and Malabsorption in Environmental Enteropathy. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* **2016**, *10*, e0004600, doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0004600.
- 356. Guerrant, R.L.; Leite, A.M.; Pinkerton, R.; Medeiros, P.H.; Cavalcante, P.A.; DeBoer, M.; Kosek, M.; Duggan, C.; Gewirtz, A.; Kagan, J.C., et al. Biomarkers of Environmental Enteropathy, Inflammation, Stunting, and Impaired Growth in Children in Northeast Brazil. *PLoS One* 2016, *11*, e0158772, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0158772.
- 357. Su, G.L.; Fontana, R.J.; Jinjuvadia, K.; Bayliss, J.; Wang, S.C. Lipopolysaccharide binding protein is down-regulated during acute liver failure. *Dig Dis Sci* 2012, *57*, 918-924, doi:10.1007/s10620-012-2046-2.
- 358. Froon, A.H.; Dentener, M.A.; Greve, J.W.; Ramsay, G.; Buurman, W.A. Lipopolysaccharide toxicity-regulating proteins in bacteremia. *J Infect Dis* **1995**, *171*, 1250-1257, doi:10.1093/infdis/171.5.1250.
- 359. Kheirandish-Gozal, L.; Peris, E.; Wang, Y.; Tamae Kakazu, M.; Khalyfa, A.; Carreras, A.; Gozal, D. Lipopolysaccharide-binding protein plasma levels in children: effects of obstructive sleep apnea and obesity. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2014, 99, 656-663, doi:10.1210/jc.2013-3327.
- Belluzzi, A.; Boschi, S.; Brignola, C.; Munarini, A.; Cariani, G.; Miglio, F. Polyunsaturated fatty acids and inflammatory bowel disease. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2000, 71, 339S-342S, doi:10.1093/ajcn/71.1.339s.
- 361. Gaur, S.; Sloffer, E.M.; Ojha, A.; Patra, F.; Shukla, D.; Engeseth, N.J.; Patel, P.R.; Andrade, J.E. Omega-3-Fortified Lipid-Based Nutrient Supplement:

Development, Characterization, and Consumer Acceptability. *Food Nutr Bull* **2017**, *38*, 158-171, doi:10.1177/0379572117701234.

- 362. Alcoba, G.; Kerac, M.; Breysse, S.; Salpeteur, C.; Galetto-Lacour, A.; Briend, A.; Gervaix, A. Do children with uncomplicated severe acute malnutrition need antibiotics? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS One* **2013**, *8*, e53184, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0053184.
- 363. Kerac, M. Routine antibiotics given for uncomplicated severe acute malnutrition reduce mortality and improve nutritional recovery. *Evid Based Med* **2014**, *19*, e1, doi:10.1136/eb-2013-101312.
- 364. Isanaka, S.; Langendorf, C.; Berthe, F.; Gnegne, S.; Li, N.; Ousmane, N.; Harouna, S.; Hassane, H.; Schaefer, M.; Adehossi, E., et al. Routine Amoxicillin for Uncomplicated Severe Acute Malnutrition in Children. *N Engl J Med* 2016, 374, 444-453, doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1507024.
- 365. Trehan, I.; Goldbach, H.S.; LaGrone, L.N.; Meuli, G.J.; Wang, R.J.; Maleta, K.M.; Manary, M.J. Antibiotics as Part of the Management of Severe Acute Malnutrition. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2013, 368, 425-435, doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1202851.
- 366. Keenan, J.D.; Arzika, A.M.; Maliki, R.; Boubacar, N.; Elh Adamou, S.; Moussa Ali, M.; Cook, C.; Lebas, E.; Lin, Y.; Ray, K.J., et al. Longer-Term Assessment of Azithromycin for Reducing Childhood Mortality in Africa. *N Engl J Med* 2019, 380, 2207-2214, doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1817213.
- 367. Doan, T.; Hinterwirth, A.; Worden, L.; Arzika, A.M.; Maliki, R.; Abdou, A.; Kane, S.; Zhong, L.; Cummings, S.L.; Sakar, S., et al. Gut microbiome alteration in MORDOR I: a community-randomized trial of mass azithromycin distribution. *Nat Med* 2019, 25, 1370-1376, doi:10.1038/s41591-019-0533-0.
- 368. Blaser, M.J. Antibiotic use and its consequences for the normal microbiome. *Science* **2016**, *352*, 544-545, doi:10.1126/science.aad9358.

#### Vita

Grace Elisabeth Thaxton was born September 7, 1992 in Monroe, Louisiana to Wayne and Michele Thaxton.

## Education

B.S., May 2014, Auburn University, Auburn, Alabama M.P.H., May 2019, University of Texas Medical Branch, Galveston, Texas

## **Publications**

<u>Thaxton GE</u>, Melby PC, Manary MJ, Preidis GA. New Insights into the Treatment and Pathogenesis of Malnutrition. *Gastroenterology Clinics of North America*. 2018. 47(4):813-827. doi: 10.1016/j.gtc.2018.07.007.

Ghetas AM, <u>Thaxton GE</u>, van Santen VL, Toro H. Effects of Adaptation of Infectious Bronchitis Virus Arkansas Attenuated Vaccine to Embryonic Kidney Cells. *Avian Diseases*. 2015. 59(1): 106-113.

# Teaching:

UTMB: School of Health Professions:

Pathophysiologic Processes (PHAS5311) Lecturer Fall 2017

Permanent address: 3601 Tilford Circle, Monroe, LA 71201 This dissertation was typed by Grace Elisabeth Thaxton.